UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DO RIO GRANDE – FURG INSTITUTO DE CIÊNCIAS BIOLÓGICAS – ICB PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM CIÊNCIAS FISIOLÓGICAS

TESE DE DOUTORADO

# Efeitos combinados do estresse térmico e da exposição ao cobre no metabolismo energético, comportamento trófico e estado oxidativo do coral *Mussismilia harttii*

# Aluna: MSc Juliana da Silva Fonseca Orientador: Dr. Adalto Bianchini

Tese apresentada ao Programa de Pós-graduação em Ciências Fisiológicas da Universidade Federal do Rio Grande - FURG, como requisito parcial a obtenção do título de DOUTORA.

RIO GRANDE Agosto, 2021

#### Ficha Catalográfica



Catalogação na Fonte: Bibliotecário José Paulo dos Santos CRB 10/2344



SERVIÇO PÚBLICO FEDERAL MINISTÉRIO DA EDUCAÇÃO UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DO RIO GRANDE INSTITUTO DE CIÊNCIAS BIOLÓGICAS-ICB

#### ATA DE DEFESA DE TESE 001/2021

Aos doze dias do mês de agosto de dois mil e vinte e um às 13:30, via Webconferência no link: https://conferenciaweb.mp.br/events/defesa-de-tese-de-doutorado-do-ppgcfacademica-juliana-da-silva-fonseca reuniram-se docentes, discentes e comunidade em geral, para a Defesa Pública da octagésima oitava Tese de Doutorado do Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Fisiológicas, como requisito parcial para obtenção do grau de Doutor, conforme artigo 3º do Regimento Geral da Pós-Graduação Stricto sensu da FURG. A tese intitulada "Efeitos combinados do estresse térmico e da exposição ao cobre no metabolismo energético, comportamento trófico e estado oxidativo do coral Mussismilia harttii", foi apresentada pela discente Juliana da Silva Fonseca seguindo-se da arguição pela Banca Examinadora composta pelo Profº. Dr. Adalto Bianchini (Orientador e Presidente da Banca); Prof<sup>®</sup>. Dr. Flavio Manoel Rodrigues da Silva Júnior (FURG); Prof<sup>®</sup> Dr. Carlos Eduardo da Rosa (FURG); Prof<sup>o</sup> Dr. Robert Tew Boyle (FURG) e Prof<sup>o</sup> Dr. Miguel Mies (USP). Após a defesa e argüição pública, reuniu-se a Banca Examinadora, para avaliação final nos termos do Art. 37 do Regimento e da Norma Complementar da defesa de Dissertação ou Tese do Programa de Pós-Graduação, tendo a candidata sido considerada APROVADA por unanimidade. Nada mais havendo a tratar, às 17:30, foi lavrada a presente ata que, após lida e aprovada, vai assinada pelo Coordenador do Programa.

Prof<sup>®</sup>. Dr. Fábio Everton Maciel Coordenador do Programa de Pós-Graduação

es Graduação

statists SIO: OG A

COMPARADA

# Sumário

Agradecimentos	5
Resumo geral	6
Abstract	7
1. Introdução geral	8
2. Objetivos	. 29
2.1. Objetivo geral	. 29
2.2. Objetivos específicos	. 29
3. Capítulo I	. 30
Energy metabolism enzymes inhibition by the combined effects of increasin temperature and copper exposure in the coral Mussismilia harttii	ng . 31
4. Capítulo II	. 70
Metabolic status of the coral Mussismilia harttii in field conditions and the effects of copper exposure in vitro	. 71
5. Capítulo III	107
Isolated and combined effects of thermal stress and copper exposure on th trophic behavior and oxidative status of the reef-building coral Mussismilia harttii	<i>e</i> 108
6. Discussão geral	147
6.1. Informações relevantes para os próximos estudos com <i>M. harttii</i>	151
7. Conclusão geral	152
8. Referências bibliográficas	153

# Agradecimentos

Agradeço primeiramente à minha mãe pelos ensinamentos, amor, incentivo, esforço e compreensão!

Ao meu orientador, Prof. Dr. Adalto Bianchini, pela confiança depositada em mim e pelos valiosos conhecimentos propiciados durante esses nove anos de vida acadêmica.

À FURG e ao Instituto de Ciências Biológicas por toda a infraestrutura que permitiu a realização deste trabalho, em especial ao Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Fisiológicas e aos seus alunos, professores e funcionários.

Ao projeto Coral Vivo e seus patrocinadores, Programa Petrobras Ambiental e Arraial d'Ajuda Eco Parque pela infraestrutura, logística e financiamento para a realização deste projeto.

Ao programa Ciências do Mar – CAPES, pela concessão da bolsa de doutorado.

Aos membros do grupo de pesquisa, em especial a Laura Marangoni e Joseane Marques pela realização dos experimentos de campo e pelos ensinamentos científicos desde a graduação.

Um agradecimento especial às pessoas que estiveram diretamente envolvidas com o desenvolvimento dessa tese, das quais tive oportunidade de formar grandes parceiras de trabalho, especialmente ao Yuri Zebral, Miguel Mies, Laura Marangoni e Joseane Marques. Sem vocês não teria conseguido!

Aos meus amigos pelas conversas, risadas e paciência nos momentos de consolo.

Aos professores Dr. Carlos Eduardo da Rosa, Dr. Flavio Manuel Rodrigues da Silva Júnior, Dr. Robert Boyle e Dr. Miguel Mies por terem aceitado compor a banca avaliadora e contribuírem com esse trabalho!

Por fim, agradeço às agências de fomento à pesquisa pelo financiamento: CAPES, CNPq, IDRC e FAPESP.

## Resumo geral

Os recifes de corais encontram-se ameaçados por mudanças climáticas globais e impactos locais. Apesar disso, pouco se sabe sobre os efeitos combinados desses estressores em corais. O cobre é amplamente conhecido como perturbador da capacidade energética e oxidativa. Devido a isso, a exposição ao cobre pode reduzir a sensibilidade de corais a eventos de mudanças climáticas. Portanto, é imprescindível a avaliação combinada desses estressores. Assim, o objetivo foi investigar os efeitos combinados do estresse térmico e da exposição ao cobre em enzimas do metabolismo energético (hexoquinase, piruvato quinase, lactato desidrogenase, citrato sintase, isocitrato desidrogenase e cadeia transportadora de elétrons), no comportamento trófico (marcadores de autotrofia e heterotrofia) e no estado oxidativo (peroxidação lipídica e capacidade antioxidante total) do coral Mussimilia harttii, endêmico dos recifes do Atlântico Sul. Para isso, os corais foram expostos em um mesocosmo marinho a três temperaturas (25.0, 26.6 e 27.3 °C) e três concentrações de cobre (2.9, 5.4 e 8.6 µg/L) por até 12 dias. Ainda avaliamos o efeito da exposição ao cobre in vitro na atividade de enzimas do metabolismo energético e determinamos o funcionamento do metabolismo do coral em condições de campo. Os resultados mostraram que a combinação dos estressores inibe enzimas do metabolismo energético, além disso, demonstramos na exposição in vitro que o cobre pode interagir diretamente com enzimas especificas do metabolismo energético e contribuir para essa inibição. Mostramos também que a combinação dos fatores afeta parâmetros específicos no coral, uma vez enzimas do metabolismo energético se mostraram sensíveis à exposição, enquanto marcadores tróficos e oxidativos não foram alterados. Portanto, é possível que a inibição de enzimas do metabolismo energético possa contribuir para redução na produção de espécies reativas de oxigênio e conseguente para a manutenção dos níveis basais dos marcadores tróficos e oxidativos. Os resultados demonstram que M. harttii pode ativar mecanismos fisiológicos baseados na diminuição do metabolismo para reduzir o estresse causado pela exposição combinada aos estressores.

**Palavras-chave:** Aquecimento global, Estresse oxidativo, Inibição enzimática, Poluição química, Recifes de coral.

## Abstract

Coral reefs are threatened by global climate change and local impacts. Despite this, little is known about the combined effects of these stressors on coral. Copper is widely known to disrupt energy and oxidative capacity. Because of this, exposure to copper can reduce the sensitivity of corals to climate change events. Therefore, the combined assessment of these stressors is essential. Thus, the aim of this thesis was to evaluate the combined effects of thermal stress and copper exposure on energy metabolism enzymes (hexokinase, pyruvate kinase, lactate dehydrogenase, citrate synthase, isocitrate dehydrogenase and electron transport chain) on trophic behavior (markers of autotrophy and heterotrophy) and in the oxidative status (lipid peroxidation and total antioxidant capacity) of the Mussimilia harttii coral, endemic to South Atlantic reefs. For this, corals were exposed in a marine mesocosm to three temperature (25.0, 26.6 and 27.3 °C) and three copper concentrations (2.9, 5.4 and 8.6 µg/L) for up to 12 days. We further evaluated the effect of *in vitro* copper exposure on the activity of energy metabolism enzymes and determined the functioning of coral metabolism under field conditions. The results showed that the combination of stressors inhibits enzymes of energy metabolism, in addition, we demonstrated in in vitro exposure that copper can directly interact with specific enzymes involved in energy metabolism and contribute to this inhibition. We also show that the combination of factors affects specific parameters in coral, since enzymes of energy metabolism were sensitive to combined exposure, while trophic and oxidative markers were not altered. Therefore, it is possible that the inhibition of energy metabolism enzymes may contribute to a reduction in the production of reactive oxygen species and, consequently, to the maintenance of basic levels of trophic and oxidative markers. The results demonstrate that *M. harttii* can activate physiological mechanisms based on decreased energy metabolism to reduce the stress caused by combined exposure to stressors.

**Keywords**: Chemical pollution, Coral reefs, Enzymatic inhibition, Global warming, Oxidative stress.

## 1. Introdução geral

Os recifes biogênicos são estruturas rígidas formadas por diferentes organismos marinhos que secretam esqueleto calcário e são resistentes à ação de ondas e correntes marinhas (Leão, 1994). No caso dos recifes de corais, esses são formações construídas principalmente por organismos coralíneos pertencentes à Ordem Scleractinia, dos quais tem maior participação na produção das estruturas rochosas. Os recifes de corais são considerados um tipo de recife biogênico. Embora os corais tenham um papel de destaque na formação das estruturas tridimensionais, é importante ressaltar que é necessária a ação conjunta de vários organismos formando uma complexa teia de associações e sucessões, tornando esses ambientais a maior estrutura produzida por seres vivos do planeta (Figura 1) (Castro e Zilberberg, 2016).



Figura 1: Associação de diversos organismos em recife de coral no Brasil, Recife de Fora, Porto Seguro, Bahia. Imagem retirada de Castro e Zilberberg, 2016.

Os recifes de corais de águas rasas são considerados um dos ecossistemas mais produtivos e biologicamente diversos do mundo. Eles ocupam menos de 1% da superfície do oceano, mas abrigam 25% das espécies marinhas (Spalding et al., 2001; Knowlton et al., 2010; Sheppard et al., 2018). Esse aspecto faz com que os recifes de corais possuam um alto valor econômico e uma elevada diversidade e complexidade biológica (Goldberg, 2013). Mais de 100 países abrigam recifes de corais costeiros, sendo que a maior parte são localidades pobres e dependentes da produtividade desses ecossistemas para a subsistência. Do ponto de vista físico, os recifes de corais protegem as regiões costeiras da ação de ondas e tempestades, incluindo diversas áreas do litoral costeiro. Em relação aos ganhos econômicos, os recifes de corais movimentam a economia através da atividade de turismo e pesca (Moberg e Folk, 1999; Castro e Zilberberg, 2016). Devido a grande diversidade e abundância de espécie, os recifes de corais possuem uma grande beleza cênica, tornando-os pontos turísticos importantes. A alta diversidade biológica também proporciona uma teia alimentar de grande complexidade. Um ambiente rico em alimentos culmina na presença de importantes predadores, incluindo peixes de alto valor comercial utilizados para a alimentação humana. Em conseguência de sua grande complexidade biológica, os ambientes coralíneos também fornecem matéria-prima para a fabricação de produtos com alto potencial farmacológico (Castro e Zilberberg, 2016). A competição por espaço nesses ambientes faz com que muitas espécies produzam substâncias químicas com o potencial para serem utilizadas na produção de antibióticos (Dias e Lima, 2016).

Embora os recifes de corais estejam presentes em muitos locais do mundo, as maiores formações coralíneas estão concentradas em regiões rasas tropicais (Castro e Zilberberg, 2016). Os corais formadores de recifes, conhecidos, como corais pétreos ou verdadeiros, são organismos com uma estreita faixa de tolerância ambiental e estão confinados em regiões com águas claras, quentes, de elevada salinidade e profundidade, de aproximadamente 50 metros (Goldberg, 2013). Atualmente, 30% das regiões costeiras tropicais abrigam recifes de corais totalizando aproximadamente 600.000 Km<sup>2</sup> de área coberta (Spalding et al., 2001). Em virtude de sua alta produtividade, os recifes de corais de águas rasas podem atingir milhares de quilômetros de extensão, como a Grande Barreira de Recife de Coral da Austrália, que possui 2.000 km de área construída por organismos coralíneos, podendo ser vista inclusive do espaço (Castro e Zilberberg, 2016).

O sucesso da produtividade e diversidade dos recifes de corais de águas rasas é proporcionado graças à associação simbiótica entre corais e endossimbiontes fotossintetizantes (dinoflagelados do gênero *Symbiodinium*, conhecidos popularmente como zooxantelas). Essa relação é fundamental para o crescimento das estruturas calcárias e possibilita que recifes de corais se desenvolvam em ambientes com baixa oferta de nutriente (Davy et al., 2012). Essa relação mutualística confere benefícios para ambos os organismos. A associação entre cnidários e zooxantelas é importante para a nutrição de muitos corais. Embora eles sejam mixotróficos, essa relação simbiótica permite aos corais contar com uma fonte adicional de nutrição advinda de suas algas fotossintetizantes. De forma geral, o coral hospedeiro fornece gás carbônico (CO<sub>2</sub>), nutrientes inorgânicos produzidos pelo seu metabolismo e maior

proteção contra a herbivoria. Em contrapartida, as zooxantelas oferecem os produtos resultantes da fotossíntese, como carbono orgânico e oxigênio ( $O_2$ ) (Figura 2). Tais produtos fornecidos pelas zooxantelas dão suporte energético às funções fisiológicas vitais do hospedeiro. Uma consequência importante dessa simbiose é que, devido à natureza fotossintética dos simbiontes, corais zooxantelados apresentam maiores taxas de deposição de esqueleto de carbonato de cálcio (CaCO<sub>3</sub>) (Marangoni, 2016).



Figura 2: Principais trocas metabólicas da simbiose entre corais e zooxantelas. Imagem retirada de Marangoni, 2016.

A história geológica e biológica de diferentes regiões do planeta interfere na diversidade de espécies de coral nos recifes. Com relação às espécies de corais construtoras de recifes, os recifes do Indo-Pacífico apresentam a maior diversidade de espécie, abrigando cerca de 605 espécies de corais-pétreos zooxantelados (Castro e Zilberberg, 2016). Por sua vez, recifes do Atlântico Sul apresentam uma diversidade mais baixa. Por exemplo, o Caribe apresenta maior concentração de espécie do Atlântico Sul, com 65 espécies de coraispétros zooxantelados (Veron, 2000). O Brasil possui os únicos recifes verdadeiros do Atlântico Sul, entretanto com uma baixa diversidade, possuindo apenas 17 espécies de corais-pétros zooxantelados. Embora apresente uma baixa diversidade de espécies coralíneas construtoras, os recifes de corais brasileiros são únicos, possuindo uma fauna distinta, com alto grau de endemismo (49% das espécies) (Castro e Zilberberg, 2016), considerando a presença de corais-pétros zooxantelados (Ordem scleractinia), corais-negros (Ordem Antipatharia), corais-de-fogo ou hidrocorais (famílias Milleporidae e stylasteridae) e octocorais (subclasse Octocorallia). Além disso, eles ocorrem em locais com alto grau de turbidez e concentração de nutrientes, característica única dos recifes brasileiros quando comparado a recifes de outras regiões do mundo (Castro e Pires, 2001; Castro e Zilberberg, 2016; Mies et al., 2020).

Dentre as espécies construtoras de recifes no Brasil, destaca-se *Mussismilia harttii* (Verrill, 1868) (Figura 3), um coral-pétreo zooxantelado que ocorre desde o Rio Grande do Norte até o norte do Espirito Santo. Este desempenha importante papel ecológico na construção dos recifes no Brasil (Castro e Pires, 2001), embora atualmente encontra-se listada como espécie ameaçada de extinção (Leão et al., 2016; IUCN, 2019).



Figura 3: Pólipo do coral *Mussismilia harttii*, popularmente conhecido como coral-vela. Fonte Coral Vivo.

Mudanças climáticas globais (aquecimento e acidificação) e impactos locais (poluição, sobrepesca, turismo desordenado, etc) têm causado sérias preocupações na forma como afeta a biodiversidade dos ecossistemas marinhos. Entre as pressões causadas pelo homem está o aumento da emissão de CO<sub>2</sub> na atmosfera, que tem como consequência o aquecimento global. Dentre os ecossistemas marinhos, os recifes de coral se destacam quanto a sua sensibilidade aos efeitos do aumento da temperatura e da contaminação química, o que ameaça a contribuição dos recifes de coral para as diferentes formas de vida (Doney et al., 2012).

O aquecimento global tornou-se uma realidade preocupante para todos os ecossistemas, em virtude das consequências socioeconômicas e ambientais do aumento da temperatura em escala global. Entretanto, seus impactos ainda devem aumentar nos próximos anos. O Painel Intergovernamental sobre mudanças climáticas (IPCC) prevê um aumento de 0.2 °C na temperatura média global por década, sendo esperado um aumento de 2.6 (cenário otimista) a 4.8°C (cenário pessimista) até o ano de 2100 (IPCC, 2014). O aumento da temperatura já tem causado alterações na biosfera levando a uma significativa mudança na distribuição e abundância das espécies ao redor do globo. Uma lista resumida dessas alterações incluem declínios e mudanças na população de organismos (Reid et al., 1998; Helmuth et al., 2002), expansão de espécies invasoras (Occhipinti-Ambrogi, 2007) e branqueamento de recifes de corais (Hoegh-Guldberg 1999, Suzuki et al. 2007, Hughes et al., 2018).

Os ecossistemas aquáticos são um dos mais vulneráveis aos efeitos do aumento da temperatura, pois a maioria das espécies aquáticas são ectotérmicas. A temperatura tem um papel fundamental na fisiologia dos organismos ectotérmicos, causando alterações nas reações bioquímicas que podem resultar em diferentes disfunções fisiológicas (Hochachka and Somero 2002). Ainda, é importante ressaltar que o aumento da temperatura não é o único estressor fisiológico para organismos aquáticos. Os impactos locais ocupam um lugar de destaque quanto aos seus efeitos na biota, entretanto ainda são poucas informações na literatura sobre os efeitos fisiológicos da combinação do aumento da temperatura e impactos locais em organismos aquáticos (Sokolova and Lannig, 2008), especialmente em corais. Portanto, faz-se necessário entender os efeitos combinados de estressores nesses organismos, uma vez que a poluição química pode reduzir a capacidade de tolerância dos corais aos cenários de mudanças climáticas (Nystrom et al., 2001; Sokolova and Lannig, 2008).

A contaminação química ocorre quando há a entrada de uma determinada substância ou elemento no ambiente ou no organismo em uma

concentração maior do que naturalmente encontrado (Mazzuco, 2008). No caso dos ecossistemas aquáticos, esses estão entre os principais destinos finais de contaminação (Duda, 1993; Muller et al., 2002). Atividades agrícolas, urbanas e industriais são as principais causas do aumento do nível de contaminação em ambientes marinhos (van Dam et al., 2011). Entretanto, a contaminação por metais é uma das mais preocupantes, pois os metais não são degradados, uma vez no meio ambiente permanecem por centenas de anos causando efeitos nocivos aos seres vivos. O cobre (Cu), por exemplo, é um metal comumente encontrado na natureza, sendo o aporte de esgoto o principal fator que eleva as concentrações deste metal no ambiente marinho (Santore et al., 2001).

O Cu pode ser encontrado em diferentes formas na natureza. Na sua forma metálica (Cu<sup>0</sup>), íons cuprosos (Cu<sup>+1</sup>), cobre cúbrico (Cu<sup>+2</sup>) e trivalente (Cu<sup>+3</sup>). A forma Cu<sup>+2</sup> está frequentemente no ambiente aquoso, da qual pode interagir com diferentes compostos orgânicos e inorgânicos (Barceloux, 1999). Alterações de parâmetros físico-químicos da água, como a redução da dureza, pH, alcalinidade e da concentração de matéria orgânica pode aumentar a disponibilidade do Cu para a biota (Santore et al., 2001). Esse metal desempenha um papel importante para as diferentes formas de vida. O Cu é um metal essencial e atua como cofator para o funcionamento de várias enzimas, como a catalase, citocromo oxidase, superóxido dismutase, além de ser auxiliar na síntese do grupo heme e na absorção do ferro (Barceloux, 1999). Apesar de ser um metal importante para as funções fisiológicas, o Cu em altas concentrações pode causar efeito tóxico. Assim, com o objetivo de tentar controlar as emissões desse metal no ambiente aquático, a legislação

ambiental brasileira estipula as concentrações máximas de 5 e 9 µg/L de Cu para água salgada e doce, respectivamente (CONAMA 357). Essas concentrações são provavelmente encontradas em áreas costeiras no mundo todo, porém estudos já reportaram em recifes de corais costeiros concentrações ainda mais altas (Jones, 2010). Importante salientar que a legislação também não considera a alteração da disponibilidade e toxicidade deste metal na presença de outros fatores, como altas temperaturas. Isso destaca a necessidade de serem aprofundados estudos sobre os efeitos do Cu associados a outros estressores.

Dentre os mecanismos de toxidade do Cu amplamente conhecidos destacamos aqueles relacionados à inibição da atividade enzimática. Esse metal pode interagir diretamente com grupos sulfidrilas (-SH) presente nas proteínas e alterar a estruturação (Dash, 1989) ou interferir no estado oxidativo dos organismos (Guaratini et al., 2007) e causar a oxidação de proteínas, lipídios e DNA. Em relação ao metabolismo energético, sabe-se que o Cu pode interferir na produção de energia através da alteração da atividade de enzimas-chave envolvidas em diferentes etapas do metabolismo (Vieira et al., 2009; Anni et al., 2019; Zebral et al., 2020) e/ou por sua capacidade em ativar mecanismos de respostas de detoxificação energeticamente custosos (Anni et al., 2019).

A produção de energia nas células envolve a participação de enzimaschave que realizam reações catabólicas e anabólicas. As reações catabólicas que ocorrem na respiração celular envolve a extração de energia armazenada nas moléculas de glicose, lipídeos e proteínas. Essa energia é utilizada em processos oxidativos que vão resultar na produção de trifosfato de adenosina

(ATP). As etapas da respiração celular envolvendo a quebra da glicose podem ser divididas em glicólise, o ciclo de Krebs, a cadeia transportadora de elétrons e a fosforilação oxidativa. A glicólise é a primeira via catabólica descrita, tal processo ocorre anaerobicamente no citoplasma das células, onde se dá a conversão de uma molécula de glicose em duas moléculas de piruvato, ATP e NADH. Esse processo ocorre através de 10 reações, catalisadas por enzimas diferentes, destacando-se: hexoquinase, fosfofrutoquinase e piruvato quinase. Tais enzimas-chave regulam a velocidade das reações da via glicolítica, catalisam reações irreversíveis e são reguladas por produtos metabólicos (Berg et al., 2002).

A hexoquinase catalisa a primeira reação da via glicolítica transferindo um grupo fosfato para molécula de glicose formando glicose-6-fosfato. Esse produto pode ser mantido na via glicolítica ou ingressar na via das pentoses fosfato. A fosfofrutoquinase transfere um grupo fosfato para frutose-6-fosfato formando frutose-1.6-bifosfato. O último passo da via glicolítica é catalisado pela piruvato quinase, da qual transfere de um grupo fosforil do fosfoenolpiruvato para o ADP, formando como produto o piruvato e o ATP (Navarro e Boveris, 2007; Nelson & Cox, 2008) (Figura 4).



Figura 4: Imagem demonstrando o papel das enzimas-chave da glicólise. Fonte: http://slideplayer.com.br/slide/1603180/

O piruvato formado na glicólise pode percorrer caminhos distintos no metabolismo. Na ausência de oxigênio, ele é reduzido a lactato pela enzima lactato desidrogenase, da qual utiliza elétrons do NADH e em consequência recicla NAD<sup>+</sup> permitindo a continuação da glicólise (Campbell e Farrell, 2006) (Figura 5).



Figura 5: Reação da lactato desidrogenase, enzima-chave do metabolismo anaeróbico. Fonte: https://www.eurofinsbiomnis.com/referentiel/liendoc/precis/LDH.pdf

Nos tecidos sob condições aeróbicas, o piruvato entra na mitocôndria e é convertido pela piruvato desidrogenase a Acetil CoA com perda do seu grupo carboxila na forma de CO<sub>2</sub>. O Acetil CoA ingressa no chamado ciclo de Krebs e sofre uma condensação com oxaloacetato para a formação de citrato. Essa é a primeira reação do ciclo de Krebs, catalisada pela citrato sintase (Navarro e Boveris, 2007). O ciclo de Krebs é uma via anfibólica do qual o citrato formado pela ação da citrato sintase é oxidado por meio de mais sete reações que produz CO<sub>2</sub> e a energia dessa oxidação é armazenada em coenzimas NADH e FADH<sub>2</sub>. Além da citrato sintase, a isocitrato desidrogenase também catalisa uma etapa importante no ciclo de Krebs. A oxidação do isocitrato a αcetoglutarato e CO<sub>2</sub> é catalisada por essa enzima, formando como produto o NADPH, essencial para a reoxidação da glutationa nos sistemas antioxidantes. A oxidação completa do citrato no ciclo de Krebs produz três moléculas de NADH, uma molécula de FADH<sub>2</sub> e uma molécula de GTP (Berg et al., 2002) (Figura 6).



Figura 6: Imagem demonstrando as etapas do ciclo de Krebs. Fonte: http://gnint.sbg.org.br/novo/index.php?hash=molecula.503

As coenzimas reduzidas (NADH e FADH<sub>2</sub>) formadas na glicólise e ciclo de Krebs fornecem elétrons para os complexos da cadeia de transportadora de elétrons mitocondrial, impulsionando a produção de ATP. A cadeia transportadora de elétrons é composta por quatro complexos proteicos fixos (I, II, III e IV) e dois complexos móveis (ubiquinona e citrocromo c) presentes na membrana interna da mitocôndria. Os complexos fixos I e II recebem os elétrons das coenzimas NADH e FADH<sub>2</sub>, respectivamente, transferem aos complexos III e IV e consequentemente ao oxigênio reduzindo-o a água. À medida que os elétrons vão sendo transportados pelos complexos, esses bombeam prótons para o espaço intermembranas, causando um gradiente eletroquímico entre as membranas mitocondriais. Tal gradiente se desfaz através da ATP sintase presente na membrana interna da mitocôndria, da qual permite o transporte de prótons para a matriz mitocondrial. Esse processo gera

uma energia cinética indispensável para a produção de ATP via fosforilação oxidativa (Figura 7).



Figura 7: Cadeia transportadora de elétrons. Fonte: Nelson & Cox, 2008.

Outro importante mecanismo de ação do Cu do qual afeta o funcionamento correto da atividade enzimática está relacionado à alteração do estado oxidativo dos organismos. O Cu pode aumentar a geração de espécies reativas de oxigênio (ERO), como o radical hidroxila (OH•), por meio de sua participação em reações de Fenton e Haber-Weiss (reação 1 e 2, respectivamente) (Kalyanaraman et al., 2013). Além disso, o Cu pode inibir a atividade de enzimas antioxidantes, potencializando esses efeitos na geração de estresse oxidativo (Guaratini et al., 2007).

(1) 
$$Fe^{2+}/Cu^+ + H_2O_2 \rightarrow Fe^{3+}/Cu^{+2} + OH^- + OH^-$$
 Reação de Fenton

 $\begin{array}{rcl} & & & & & \\ \mbox{Fe}^{2^+}/\ \mbox{Cu}^+ & \\ \mbox{(2)}\ \mbox{O}_2^{\bullet^-} + \ \mbox{H}_2\mbox{O}_2 + \ \mbox{OH}^- \ + \ \mbox{OH}\bullet & \\ \mbox{Reação de Haber-Weiss} \end{array}$ 

#### Reação 1 e 2: Participação do Cu na formação de OH• em reações de Fenton e Haber-Weiss, respectivamente.

As ERO possuem um papel fundamental nos processos fisiológicos e bioquímicos do organismo, para isso há um equilíbrio refinado entre a sua formação e remoção. A produção de tais moléculas ocorre em condições naturais devido ao transporte de elétrons entre os complexos proteicos presentes na membrana interna da mitocôndria e no cloroplasto (no caso de organismos fotossintetizantes). No caso da respiração, o oxigênio (O<sub>2</sub>) recebe quatro elétrons reduzindo-se a molécula de água (H<sub>2</sub>O). Esse processo é fundamental para a produção de ATP no metabolismo aeróbico (Campbell and Farrell, 2006).

O controle da redução completa do O<sub>2</sub> a H<sub>2</sub>O é garantido pela citocromo oxidase, localizada na parte terminal da cadeia transportadora de elétrons. Apesar disso, uma pequena parte pode sofrer uma redução incompleta (10 a 15%) e resultar na formação de produtos intermediários como o radical ânion superóxido (O<sub>2</sub>-•) e posteriormente por meio de outras reações produzirem OH• e peróxido de hidrogênio (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) (Barbosa et al., 2010). Espécies reativas de nitrogênio (ERN), como óxido nítrico (NO•) e peroxinitrito (ONOO<sup>-</sup>) também podem ser formadas. Sabe-se que as ERN estão envolvidas na sinalização celular e podem desencadear o branqueamento de cnidários (Peres e Weis, 2006; Weis, 2008; Hawkins e Davy, 2013; Marangoni et al., 2019b). A presença de estressores ambientais pode provocar uma alteração no equilíbrio entre pró-oxidantes e antioxidantes (Guaratini et al., 2007). O estresse oxidativo pode

desfavor dos antioxidantes causando danos no DNA, lipídeos e proteínas (Sies, 1993) ou alteração na sinalização redox (Jones, 2006).

Mais de duas décadas de intensos estudos sobre a fisiologia de corais têm mostrado que o estresse oxidativo desencadeia o processo de branqueamento (Lesser, 1997; Downs et al., 2002; Weis, 2008; Nielsen et al., 2018). Corais podem abrigar milhões de zooxantelas, sendo que a pigmentamentação de seus tecidos é resultado da cor dos pigmentos fotossintetizantes presentes nessas microalgas (Marangoni et al., 2016). O branqueamento caracteriza-se pela redução dessa pigmentação em função da expulsão das algas simbiontes pelo coral hospedeiro ou degradação dos pigmentos fotossintéticos. Dessa forma, é possível visualizar a coloração branca do esqueleto de CaCO<sub>3</sub>, por essa razão que tal fenômeno é conhecido como branqueamento (Marangoni, 2016).

O estresse oxidativo causa um desequilíbrio na associação coralsimbionte quando há um aumento na produção ERO devido a alterações no transporte de elétrons na cadeia fotossintética dos endossimbiontes (Lesser, 2006; Weis, 2008; Yakovleva et al., 2009). Em condição de estresse, altas quantidades de ERO são difundidas para os tecidos do coral em níveis que excedem a capacidade antioxidante desse organismo, onde danos a biomoléculas podem ocorrer e essa resposta conduzir ao branqueamento (Glynn, 1993; Downs et al., 2002). Assim, o branqueamento seria uma resposta final de defesa do coral, onde a principal fonte de ERO é erradicada, nesse caso as microalgas. Dependendo da intensidade e duração do estresse, o branqueamento pode causar a morte de corais, já que uma importante fonte de nutrição é perdida (Marangoni et al., 2016).

O aumento da temperatura é um dos fatores que mais causa branqueamento de corais. Episódios de branqueamento em massa têm aumentado a frequência e a intensidade desde a década de 80, coincidentemente com picos de eventos climáticos de El Niño (Baker et al., Dependendo da duração e da intensidade do 2008). estresse, o brangueamento pode causar a morte do coral. Porém, os corais também podem se recuperar após um evento de branqueamento e seus tecidos serem recolonizados por zooxantelas. Entretanto, guando isso não acontece pode ocorrer diversas consequências ecológicas associadas à perda do ecossistema recifal. A redução da capacidade fotossintética das zooxantelas afeta o metabolismo do coral, podendo causar a redução da formação das estruturas recifais, do processo reprodutivo e impactar a manutenção vida marinha associada ao recife de coral (Brown, 1997).

Diante de uma situação de estresse, os corais costumam responder comportamento trófico predominante autotrófico alterando seu para heterotrófico (Hughes e Grottoli et al., 2013; Mies et al., 2018; Marangoni et al., 2019b). Os ácidos graxos são considerados importantes marcadores para investigar mudanças no comportamento trófico em corais (Treignier et al., 2008; Mies et al., 2018). Por exemplo, ácido estearidônico (SDA, 18:  $4\omega$ 3) e o ácido docosapentaenóico (DPA, 22: 5ω3) são fotossintatos translocados dos simbiontes para o hospedeiro (Papina et al., 2003; Mies et al., 2017); enquanto o ácido cis-gondóico (CGA, 20: 1ω9) é amplamente presente no zooplâncton capturado pelos corais (Dalsgaard et al., 2003; Mies et al., 2018). Com base na variação do conteúdo desses ácidos graxos no tecido coral, é possível avaliar mudanças de predominância entre o comportamento autotrófico e heterotrófico

(Mies et al., 2018). Variações nesses marcadores estão relacionadas à resposta ao estresse (Marangoni et al., 2019b).

Embora as algas simbiontes representem as principais fontes de ERO, a produção direta dessas espécies oxidantes também ocorre pelo metabolismo do coral, o que potencializa os danos e acelera o processo de branqueamento. Apesar dos corais hospedeiros e seus endossimbiontes contarem com um sistema de defesa antioxidante, esse pode não ser suficiente para lidar com altas quantidades de ERO, e danos podem ocorrer (Marangoni, 2016).

O sistema de defesa antioxidante tem como objetivo inibir, reduzir e/ou reparar os danos causados pelas ERO e ERN. Esse sistema é dividido em enzimático e não-enzimático. O sistema de defesa antioxidante enzimático é composto pela superóxido dismutase (SOD), catalase (CAT), glutationa peroxidase (GPx) e glutationa redutase (Grd). A SOD é o primeiro sistema enzimático a atuar, acelerando a dismutação do O2-• em H2O2. Posteriormente, a enzima CAT e GPx impedem o acúmulo de H2O2. A CAT catalisa a transformação do  $H_2O_2$  em  $H_2O$  e  $O_2$ . Tal ação integrada é de grande importância, uma vez que o H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>, por meio das reações de Fenton e Haber-Weiss, resulta na formação do OH• contra o qual não há sistema enzimático de defesa. Para a GPx catalisar a neutralização do H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> em H<sub>2</sub>O, ela necessita de um equilíbrio adequado do ciclo redox da glutationa, uma vez que ela utiliza os elétrons da glutationa reduzida (GSH) e transforma em sua forma oxidada (GSSG). Esse equilíbrio é dado pela Grd, da qual é responsável pela recuperação da GSH, possibilitando a manutenção da integralidade do ciclo redox e, consequentemente, do equilíbrio adequado entre os sistemas de defesa enzimáticos (Barbosa et al., 2010) (Figura 8). Ainda, algumas outras

enzimas antioxidantes são importantes na manutenção do ciclo da GSH. A glutationa S-transferase (GST), por exemplo, catalisa a conjugação da GSH com produtos eletrolíficos formados durante a peroxidação lipídica, facilitando a sua eliminação. Além disso, a glutamato cisteína ligase (GCL) também apresenta um papel importante no ciclo da GSH, catalisando a primeira etapa da formação da GSH a partir da conjugação de cisteína e glutamato (Hermes Lima, 2004).



Figura 8: Atuação integrada do sistema de defesa antioxidante enzimático.

Fonte: Barbosa et al. 2010.

Como mencionado anteriormente, o sistema de defesa antioxidante enzimático não é capaz de atuar diretamente na neutralização do OH•. Assim, fica clara a importância do sistema de defesa antioxidante não-enzimático na prevenção e reparação de danos oxidativos (Pamplona e Constantini 2011). Os antioxidantes não enzimáticos são moléculas de origem endógena ou que podem ser obtidas através da alimentação. Dentre aquelas de origem endógenas podemos destacar a GSH, as tiorredoxinas e o ascorbato. Enquanto aquelas obtidas através da alimentação, temos os carotenoides e tocoferóis (Barbosa et al., 2010; Pamplona e Constantini 2011). Devido à alta complexidade e diversidade de moléculas antioxidantes, a avaliação geral do estado oxidativo dos organismos frente à exposição de estressores torna-se uma condição de alto custo. Pela existência dessa limitação, a determinação da capacidade antioxidante total tem sido uma importante alternativa para avaliar a resposta conjunta dos antioxidantes.

Sabe-se que 95% dos recifes de corais costeiros estão sob ameaça direta à ação combinada de mudanças climáticas globais e impactos locais (Burke et al., 2011; Hughes et al., 2018). Portanto é de extrema necessidade a avaliação dos efeitos combinados desses estressores. Isso é particularmente importante em espécies de corais dos recifes do Atlântico Sul. Os recifes de coral dessa região estão cada vez mais expostos à contaminação por Cu associada a esgotos e rompimentos de barragens (Francini-Filho et al., 2019; Marques et al., 2019). Considerando o exposto, o objetivo dessa tese foi entender os efeitos da exposição do coral endêmico *Mussismilia harttii* a três temperaturas (temperatura média do local de 25.0, e 1.5 e 2.5 °C acima da média, que são níveis semelhantes aos cenários climáticos futuros emitidos pelo IPCC (IPCC, 2014)) combinadas a três níveis de contaminação por Cu (0, 3 e 5 µg/L acima da concentração média natural) em diferentes parâmetros bioquímicos e fisiológicos.

Na primeira linha de avaliação foi investigado o efeito isolado e combinado desses estressores na atividade de enzimas-chave envolvidas em diferentes etapas do metabolismo energético do coral. Esses resultados compõem o artigo apresentado no capítulo I, publicado no periódico Chemosphere. Considerando os resultados obtidos no capítulo I, o segmento objetivou avaliar o metabolismo energético do coral M. harttii em condições de campo e o efeito da exposição ao Cu in vitro na atividade de enzimas-chave do metabolismo energético. O objetivo do capítulo II foi desvendar um possível mecanismo de ação do Cu na atividade de enzimas do metabolismo energético. Os resultados do capítulo II estão publicados no periódico Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology, Part C. O capítulo III está relacionado à avaliação dos efeitos combinados do estresse térmico e da exposição ao Cu em marcadores tróficos e no estado oxidativo do coral hospedeiro e seus simbiontes. A hipótese era que a exposição combinada ao aumento de temperatura e Cu alterasse o estado oxidativo do coral e isso explicaria os efeitos inibitórios na atividade enzimática observados no capítulo I. Os resultados do capítulo III estão publicados no periódico Environmental Pollution.

## 2. Objetivos

### 2.1. Objetivo geral

O objetivo geral desta tese foi avaliar o efeito isolado e combinado do aumento da temperatura e da exposição ao Cu sobre parâmetros fisiológicos e bioquímicos no coral *Mussismilia harttiii.* 

### 2.2. Objetivos específicos

- Avaliar o efeito isolado e combinado do aumento da temperatura e da exposição ao Cu na atividade de enzimas pertencentes à glicólise (hexoquinase, piruvato quinase e lactato desidrogenase), ciclo de Krebs (citrato sintase e isocitrato desidrogenase), cadeia transportadora de elétrons (sistema de transporte de elétrons) e via das pentoses-fosfato (glicose-6-fosfato desidrogenase) no coral *Mussismilia harttii.*
- 2) Analisar o estado metabólico em condições de campo e o efeito da exposição ao Cu *in vitro* na atividade de enzimas-chave envolvidas em diferentes etapas do metabolismo energético (piruvato quinase, lactato desidrogenase, citrato sintase e sistema de transporte de elétrons) no coral *Mussismilia harttii.*
- 3) Determinar o efeito isolado e combinado do aumento da temperatura e da exposição ao Cu em marcadores tróficos (ácido estearidônico, SDA; ácido docosapentaenóico, DPA; e ácido cis-gondóico, CGA) e no estado oxidativo (peroxidação lipídica e capacidade antioxidante toral) do coral *Mussismilia harttii* e de seus simbiontes.

# 3. Capítulo I

Este capítulo é representado pelo artigo "Energy metabolism enzymes inhibition by the combined effects of increasing temperature and copper exposure in the coral *Mussismilia harttii*" já publicado no periódico *Chemosphere* (DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.124420). O trabalho pode ser encontrado na página seguinte.

# Energy metabolism enzymes inhibition by the combined effects of increasing temperature and copper exposure in the coral *Mussismilia harttii*

Juliana da Silva Fonseca<sup>a</sup>, Laura Fernandes de Barros Marangoni<sup>b,c</sup>, Joseane Aparecida Marques<sup>b,c</sup>, Adalto Bianchini<sup>c,d</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Fisiológicas. Instituto de Ciências

Biológicas, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande. Av. Itália, km 8, Rio Grande,

RS, Brazil, 96203-900.

<sup>b</sup> Programa de Pós-Graduação em Oceanografia Biológica, Instituto de Oceanografia, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande, Av. Itália, km 8, Rio Grande, RS, Brazil, 96203-900.

<sup>c</sup> Instituto Coral Vivo, Rua dos Coqueiros, Parque Yaya, Santa Cruz Cabrália,

BA, Brazil, 45807-000.

<sup>d</sup> Instituto de Ciências Biológicas, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande. Av. Itália, km 8, Rio Grande, RS, Brazil, 96203-900.

\* Corresponding author: Adalto Bianchini Universidade Federal do Rio Grande – FURG Instituto de Ciências Biológicas – ICB Av. Itália km 8, Campus Carreiros 96.203-900 – Rio Grande – RS – Brazil Phone: +55 53 32935193 e-mail: <u>adaltobianchini@furg.br</u>

#### Abstract

The combined effects of exposure to increasing temperature and copper (Cu) concentrations were evaluated in the zooxanthellate scleractinian coral Mussismilia harttii. Endpoints analyzed included activity of enzymes involved in glycolysis (pyruvate kinase, PK; lactate dehydrogenase, LDH), Krebs cycle (citrate synthase, CS; isocitrate dehydrogenase; IDH), electron transport chain (electron transport system, ETS) and pentose phosphate pathway (glucose-6phosphate dehydrogenase, G6PDH). Coral polyps were kept under control conditions (25.0  $\pm$  0.1°C; 2.9  $\pm$  0.7 µg/L Cu) or exposed to combined treatments of increasing temperature (26.6  $\pm$  0.1°C and 27.3  $\pm$  0.1°C) and concentrations of dissolved Cu (5.4  $\pm$  0.9 and 8.6  $\pm$  0.3  $\mu$ g/L) for 4 and 12 days using a mesocosm system. PK activity was not affected by stressors. LDH, CS, IDH, ETS and G6PDH activities were temporally inhibited by stressors alone. CS, ETS and G6PDH activities remained inhibited by the combination of stressors after 12 days. Furthermore, all combinations between increasing temperature and exposure Cu were synergistic after prolonged exposure. Taken together, stressors applied alone led to temporary inhibitory effects on energy metabolism enzymes of the coral M. harttii, however, prolonged exposure reveals strong deleterious effects over the metabolism of corals due to the combination of stressors. The present study is the first one to give insights into the combined effects of increasing temperature and Cu exposure in the energy metabolism enzymes of a scleractinian coral. Findings suggest that moderate Cu contamination in future increasing temperature scenarios can be worrying for aerobic and oxidative metabolism of M. harttii.

Keywords: Copper; Climate change; Coral; Electron transport chain; Glycolysis; Krebs cycle.

## Highlighs

- Exposure to increasing temperature and Cu inhibits energy metabolism enzymes.
- Stressors applied alone led to temporary effects on enzymatic activity.
- CS, ETS and G6PDH remained inhibited by the combination of stressors after 12 days.
- The interactive effects were all became synergistic after 12 days.
- Combination of stressors affects the aerobic and oxidative metabolism

#### 1. Introduction

Coral reefs are among the most vulnerable marine ecosystems to climate change (Hughes et al., 2017, 2018). According to future projections made by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), mean global temperature will likely experience an increase of 0.2°C per decade. In the best and worst cases an increase of 2.6°C and 4.8°C are predicted until the year of 2100, respectively (IPCC, 2014). These scenarios are extremely worrying for ectothermic organisms, such as corals (Hoegh-Guldberg and Smith, 1989), since the increase in 1–2°C above the maximum temperature recorded during summer season have resulted in bleaching and death of corals (McWilliams et al., 2005).

In addition to global climate, coral reefs have been threatened by local impacts (Nystrom et al., 2001; van Dam et al., 2011), and concern about the combined effects of global climate change and local impacts in corals has increased considerably in the last decades (Sokolova and Lannig, 2008). In this context, copper (Cu) contamination has been a relevant physiological stressor (van Dam et al., 2011). A variety of anthropogenic sources such as discharges of domestic sewage, agricultural and industrial activities have considerably increased Cu releases into aquatic environments worldwide (Maria and Bebianno, 2011). Although Cu is an essential micronutrient for living organisms (Morgan, 2000), exposure to excessive concentrations of this metal can cause physiological impairment in corals (Bielmyer et al., 2010; Marangoni et al., 2017; Fonseca et al., 2019). Studies on the interactive effects of increasing temperature and Cu exposure are necessary to understand the mechanisms

involved in corals responses to multiple stressors future scenarios (Nystrom et al., 2001; Sokolova and Lannig, 2008).

Temperature has a key role in the metabolism of ectotherms. Increasing temperature may reduce aerobic scope due to a mismatch between oxygen supply and demand (Portner, 2001, 2002). In addition, the exposure to metals, such Cu, may increase energy costs for detoxification, cellular protection and repair (Rainbow, 2002; Kuo et al., 2006; Silva et al., 2014). Therefore, the reduction of aerobic metabolism due to elevated temperatures can reduce organism tolerance to exposure to metals by reducing available energy for detoxification and/or damage repair. These responses create a physiological basis for occurrence of increased deleterious effects in organisms as a consequence of the combined effects of increasing temperature and metals exposure.

Bioenergetics approaches focused in cellular mechanisms have been proposed to evaluate environmental stress (Sokolova et al., 2012). The pyruvate kinase (PK) and lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) are key-enzymes from glycolysis pathway. PK catalyzes the transfer of a phosphate group from phosphoenolpyruvate to ADP, producing pyruvate and ATP. Under anaerobic conditions, pyruvate is converted into lactate by LDH recycling the NADH to NAD+ for glycolysis. On the other hand, in aerobic conditions, pyruvate is oxidized into acetyl-CoA that undergoes into the Krebs cycle for further production of reduced co-enzymes (NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub>). The citrate synthase (CS) and isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH) are mitochondrial enzymes performing an essential role in the Krebs cycle.
Reduced co-enzymes (NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub>) formed in the glycolysis and Krebs cycle are responsible for the production of ATP in the electron transport chain located on the inner membrane of the mitochondria (Nelson and Cox, 2008). The activity of the electron transport system (ETS) was a method used to measure the activity of the complexes of the transport chain. Lastly, glucose-6phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PDH) is a cytosolic key enzyme of the pentosephosphate shunt. The main function of the pathway is biosynthesis and NADPH production (Livingstone, 1981). NADPH is an important cofactor for glutathione reoxidation counteracting the oxidative stress condition (Carvalho and Fernandes, 2008). Due to the key role of these enzymes in organism's energy metabolism, they can be used as interesting bioenergetic markers to assess the impacts of multiple stressors (Doucet-Beaupré et al., 2010; Sokolova, 2013). Nonetheless, studies on zooxanthellate corals have not been conducted in this regard prior to date.

Considering the aforementioned, we hypothesized that (i) the exposure of corals to the isolated effects of increasing temperature and Cu may impair their energy metabolism by inhibiting the activity of key enzymes involved in glycolysis (pyruvate kinase, PK; lactate dehydrogenase, LDH), Krebs cycle (citrate synthase, CS; isocitrate dehydrogenase; IDH), electron transport chain (electron transport system, ETS) and pentose phosphate pathway (glucose-6phosphate dehydrogenase, G6PDH); and (ii) that the combination of such stressors intensify such deleterious effects. In order to test this hypothesis, *Mussismilia harttii*, a zooxanthellate scleractinian coral considered as a key species in the construction of South Atlantic reefs (Laborel, 1969; Mazzei et al., 2017), was exposed to increasing temperature, different Cu concentrations and

combination of both in a mesocosm system, and endpoints involved in the energy metabolism were evaluated after 4 and 12 days of exposure. The present study is the first one to bring insight into the combined effects of increasing temperature and Cu exposure on the activity of enzymes involved in different stages of energy metabolism in a scleractinian coral.

#### 2. Materials and Methods

## 2.1 .Coral collection and maintenance

Polyps of six colonies of the scleractinian coral *M. harttii* were collected in July 2012 by scuba diving in the conservation area of the Municipal Natural Park of Recife de Fora ( $16^{\circ}24'31''S$ ;  $038^{\circ}58'39''W$ ) in Porto Seguro, Bahia, northeastern Brazil. Mean temperature and dissolved Cu concentration in sea water were 25.2–25.8°C (NOAA, 2012) and 2.9 ± 0.7 µg/L (Fonseca et al., 2017), respectively. Coral polyps were transferred to the mesocosm facility of the Coral Vivo Project (Arraial d'Ajuda, Porto Seguro), individualized, glued on ceramic plates using cyanoacrylate, and acclimated to the experimental conditions for 20 days. Daily and seasonal variations of the environmental parameters were maintained, such as temperature, salinity, pH, light intensity, photoperiod, rainfall, and food sources. Details on the mesocosm experimental system and functioning were previously described by Duarte et al. (2015). The polyps were collected under the permission of the Brazilian Environmental Agency (IBAMA/SISBIO; permit #34256-1).

## 2.2. Experimental conditions

Seawater was pumped from a fringing reef at 500 m from the coast (Araçaípe Beach, Arraial d'Ajuda, northeastern, Brazil) into four 5000-L underground primary treatment sumps to receive the desired temperature treatments before being pumped into 36 test aquaria (10-L). Three temperature treatments were tested following scenarios predicted for the next centuries (IPCC 2014): (a) average temperature of local seawater; (b) 1°C above the temperature of local seawater; and (c) 2°C above the temperature of local seawater. Temperature was monitored and controlled by a computerized system. In parallel, seawater was also held into 4 pairs of 1000-L underground secondary treatment sumps to receive the desired Cu treatments. Cu stock solutions were daily prepared from a standard solution of CuCl<sub>2</sub> (1 g/L Cu). In the secondary treatment sumps, seawater received 0, 30 and 50 mL of the CuCl<sub>2</sub> stock solution to obtain the desired nominal concentrations of 0, 30 and 50 µg/L Cu, respectively. Seawater contaminated with Cu was prepared 24 h prior its use in the experimental system to allow the complete equilibration of Cu with seawater (Lauer et al., 2012). After 24 h of preparation, seawater from the secondary treatment sumps (with and without Cu addition) was mixed in line with seawater coming from the primary treatment sumps (with and without temperature treatment) using peristaltic pumps (flow rate of 0.169 L/min) before reaching the 10-L aguariums. Seawater contaminated with Cu represented 10% of the total seawater flow rate reaching the 10-L aquariums leading to the final nominal concentrations of 0, 3 and 5 µg/L. The concentrations of Cu tested are close or below the limits allowed by the international and Brazilian legislations for the protection of aquatic environments (CONAMA, 2005; EPA, 2005). The

highest concentration tested (5  $\mu$ g/L) represents the quality criteria for marine environments.

Temperature and Cu treatments were applied alone and combined, for up to 12 days. Treatments were performed in triplicate, with polyps being randomly distributed in aquaria (four polyps per aquarium). After 4 and 12 days of exposure to the experimental treatments, coral polyps (n = 6 per treatment, 2 polyps per aquarium) were collected and frozen in liquid nitrogen for further analyses of biochemical parameters.

## 2.3. Seawater collection and analysis physicochemical parameters

Water samples were collected every three days over the experimental period from the aquaria to measure Cu concentration. Water samples (non-filtered and filtered with 0.45-µm mesh filters) were acidified with HNO<sub>3</sub> (1% final concentration; SupraPur, Merck, USA) and desalted according Nadella et al. (2009) for total (non-filtered sample) and dissolved (filtered sample) Cu concentrations determination [atomic absorption spectrophotometry with coupled graphite furnace (Perkin-Elmer, USA)]. Data on dissolved organic carbon (DOC) concentration (Total Organic Carbon analyzer, Shimadzu, Japan), pH (pH meter, model HI 9124, Hanna Instruments, USA), pluviometry (local weather station, Veracel Celulose, Brazil) and salinity (optical refractometer, model ITREF 10, Instrutemp, São Paulo, SP, Brazil) were also assessed. Temperature measurements were obtained using loggers (loggers HOBO Water Temp Pro, Onset, USA) installed inside the tanks and at the reef environment to continuously monitor the seawater temperature every 30 min.

#### 2.4. Samples preparation for biochemical analysis

For the determination of enzymatic activity, coral pieces were cut (~200mg), homogenized with 200µL of imidazole buffer (50mM, pH 7.8) containing 0.1mM of PMSF and centrifuged (10,000g, 4°C, for 20min). The supernatant obtained from the coral holobiont (coral tissue and zooxanthellae) homogenate was used as enzymatic source. All evaluations were performed by spectroscopy with a microplate reader (ELx808IU, BioTek Instruments, Inc, Winooski, VT, USA), under 25°C (corals ambient temperature according to NOAA 2012). Enzymatic activity was normalized by the homogenate total protein content (Bradford Reagent, Sigma, St. Louis, MO, USA) and expressed as enzyme units /mg total protein.

## 2.4.1. Activity of glycolysis enzymes

The activity of the pyruvate kinase (PK) and lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) were performed according to Lallier and Walsh (1991) protocols, with some modifications. Experimental conditions were as follows: PK: 50 mM Imidazole (pH 7.4), 10 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 30 mM KCl, 0.12 mM NADH, 20U/ml lactate dehydrogenase, 0.5 mM phosphoenolpyruvate and 2.5 mM ADP; LDH: 0.2 M Imidazole (pH 7.4), 0.15 mM NADH and 8 mM sodium pyruvate. PK and LDH activity were determined following decrease of absorbance by the oxidation of NADH at 340 nm.

## 2.4.2. Activity of Krebs cycle enzymes

Citrate synthase (CS) and isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH) were performed according to the protocols described by Lallier and Walsh (1991) and

Alp et al. (1976), respectively. Experimental conditions were as follows: CS: 50 mM HEPES (pH 8.1), 0.1 mM acetyl coenzyme A, 0.1 mM DTNB and 0.5 mM oxaloacetic acid. CS activity was recorded following the increase in absorbance due to the reduction of DTNB at 412 nm; IDH: 50 mM Imidazole (pH 7.4), 1 mM MnCl<sub>2</sub>, 8 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.5 mM NADPH, 5mM DL-Isocitric acid. IDH activity was determined following the reduction of NADP to NADPH at 340nm.

## 2.4.3. Activity of the electron transport chain

Electron transport system (ETS) was modified from Lannig et al. (2003). Experimental conditions were 0.1 M sodium phosphate (pH 8.5), 0.85 mM NADH, 125µM NADPH, 2 mM iodonitrotetrazolium chloride (INT) and 0.20 % Triton X-100. ETS activity was determined by reduction of INT, which yields an increase in absorbance at 490 nm.

## 2.4.4. Activity of the phosphate pentoses pathway

Glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PDH) activity was determined according to Carvalho and Fernandes (2008). Experimental conditions were: 80 mM glycerin (pH 7.6), 10mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.39 mM NADPH and 5mM glucose-6phosphate. G6PDH activity was determined following the increase in absorbance by the reduction of NADPH at 340 nm.

#### 2.5. Data presentation and statistical analyses

Data were expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard error. At each time point, the enzymatic activities were compared using two-way ANOVA followed by the Fisher test for multiple comparisons. Data normality and homogeneity were

tested with the Shapiro-Wilk and Cochran C tests, respectively. Data were logtransformed to meet the ANOVA assumptions when necessary. When significant effects on the interaction term were indicated by ANOVA the expected additive inhibition (van Dam et al., 2015; Marques et al., 2017; Marangoni et al., 2019) was calculated to evaluate the interaction. According to Crain et al. (2008) additive effect is assumed when the interaction between the stressors is not significant or when the observed combined effect is the same as predicted; antagonism is assumed when the observed combined effect is smaller than predicted; the synergistic effect was considered when the observed effects is greater than predicted. The confidence level adopted was 95% ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

#### 3. Results

#### 3.1. Water physicochemical parameters

Data on physicochemical parameters during the experiment were previously described by Fonseca et al. (2017), since the samples were derived from the same experiment. Total Cu concentrations in the experimental media were 4.6 ± 0.7, 7.7 ± 0.5, and 10.7 ± 1.1 µg/L for the nominal concentrations of 0 (control), 3 and 5 µg/L, respectively. The dissolved Cu concentrations corresponded to 2.9 ± 0.7, 5.4 ± 0.9, 8.6 ± 0.3 µg/L, respectively. Mean values of the temperature treatments were 25.0 ± 0.1°C for control (ambient water temperature), 26.6 ± 0.1°C for 1°C above ambient water temperature and 27.3 ± 0.1°C for 2°C above ambient water temperature.

#### 3.2. Activity of glycolysis enzymes

No effects were observed in PK activity for any of the treatments tested after 4 days (Fig. 1A) or 12 days (Fig. 1B) of exposure. In turn, an inhibitory effect of increasing temperature and exposure to Cu under ambient temperature was observed in LDH activity after 4 days of exposure (Fig. 2A). Fisher's post hoc comparisons indicated that corals exposed to 8.6µg/L Cu at 25.0°C (ambient temperature) presented a lower enzyme activity than control corals (25.0°C and no Cu addition). Corals exposed to increasing temperature (26.6 and 27.3°C) alone also showed a lower LDH activity compared to those exposed to control conditions. A reduced LDH activity was also observed in corals exposed to different combinations of increasing temperature and Cu addition. Corals under 26.6 and 27.3°C, and exposed to concentrations of 5.4 and 8.6 µg/L Cu, showed lower LDH activity than corals maintained at ambient temperature (25.0°C) at same Cu concentrations. Antagonistic interactions were observed on corals exposed to 26.6 and 27.3°C combined with 5.4 and 8.6 µg/L Cu (Fig 2A). After 12 days, LDH activity recovered to control values in all treatments tested (Fig. 2B).



**Figure 1**: Pyruvate Kinase (PK) activity in the coral *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to increasing temperature, different Cu concentrations and combination of both

for 4 days (A) or 12 days (B). Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard error. Different lowercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p≤0.05) among Cu concentrations for the same temperature treatment. Different uppercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p≤0.05) among temperature treatments for the same Cu concentration.



**Figure 2**: Lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) activity in the coral *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to increasing temperature, different Cu concentrations and combination of both for 4 days (A) or 12 days (B). Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard error. Different lowercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p<0.05) among Cu concentrations for the same temperature treatments. Different uppercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p<0.05) among temperature treatments for the same Cu concentration.

## 3.3. Activity of Krebs cycle enzymes

Significant effects were observed in CS activity after 4 days of exposure to isolated stressors (Fig. 3A). Fisher's post hoc comparisons indicated a significant reduction in CS activity in corals exposed to increasing Cu concentrations (5.4 and 8.6  $\mu$ g/L Cu) compared to control corals. Also, corals

exposed to increasing temperature (26.6 and 27.3°C) presented a lower CS activity than those exposed to the control condition. Effects due to the combination of stressors were not observed in CS activity after 4 days of exposure (Fig. 3A). After 12 days, CS activity in the isolated treatments recovered to control values, however, a significant effect was observed by the combination of stressors. Fisher's post hoc comparisons indicated that corals exposed to 8.6  $\mu$ g/L Cu at 27.3°C, presented significantly lower enzyme activity than corals maintained at same Cu concentration at 25.0°C (ambient temperature). Synergistic interactions were observed in corals exposed to 8.6  $\mu$ g/L Cu at 27.6°C, showed a lower CS activity than corals exposed 2.9  $\mu$ g/L and 5.4  $\mu$ g/L (Fig. 3B).

Significant effects of increasing temperature and Cu addition alone, and the combination of stressors were observed for IDH activity after 4 days of exposure (Fig. 4A). Fisher's test indicated that corals exposed to Cu addition treatments (5.4 and 8.6  $\mu$ g/L Cu) at 25.0°C (ambient temperature) presented significantly lower enzyme activity compared to corals maintained in control condition. Also, corals exposed to increased temperature (27.3°C) alone showed a lower IDH activity than those maintained at 25.0 and 26.6°C. Interestingly, a higher IDH activity was observed in corals exposed to 26.6°C combined with Cu addition treatments of 5.4 and 8.6  $\mu$ g/L Cu (Fig. 4A). After 12 days of exposure, effects

on IDH activity were no longer observed in any of the treatments tested (Fig. 4B).



**Figure 3:** Citrate synthase (CS) activity in the coral *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to increasing temperature, different Cu concentrations and combination of both for 4 days (A) or 12 days (B). Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard error. Different lowercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p≤0.05) among Cu concentrations for the same temperature treatments. Different uppercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p≤0.05) among temperature treatments for the same Cu concentration.



47

**Figure 4:** Isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH) activity in the coral *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to increasing temperature, different Cu concentrations and combination of both for 4 days (A) or 12 days (B). Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard error. Different lowercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p<0.05) among Cu concentrations for the same temperature treatments. Different uppercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p<0.05) among temperature treatments for the same Cu concentration.

#### 3.4. Activity of electron transport chain

Effects of increasing temperature and Cu addition alone were observed on ETS activity after 4 days (Fig. 5A). Fisher's test indicated an inhibition in ETS activity in corals exposed to 8.6 µg/L Cu. In turn, corals exposed to the increasing temperature (26.6 and 27.3°C) presented lower ETS activity than those exposed to the control condition. Also, corals under 26.6°C and exposed to 8.6 µg/L Cu showed higher ETS activity than those exposed only to increasing temperature (26.6°C) (Fig. 5A). After 12 days of exposure, ETS activity in the isolated treatments recovered to control values, however, a significant effect was observed by the combination of stressors (Fig. 5B). Fisher's post hoc comparisons indicated that corals exposed to 8.6 µg/L Cu at 27.3°C, presented significantly lower enzyme activity than corals maintained at same Cu concentration at 26.6°C. Synergistic interactions were observed in corals exposed to 27.3°C and the higher Cu addition treatment (8.6 µg/L) (Fig. 5B).



**Figure 5:** Electron transport system (ETS) activity in the coral *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to increasing temperature, different Cu concentrations and combination of both for 4 days (A) or 12 days (B). Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard error. Different lowercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p<0.05) among Cu concentrations for the same temperature treatments. Different uppercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p<0.05) among temperature treatments for the same Cu concentration.

## 3.5. Activity of the phosphate pentoses pathway

Significant effects of increasing temperature alone, as well as in the combination of stressors were observed for G6PDH activity after 4 days of exposure (Fig. 6A). Corals exposed to increasing temperatures (26.6 and 27.3°C) showed a lower G6PDH activity than those exposed to the control condition. At 26.6°C, corals exposed to 5.4 and 8.6 µg/L Cu showed higher G6PDH activity than those exposed to increasing temperature alone. In addition, at 27.3°C, corals exposed to concentrations of 5.4 and 8.6 µg/L Cu showed Ng/L Cu showed lower G6PDH activity than corals maintained at ambient temperature

(25.0°C) and at 26.6°C under same Cu concentrations. Antagonistic interactions were observed in corals exposed to 27.3°C combined with 5.4 and 8.6 µg/L Cu (Fig. 6A). After 12 days, enzyme activity recovered back to control values in the increasing temperature treatments alone, however, an effect of Cu addition alone and in the combination of stressors was observed. Higher G6PDH activity was detected in corals exposed to 8.6 µg/L Cu compared to those exposed to 5.4 µg/L Cu at ambient temperature (25.0°C). In addition, corals exposed to 8.6 µg/L Cu at 26.6°C showed an inhibition of G6PDH activity compared to corals maintained at ambient temperature (25.0°C) at the same Cu concentration. Corals exposed to 5.4 and 8.6 µg/L Cu at 27.3°C presented a significant reduction in G6PDH activity compared to those maintained at ambient temperature (25.0°C) at the same Cu concentrations, and at 26.6°C combined with 5.4 µg/L Cu. Synergistic interactions were observed in corals exposed to 26.6°C combined with 8.6 µg/L Cu and to 27.3°C combined with 5.4 and 8.6 µg/L Cu (Fig. 6B). A summary on the statistical results are presented in supplementary material.



**Figure 6:** Glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PDH) activity in the coral *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to increasing temperature, different Cu

concentrations and combination of both for 4 days (A) or 12 days (B). Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard error. Different lowercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p<0.05) among Cu concentrations for the same temperature treatments. Different uppercase letters indicate significantly different mean values (p<0.05) among temperature treatments for the same Cu concentration.

Table S1: Results of ANOVA of the biochemical parameters evaluated in *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to increasing temperature, different Cu concentrations and combination of both for 4 and 12 days. Significant values (p <0.05) are in bold.

4 days			12 days			
(	df	F	P value	df	F	P value
Pyruvate kinase						
Cu	2	0.3190	0.728597	2	0.9407	0.398806
Temp	2	0.6519	0.526130	2	1.5288	0.229199
Cu*Temp	4	0.7113	0.588730	4	2.0456	0.106306
Lactate dehydrogenase						
Cu	2	3.7554	0.033014	2	0.17085	0.843688
Temp	2	28.1287	0.000000	2	3.00015	0.063513
Cu*Temp	4	20.153	0.000001	4	0.45373	0.768952
Citrate synthase						
Cu	2	7.8830	0.006516	2	1.8808	0.135706
Temp	2	11.1192	0.000151	2	3.2557	0.050497
Cu*Temp	4	0.5652	0.572817	4	7.2776	0.002276
Isocitrate dehydrogenase						
Cu	2	6.42383	0.016062	2	0.9822	0.384872
Temp	2	20.5377	0.000001	2	0.0270	0.973389
Cu*Temp	4	4.8104	0.003267	4	1.8359	0.144673
Electron transport system						
Cu	2	9.2808	0.003665	2	0.2185	0.804925
Temp	2	6.54725	0.011957	2	0.4492	0.642198
Cu*Temp	4	2.4309	0.065264	4	2.7041	0.048418
Glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase						
Cu	2	0.5663	0.572207	2	0.5862	0.561666
Temp	2	19.8495	0.000001	2	1.55239	0.258733
Cu*Temp	4	2.8325	0.037298	4	3.6780	0.013043

## 4. Discussion

#### 4.1. Effects of stressors alone

The glycolytic pathway is considered to be the major energy-generating pathway in invertebrates with low metabolism (Chang and O'Connor, 1983), capable of producing ATP and reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADH) under anaerobic conditions. No significant change in PK activity was observed in corals after 4 and 12 days of exposure to any of the experimental treatments here tested. Inhibition of PK activity in response to metals exposure was reported by many authors (Carvalho and Fernandes, 2008; Lauer et al., 2012; Anni et al., 2019) and these effects are related to a direct competition between metals and bivalent cations essential for the enzyme activity. Lauer et al. (2012) suggested that inhibition of PK activity in Cu-exposed crab Neohelice granulata could be due to a Cu-induced displacement of the Mg<sup>2+</sup> necessary for the proper function of kinases, which in turn may induce variations on the enzyme conformation. Therefore, it is possible to infer that Cu concentrations tested in the present study were probably not sufficient to cause such effect in corals PK activity. In fact, Cu concentrations tested in the present study were a thousand times lower than those tested by the aforementioned studies.

PK activity is related to pyruvate production. In turn, pyruvate can be used by LDH and the pyruvate dehydrogenase complex (PDH) to form lactate and acetyl CoA, respectively. Since LDH and CS activity were inhibited by exposure to increasing temperature and Cu addition, pyruvate may be used for other purposes inside energy production. Murphy and Riachmond (2016) showed that scleractinian corals under hypoxic conditions increase the activity

of alanopine dehydrogenase (ADH) and strombine dehydrogenase (SDH) in order to favor the anaerobic respiration pathway over LDH. ADH and SDH could use pyruvate and recycle NADH to glycolysis (Livingstone, 1991) maintaining energy production through the anaerobic pathway. Also it is important to note that impairment induced by the present stressors tested on the activity of PDH cannot be ruled out.

In aquatic animals showing low metabolism, such as corals, the inhibition of LDH activity can seriously compromise the animal energy metabolism and homeostasis. It has been also observed that organisms under chemical stress can initiate physiological adjustments reducing aerobic metabolism, which can lead to anaerobiosis (Sokolova et al., 2012). However, this mechanism was not here observed for *M. harttii* when exposed to isolated stressors.

CS and IDH were chosen as representative enzyme of the Krebs cycle. Exposure to increasing temperature and Cu addition inhibited the activity of these enzymes. This leads to reduced NADH production for the electron carrier chain. Since CS and IDH are mitochondrial enzymes, its activities are closely related to the activity of the electron transport system (ETS). In the present study we were able to show that Cu exposure mainly affects mitochondrial enzymes (CS, IDH, ETS). Previous investigations have demonstrated that Cu can affect mitochondrial activity in aquatic invertebrates (Silva-Aciares et al., 2011; Lauer et al., 2012; Jorge et al., 2016). Deleterious effects can be possibly related to Cu accumulation in the mitochondrial membranes (Zischka et al., 2011; Lichtmannegger et al., 2016) and increased production of reactive oxygen species (Hosseini et al., 2014; Magriñá et al., 2017), which makes mitochondria

highly vulnerable to Cu (Vogel and Kemper, 1963). Recently, Anni et al. (2019) reported that exposure to Cu can reduce the expression of protein complexes of the electron transport chain in *Poecilia vivipara*. In addition, Jorge et al. (2016) showed in the marine clam *Mesodesma mactroides* presented a reduced activity of the respiratory Complex II after exposed to Cu. Therefore, the results of the present study suggest that exposure to Cu mainly affects corals aerobic metabolism.

G6PDH is considered to be the key enzyme of the pentose phosphate pathway, being responsible for generating ribose units necessary for nucleotide synthesis (Nelson and Cox, 2008). G6PDH activity produces NADPH, which contributes to biotransformation reactions, biosynthesis (lipid synthesis) and antioxidant system (Carvalho and Fernandes, 2008). The exposure to increasing temperature alone inhibited the activity of this enzyme after 4 days of exposure, which can induce metabolic and oxidative damages in coral. However, after 12 days of exposure to stressors alone a reestablishment of enzymatic activity was observed. In this context it is very likely that *M. harttii* may rely on physiological mechanisms to reestablish the energy functions in prolonged stress, such as increased heterotrophy (Levas et al., 2016).

## 4.2. Combined effects of stressors

The combination of stressors led to an overall inhibitory effect on the enzymatic activity related to corals energy metabolism. Deleterious effects due to the combination of stressors were observed on LDH activity after short exposure. The reduction in this enzyme activity may compromise an important source of energy production for *M. harttii*, considering that glycolysis is

important for the maintenance of energy in organisms with low metabolism. This result evidences the possibility of combined stressors in temporarily reduce energy production through anaerobic metabolism.

In spite of the fact that in most cases the combination of stressors led to inhibition effects on enzymatic activity, the exposure of *M. harttii* to low thermal stress (26.6°C) combined with Cu addition reduced the effects of the metal alone in IDH activity after 4 days of exposure. In this context, an increase in metabolism due to the higher temperature (Hochachka & Somero, 2002) may be related to the higher activity of IDH. Also, the recovery of the IDH activity in the present study may be related to detoxification pathways activation due to higher Cu concentrations. It is important to emphasize that the IDH activity plays an important role in energy and oxidative metabolism, and detoxification pathways (Jo et al., 2001) mainly related to exposure to metals (Smeets et al., 2005).

In parallel, Cu attenuating effect on G6PDH activity was observed for corals in the same thermal stress condition tested (26.6°C). Metals such as Cu are essential nutrients for the metabolism of organisms, especially invertebrates (White and Rainbow, 1982). In fact, Ferrier-Pagès et al. (2018) showed that Cu is assimilated through heterotrophic feeding and can be important to corals recovery after thermal stress. Thus, we suggest that lower Cu concentrations can have short term beneficial effects over G6PDH activity in corals undergoing small increases in seawater temperature. Interestingly, an increase in ETS activity was also observed in this condition. Therefore, taken together, results indicate an increase in energy demand to repair the possible effects of Cu.

However, at 27.3°C, this attenuating effect on G6PDH activity is not observed, and exposure to combined stressors inhibits the activity of this enzyme.

Despite of reestablishment of enzymatic activities after prolonged exposure, the inhibition effects of stressors remained on CS, ETS and G6PDH activities. It should be noted that interactions between increasing temperature and Cu exposure were temporarily antagonistic, and after 12 days, all became synergistic. Therefore, the combined effects of stressors seem to be aggravated with time. Inhibition of CS and ETS activity can disrupt the production of ATP via aerobic conditions (Nelson and Cox, 2008), while inhibition of G6PDH activity may reduce the NADPH synthesis for antioxidant enzymes (Carvalho and Fernandes, 2008) leading an oxidative stress.

Taken together, the results from enzymatic activities show that the exposure to stressors (alone and combined) induce a state of energy limitation in *M. harttii*. A possible explanation for this is that increasing temperature and Cu exposure induced oxidative stress (Lesser, 1996; Monserrat et al., 2007), resulting in inhibition of energy metabolism enzymes. Interestingly, an increase in oxidative damage was previously observed in *M. harttii* maintained on the same experimental conditions (Fonseca et al., 2017). Based on these results, we can infer that exposure to these stressors could negatively affect physiological processes such growth, energy storage or reproduction of corals. Interestingly, for both stressors used in this study the potential to affect corals growth has been extensively demonstrated (Bielmyer et al., 2010; Fonseca et al., 2017; Marangoni et al., 2017).

Finally, it is worth noting that the present study tested mean temperatures ranging from 25.0°C to 27.3°C. In addition, dissolved Cu concentrations tested

are close to concentrations allowed by South and North American environmental agencies (CONAMA, 2005 and EPA, 2005, respectively). Considering that maximum temperature values in the site of coral collection was 28.9°C during the summers of 2012 and 2013 (http://www.pmel.noaa.gov), even more severe impacts on coral health should be expected, especially in El Niño episodes. Therefore, findings reported here allowed us to give important insights on the effects induced by increasing temperature in combination with environmentally relevant concentrations of Cu through a new and relevant physiological perspective on corals.

#### 5. Conclusion

The present study is the first one to give insights into the isolated and combined effects of increasing temperature and Cu exposure in the energy metabolism enzymes of a scleractinian coral. Taken together, results show that increasing temperature and Cu concentrations applied alone led to transient inhibitory effects on energy metabolism enzymes of the zooxanthellate scleractinian coral *M. harttii*, suggesting that *M. harttii* may have physiological mechanisms to reestablishing the energy functions under these conditions. However, after prolonged exposure (12 days), significant reduction of CS, ETS and G6PDH activities reveal strong deleterious effects over the aerobic and oxidative metabolism of corals due to the combination of stressors. Thus findings reported in the present study show that moderate Cu contamination in future increasing temperature scenarios can be worrying for aerobic and oxidative metabolism of corals. Furthermore, such bioenergetics approach

employed here may also be used to assess the health status of corals facing others kinds of stressor, such a decreased pH and other sorts of contaminants.

#### 6. Acknowledgments

The present study was supported by the International Development Research Center (IDRC, Ottawa, Canada), Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES – Programa Ciências do Mar, Brasília, DF, Brazil) and Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq – Instituto Nacional de Ciência e Tecnologia de Toxicologia Aquática, Brasília, DF, Brazil). Thanks to the Coral Vivo Project and its sponsors: Petrobras (Programa Petrobras Ambiental) and Arraial d'Ajuda Eco Park. A. Bianchini is a research fellow of the Brazilian CNPq (Proc. # 307647/2016-1) and supported by the IDRC International Research Chair Program.

## 7. References

Alp PR, Newsholme EA, Zammit VA 1976 Activities of Citrate Synthase and NAD+-Linked and NADP+-Linked Isocitrate Dehydrogenase in Muscle from Vertebrates and Invertebrates. Biochemical journal 154: 689-700.

Anni ISA, Zebral YD, Afonso SB, Abril SIM, Lauer MM, Bianchini A 2019 Lifetime exposure to waterborne copper III: Effects on the energy metabolism of the killifish *Poecilia vivipara*. Chemosphere 227: 580-588.

Bielmyer GK, Grosell M, Bhagooli R, Baker AC, Langdon C, Gillette P, Capo TR 2010 Differential effects of copper on three species of scleractinian corals and their algal symbionts (*Symbiodinium spp*.). Aquatic Toxicology 97:125–133.

Carvalho CS, Fernandes MN 2008 Effect of copper on liver key enzymes of anaerobic glucose metabolism from freshwater tropical fish *Prochilodus lineatus*. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - Part A 151: 437-442.

Chang ES, O'Connor JD 1983 Metabolism and transport of carbohydrates and lipids. In: Mantel LH (ed), The biology of Crustacea. Vol. 5: Internal anatomy and physiological regulation. Academic Press, New York. pp. 263-287.

CONAMA 2005 Conselho Nacional do Meio Ambiente. Resolução N° 357, de 17 de março de 2005. Brasília, Brazil. Available in <u>http://www.mma.gov.br/port/conama/res/res05/res35705.pdf</u>. Accessed on April, 2019.

Crain CM, Kroeker K, Halpern BS 2008 Interactive and cumulative effects of multiple human stressors in marine systems. Ecology Letters 11: 1304–1315.

Doucet-Beaupré H, Dubé C, Breton S, Portner HO, Blier PU 2010 Thermal sensitivity of metabolic enzymes in subarctic and temperate freshwater mussels (Bivalvia: Unionoida). Journal of Thermal Biology 35: 11–20.

Duarte G, Calderon EN, Pereira CM, Marangoni LFB, Santos HF, Peixoto RS, Bianchini A, Castro CB 2015 A novel marine mesocosm facility to study global warming, water quality and ocean acidification. Ecology and Evolution 5: 4555-4566.

EPA 2005 United States Environmental Protection Agency. Handbook for Developing Watershed Plans to Restore and Protect our Waters. EPA 841-B-05-005: Washington. Available in <u>http://www.epa.gov/owow/nps/watershed\_handbook/pdf/handbook.pdf</u>. Accessed on April, 2019.

Ferrier-Pagès C, Sauzéat L, Balter V 2018 Coral bleaching is linked to the capacity of the animal host to supply essential metals to the symbionts. Global Change Biology 24: 3145–3157.

Fonseca JS, Marangoni LFB, Marques JA, Bianchini A 2017 Effects of increasing temperature alone and combined with copper exposure on biochemical and physiological parameters in the zooxanthellate scleractinian coral *Mussismilia harttii*. Aquatic Toxicology 190:121–132.

Fonseca JS, Marangoni LFB, Marques JA, Bianchini A 2019 Carbonic anhydrase as a potential biomarker for acute exposure to copper in corals. Chemosphere 227: 598-605. Hochachka PW, Somero GN 2002 Biochemical Adaptation: Mechanism and Process in Physiological Evolution. Oxford University Press, Oxford.

Hoegh-Guldberg O, Smith GJ 1989 The effect of sudden changes in temperature, irradiance and salinity on the population density and export of zooxanthellae from the reef corals *Stylophora pistillata* (Esper 1797) and *Seriatopora hystrix* (Dana 1846). Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 129: 279–303.

Hosseini MJ, Shaki F, Khansari MG, Pourahmad J 2014 Toxicity of Copper on Isolated Liver Mitochondria: Impairment at Complexes I, II, and IV Leads to Increased ROS Production. Cell biochemistry and biophysics 70:367-381.

Hughes TP, Kerry JT, Alvarez-Noriega M, Alvarez-Romero JG, Anderson KD, Baird AH, Babcock RC, Beger M, Bellwood DR, Berkelmans R, Bridge TC, Butler IR, Byrne M, Cantin NE, Comeau S, Connoly SR, Cumming GS, Dalton SJ, Diaz-Pulido G, Eakin CM, Filgueira WF, Gilmour JP, Harrison HB, Heron SF, Hoey AS, Hobbs JPA, Hoogenboom MO, Kennedy EV, Kuo CY, Lough JM, Lowe RJ, Liu G, McCulloch MT, Malcolm HA, McWilliam MJ, Pandolfi JM, Pears RJ, Pratchett MS, Schoepf V, Simpson T, Skirving WJ, Sommer B, Torta G, Wachenfeld DR, Willis BL, Wilson SK 2017 Global warming and recurrent mass bleaching of corals. Nature 543: 373 -377.

Hughes TP, Kerry JT, Baird AH, Connolly SR, Dietzel A, Eakin CM, Heron SF, Hoey AS, Hoogenboom MO, Liu G, McWilliam MJ, Pears R, Pratchett MS,

Skirving WJ, Stella JS, Torda G 2018 Global warming transforms coral reef assemblages. Nature 556: 492-496.

IPCC 2014 The Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.

Jo SH, Son MK, Koh JH, Lee SM, Song IH, Kim YO, Lee YS, Jeong KS, Kim WB, Park JW, Song BJ, Huh TL 2001 Control of mitochondrial redox balance and cellular defense against oxidative damage by mitochondrial NADP+- dependent isocitrate dehydrogenase. Journal of Biological Chemistry 276: 16168–16176.

Jorge MB, Lauer MM, Martins CMG, Bianchini A 2016 Impaired regulation of divalent cations with acute copper exposure in the marine clam *Mesodesma mactroides*. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - Part C 179: 79–86.

Kuo YM, Gybina AA, Pyatskowit JW, Gitschier J, Prohaska JR 2006 Copper transport protein (Ctr1) levels in mice are tissue specific and dependent on copper status. The journal of nutrition 136: 21-26.

Laborel J 1969 Les Peuplements de Madréporaires des côtes tropicales du Brésil: par [Jacques] Laborel. Université d'Abidjan, Abdijan.

Lallier FH, Walsh PJ 1991 Metabolic potential in tissues of the blue crab, *Callinectes sapidus*. Bulletin of Marine Science 48: 665-669.

Lannig G, Eckerle LG, Serendero I, Sartoris FJ, Fischer T, Knust R, Johansen T, Portner HO 2003 Temperature adaptation in eurythermal cod (Gadus morhua): a comparison of mitochondrial enzyme capacities in boreal and Arctic populations. Marine Biology 142: 589–599.

Lauer MM, Oliveira CB, Yano NLI, Bianchini A 2012 Copper effects on key metabolic enzymes and mitochondrial membrane potential in gills of the estuarine crab *Neohelice granulata* at different salinities. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - Part C 156: 140–147.

Lesser MP 1996 Elevated temperatures and ultraviolet radiation cause oxidative stress and inhibit photosynthesis in symbiotic dinoflagellates. Limnology and oceanography 41:271-283.

Levas S, Grottoli AG, Schoepf V, Aschaffenburg M, Baumann J, Bauer JE, Warner ME 2016 Can heterotrophic uptake of dissolved organic carbon and zooplankton mitigate carbon budget deficits in annually bleached corals? Coral Reefs 35: 495–506.

Lichtmannegger J, Leitzinger C, Wimmer R, Schmitt S, Schulz S, Kabiri Y, Eberhagen C, Janik D, DiSpirito AA, Bandow N, Baral BS, Flatley A, Denk G, Reiter FP, Hohenester S, Eckardt-Schupp F, Dencher NA, Adamski J, Sauer V, Niemietz C, Schmidt HH, Merle U, Gotthardt DN, Kroemer G,

Weiss KH, Zischka H 2016 Methanobactin reverses acute liver failure in a rat model of Wilson disease. Journal of clinical investigation 126: 2721–2735.

Livingstone DR 1981 Induction of enzymes as a mechanism for the seasonal control of metabolism in marine invertebrates: glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenases from the mantle and hepatopancreas of the common mussel *mytilus edulis L.* Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - Part B 69: 147-156.

Livingstone DR 1991 Origins and evolution of pathways of anaerobic metabolism in the animal kingdom. American Zoologist 31:522-534.

Magriñá CS, Sebio RM, Acosta JM, Bajicoff S, Fleitas PP, Reynoso S, Boveris A, Repetto MG 2017 Copper (II) and iron (III) ions inhibit respiration and increase freeradical mediated phospholipid peroxidation in rat liver mitochondria: Effect of antioxidants. Journal of inorganic biochemistry 172: 94-99.

Marangoni LFB, Marques JA, Duarte GAS, Pereira CM, Calderon EN, Castro CB, Bianchini A 2017 Copper effects on biomarkers associated with photosynthesis, oxidative status and calcification in the Brazilian coral *Mussismilia harttii* (Scleractinia, Mussidae). Marine Environmental Research 130: 248-257.

Marangoni LFB, Pinto MMAN, Marques JA, Bianchini A 2019 Copper exposure and seawater acidification interaction: Antagonistic effects on biomarkers in the zooxanthellate scleractinian coral *Mussismilia harttii*. Aquatic toxicology 206:123-133.

Maria VL, Bebianno MJ 2011 Antioxidant and lipid peroxidation responses in Mytilusgallo provincialis exposed to mixtures of benzo(a)pyrene and copper. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - Part C 154: 56-63.

Marques JA, Marangoni LFB, Bianchini A 2017 Combined effects of sea water acidification and copper exposure on the symbiont-bearing foraminifer *Amphistegina gibbosa*. Coral Reefs 36: 489–501.

Mazzei EF, Bertoncini AA, Pinheiro HT, Machado LF, Vilar CC, Guabiroba HC, Costa TJF, Bueno LS, Santos LN, Francini-Filho RB, Hostim-Silva M, Joyeux JC 2017 Newly discovered reefs in the southern Abrolhos Bank, Brazil: anthropogenic impacts and urgent conservation needs. Marine Pollution Bulletin 144: 123-133.

McWilliams JP, Cote IM, Gill JA, Sutherland WJ, Watkinson AR 2005 Accelerating impacts of temperature-induced coral bleaching in the Caribbean. Ecology 86: 2055–2060.

Monserrat JM, Martínez PE, Geracitano LA, Amado LL, Martins CMG, Pinho GLL, Chaves IS, Ferreira-Cravo M, Ventura-Lima J, Bianchini A 2007 Pollution

biomarkers in estuarine animals: critical review and new perspectives. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - Part C 146: 221-234.

Morgan T 2000. The Fish Gill: Site of Action for Toxic Effects of Waterborne Copper. Fish Physiology Course, vol. 751. Mc Master University, Hamilton, ON, Canada.

Murphy JWA, Richmond RH 2016 Changes to coral health and metabolic activity under oxygen deprivation. PeerJ 4e: 1956 DOI 10.7717/peerj.1956

Nadella SR, Fitzpatrick JL, Franklin N, Bucking C, Smith S, Wood CM 2009 Toxicity of dissolved Cu, Zn, Ni and Cd to developing embryos of the blue mussel (*Mytilus trossolus*) and the protective effect of dissolved organic carbon. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - Part C 149: 340-348.

Nelson DL, Cox MM 2008 Lehninger Principles of Biochemistry, fifth ed. W.H. Freeman, New York.

NOAA, National Centers for Environmental Information, State of the Climate: Global Climate Report for Annual 2012, Asheville, NC.

Nystrom M, Nordemar I, Tedengren M 2001 Simultaneous and sequential stress from increased temperature and copper on the metabolism of the hermatypic coral *Porites cylindrical*. Marine Biology 138: 1225–1231.

Portner HO 2001 Climate change and temperature dependent biogeography: oxygen limitation of thermal tolerance in animals. Naturwissenschaften 88: 137–146.

Portner HO 2002 Climate variations and the physiological basis of temperature dependent biogeography: systemic to molecular hierarchy of thermal tolerance in animals. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - Part A 132: 739-761.

Rainbow PS 2002 Trace metal concentrations in aquatic invertebrates: why and so what? Environmental Pollution 120 497–507.

Silva-Aciares F, Zapata M, Tournois J, Moraga D, Riquelme C 2011 Identification of genes expressed in juvenile *Haliotis rufescens* in response to different copper concentrations in the north of Chile under controlled conditions. Marine Pollution Bulletin 62: 2671–2680.

Silva ES, Abril SIM, Zanette J, Bianchini A 2014 Salinity-dependent copper accumulation in the guppy Poecilia vivipara is associated with CTR1 and ATP7B transcriptional regulation. Aquatic Toxicology 152: 300- 307.

Smeets K, Cuypers A, Lambrechts A, Semane B, Hoet P, Laere AV, Vangronsveld J 2005 Induction of oxidative stress and antioxidative mechanisms in *Phaseolus vulgaris* after Cd application. Plant Physiology and Biochemistry 43: 437–444.

Sokolova IM 2013 Energy-Limited Tolerance to Stress as a Conceptual Framework to Integrate the Effects of Multiple Stressors. Integrative and Comparative Biology 53: 597–608.

Sokolova IM, Frederich M, Bagwe R, Lannig G, Sukhotin AA 2012 Energy homeostasis as an integrative tool for assessing limits of environmental stress tolerance in aquatic invertebrates. Marine environmental research 79: 1-15.

Sokolova IM, Lannig G 2008 Interactive effects of metal pollution end temperature on metabolism in aquatic ectotherms: implications of global climate change. Climate Research 37: 181-201.

van Dam JW, Negri AP, Uthicke S, Mueller JF 2011 Chemical pollution on coral reefs: exposure and ecological effects. Ecological impacts of toxic chemicals 9: 187-211.

van Dam JW, Uthicke S, Beltran VH, Mueller JF, Negri AP 2015 Combined thermal and herbicide stress in functionally diverse coral symbionts. Environmental Pollution 204: 271–279.

Vogel FS, Kemper L 1963 Biochemical reactions of copper within neural mitochondria, with consideration of the role of the metal in the pathogenesis of Wilson's disease. Laboratory investigation 12: 171–179.

White SL, Rainbow PS 1982 Regulation and accumulation of copper, zinc and cadmium by the shrimp *Palaemon elegans*. Marine Ecology Progress Series 8: 95–101.

Zischka H, Lichtmannegger J, Schmitt S, Jägemann N, Schulz S, Wartini D, Larochette N, Galluzzi L, Chajes V, Bandow N, Gilles VS, DiSpirito AA, Esposito I, Goettlicher M, 2011 Liver mitochondrial membrane crosslinking and destruction in a rat model of Wilson disease. Journal of clinical investigation 121: 1508–1518.

## 4. Capítulo II

Este capítulo é representado pelo artigo "Metabolic status of the coral *Mussismilia harttii* in field conditions and the effects of copper exposure *in vitro*" já publicado no periódico *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology, Part C* (DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2020.108924). O trabalho pode ser encontrado na página seguinte.

# Metabolic status of the coral *Mussismilia harttii* in field conditions and the effects of copper exposure *in vitro*

Juliana da Silva Fonseca<sup>a</sup>, Yuri Dornelles Zebral<sup>a</sup>, Adalto Bianchini <sup>b,c</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Fisiológicas, Instituto de Ciências Biológicas, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande, Avenida Itália km 8, Rio Grande, RS, Brazil, 96203-900.

<sup>b</sup>Instituto Coral Vivo, Rua dos Coqueiros, Parque Yaya, Santa Cruz Cabrália,

BA, Brazil, 45807-000.

<sup>c</sup>Instituto de Ciências Biológicas, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande. Avenida Itália km 8, Rio Grande, RS, Brazil, 96203-900.

\* Corresponding author: Adalto Bianchini Universidade Federal do Rio Grande – FURG Instituto de Ciências Biológicas – ICB Av. Itália km 8, Campus Carreiros 96.203-900 – Rio Grande – RS – Brazil Phone: +55 53 3293-5193 e-mail: adaltobianchini@furg.br

#### Abstract

It is widely known that metals can alter enzyme functioning, however, little is known about the mechanisms of metal toxicity in energy metabolism enzymes of corals. Thus, the present study had two objectives: firstly, we evaluated the activity of eight metabolic enzymes of the coral Mussismilia harttii to clarify metabolic functioning under field conditions. After that, we investigated the in vitro effect of copper (Cu) exposure in the activity of an enzyme representative of each metabolism stage. We evaluated enzymes involved in glycolysis (hexokinase, HK; phosphofructokinase, PFK; pyruvate kinase, PK and lactate dehydrogenase, LDH), Krebs cycle (citrate synthase, CS and isocitrate dehydrogenase, IDH), electron transport chain (electron transport system) activity, ETS) and pentose phosphate pathway (glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase, G6PDH). The in vitro tests were performed through contamination of the reaction medium using Cu concentrations of 0, 1.4, 3.7 and 14.2 µg L<sup>-1</sup>. The results showed that *M. harttii* has elevated activity of HK, PK and CS in field conditions compared to the activity of other energy metabolism enzymes evaluated. Moreover, lower activities of LDH and ETS in exposed samples were observed. In conclusion, in field conditions this species has elevated aerobic metabolism and glucose may be an important energetic fuel. Also, exposure to Cu in vitro caused inhibition of LDH and ETS by direct binding.

**Keywords:** Electron transport system; Glucose; Krebs cycle; Metal; Pentose phosphate pathway.
# Highlights

- *M. harttii* in field conditions shows high activity of HK, PK and CS.
- Glucose may be an important energetic fuel to *M. harttii* under field conditions.
- Elevated aerobic metabolism was observed in field conditions.
- In vitro exposure to Cu inhibits LDH and ETS activity.
- Cu inhibits LDH and ETS activity by direct binding.

# 1. Introduction

Essential metals such as zinc, magnesium, copper, iron and calcium are of great importance for biological systems because of their participation in the structure of many proteins (Ekinci and Beydemir, 2010; Alim and Beydemir, 2012). Magnesium (Mg<sup>2+</sup>), for example, is an important cofactor for energy metabolism enzymes. The deficiency of this metal can cause impairments in metabolic function and may affect many other physiological systems (Hans, 2002). In addition, if Mg<sup>2+</sup> is removed from the enzymes by substitution with another metal, the enzyme activity may be inhibited (Hansen et al., 1992).

Metals can denature and inhibit enzyme activity by different mechanisms. For example, these elements are known to promote the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) through their participation in Fenton reactions (Wardman and Cadeias, 1996) or by depression in the antioxidant defense system (Jomova and Valko, 2011) leading to lipid peroxidation, DNA damage and impairments in enzymatic activity (Stohs and Bagchi, 1995; Ercal et al., 2001; Wang et al., 2004; Masso et al., 2007). Additionally, some metals have the ability to bind to functional groups of enzymes, such as sulfhydryl (-SH), or to replace the metal associated with the enzyme (Viarengo, 1994), leading to loss of function.

Coral reefs are known for being highly productive and for having an immense biological diversity (Costanza et al., 1997). These ecosystems occupy less than 1% of the ocean, however, they serve as shelter for 25% of all marine species (Spalding et al., 2001; Sheppard et al., 2018). Nearshore coral reefs are more likely exposed to pollution (Fabricius, 2005; Leão and Kikuchi, 2005; Smith et al., 2008). Contamination with metals, such as Cu, is a notable local

impact threatening coral reefs in many locations worldwide (Carpenter et al., 2008; van Dam et al., 2011). The pollution of marine environments by Cu occurs by coastal run-off, mining and mainly by the presence of sewage (Jones, 1997). Although it is an essential metal (Belyaeva et al., 2011), exposure to Cu can cause an imbalance of the oxidative status, reduced energy metabolism and induce enzymatic inhibition in corals (Nystrom et al., 2001; Schwarz et al., 2013; Marangoni et al., 2017; Bielmyer-Fraser et al., 2018; Fonseca et al., 2019ab).

Cu can inhibit enzymatic activity when present in elevated concentrations (Viarengo et al., 1996; Santore et al., 2002; Dias and Coelho, 2007; Jin et al., 2015). It has already been demonstrated that this metal can disrupt glycolysis, Krebs cycle and oxidative phosphorylation (Carvalho and Fernandes, 2008; Silva-Aciares et al., 2011; Lauer et al., 2012; Giacomin et al., 2014; Jorge et al., 2016; Fonseca et al., 2019b; Zebral et al., 2020). As it may be expected, ambient stressors, including Cu exposure, can also affect the energy balance of corals (Nystrom et al., 2001; Nakamura et al., 2011; Kaniewska et al., 2012; Vidal-Dupio et al., 2013; Fonseca et al., 2017; Luz et al., 2018). These studies assessed corals energy metabolism by the evaluation of oxygen consumption, photosynthetic capacity, gene expression of metabolic enzymes and ATP levels. It is interesting to note that studies evaluating the energy metabolism of corals from the perspective of the enzymatic activity are scarce (Rivest and Hofmann, 2014; Fonseca et al., 2019b; Pereira et al., 2020), even though such effects are expected to occur prior to changes at the organismal-level, such as coral bleaching, necrosis and death (Moore et al., 2004).

Within this context, understanding about the mechanisms of Cu toxicity are of extreme importance. It has recently been demonstrated *in vivo* that this

metal inhibits the activity of energy metabolism enzymes in *M. harttii* (Fonseca et al., 2019), however, little is known about the mechanism that causes this effect. One alteration in the energy metabolism pathways may disrupt energetic status and compromise physiological maintenance. Consequently, organism's ability to deal with environmental stressors may be diminished (Carvalho and Fernandes, 2008). *Mussimilia harttii* is a zooxanthellate scleractinian coral that has a key role in the construction of South Atlantic reefs, being found along the Atlantic Coast in northwestern Brazil (Laborel, 1969; Mazzei et al., 2017). South Atlantic corals were recently exposed to high concentrations of metals, including Cu, following the Mariana's dam collapse, the worst environmental disaster in Brazilian history (Francini-Filho et al., 2019).

Therefore, the objectives of this study were: 1) describe the energetic metabolism of the scleractinian coral *M. harttii*, endemic to the South Atlantic, under field conditions using the activity of eight enzymes involved in different metabolic pathways: glycolysis [hexokinase (HK), phosphofructokinase (PFK), pyruvate kinase (PK) and lactate dehydrogenase (LDH)], Krebs cycle [citrate synthase (CS) and isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH)], electron transport chain [electron transport system (ETS)] and pentose phosphate pathway [glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PDH)] and 2) assess the *in vitro* effect of Cu exposure in *M. harttii* enzymatic activity.

## 2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Organisms Collection and analysis of physicochemical parameters

Five polyps from five different *M. harttii* colonies were collected by scuba diving in the in the conservation area "Área de conservação do Parque Natural

Municipal de Recife de Fora" (16°24'31"S; 038°58'39"W; Porto Seguro, Bahia, northeast Brazil) on july 2012. Coral samples were collected with the permission of the Brazillian Environment Agency (IBAMA/SISBIO; permit # 34256-1). At the same time, seawater was collected to evaluate physicochemical parameters. Water samples were acidified with HNO<sub>3</sub> (1% final concentration; SupraPur, Merck, USA) and desalted according Nadella et al. (2009) for dissolved (filtered sample) Cu concentrations determination [atomic absorption spectrophotometry with coupled graphite furnace (PerkinElmer, USA)]. Data on pH (pH meter, model HI 9124, Hanna Instruments, USA), temperature (loggers HOBO Water Temp Pro, Onset, USA), salinity (optical refractometer, model ITREF 10, Instrutemp, São Paulo, SP, Brazil) and dissolved organic carbon (DOC) concentration (Total Organic Carbon analyzer, Shimadzu, Japan) were also assessed. The collected polyps were kept at -80°C until evaluation of enzyme activity.

# 2.2. Biochemical analysis

#### 2.2.1. Samples preparation for biochemical analysis

For the determination of enzymatic activity, coral pieces were cut (~200 mg), homogenized with 200 µL of imidazole buffer (50 mM, pH 7.8) containing 0.1 mM of phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF) and centrifuged (10,000 g, 4 °C, for 20 min). The supernatant homogenate obtained from the coral holobiont (coral tissue and zooxanthellae) was used as the enzymatic source. All evaluations were performed by spectroscopy with a microplate reader (ELx808IU, BioTek Instruments, Inc, Winooski, VT, USA), under 25 °C (corals ambient temperature according to NOAA 2012). Enzymatic activity was determined based on the protein concentration that provided the highest

enzyme activity. Before each enzymatic analysis, coral tissue homogenates had their protein concentrations standardized in the same range. Therefore, testing different volumes of homogenate in the reaction medium yielded a gradient of protein concentrations. The protein concentration was determined using the Bradford method (Bradford Reagent, Sigma, St. Louis, MO, USA).

# 2.2.2. Activity of glycolysis enzymes

The activity of the hexokinase (HK), phosphofructokinase (PFK), pyruvate kinase (PK) and lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) were performed according to Lallier and Walsh (1991) protocols, with some modifications. Experimental conditions were as follows: HK: 50 mM imidazole (pH 7.4), 5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 1 mM D-glucose, 0.16 mM NAD<sup>+</sup>, 2 U mL<sup>-1</sup> of *Leuconostoc mesenteroides* glucose-6-phosphate desidrogenase and 1 mM ATP; PFK: 50 mM Imidazole (pH 7.4), 10 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 50 mM KCl, 2 mM ATP, 0.12 mM NADH, 1 U mL<sup>-1</sup> aldolase, 3 U mL<sup>-1</sup> triose-phosphate isomerase, 1 U mL<sup>-1</sup> de  $\alpha$ -glycerophosphate dehydrogenase and 3 mM fructose 6-phosphate; PK: 50 mM Imidazole (pH 7.4), 10 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 30 mM KCl, 0.12 mM NADH, 20 U mL<sup>-1</sup> lactate dehydrogenase, 0.5 mM phosphoenolpyruvate and 2.5 mM ADP; LDH: 0.2 M Imidazole (pH 7.4), 0.15 mM NADH and 8 mM sodium pyruvate. The activity of glycolysis enzymes were determined following decrease or increase of absorbance by the oxidation/reduction of NADH at 340 nm.

# 2.2.3. Activity of Krebs cycle enzymes

Citrate synthase (CS) and isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH) were performed according to the protocols described by Lallier and Walsh (1991) and

Alp et al (1976), respectively. Experimental conditions were as follows: CS: 50 mM HEPES (pH 8.1), 0.1 mM acetyl coenzyme A, 0.1 mM DTNB and 0.5 mM oxaloacetic acid. CS activity was recorded following the increase in absorbance due to the reduction of DTNB at 412 nm; IDH: 50 mM Imidazole (pH 7.4), 1 mM MnCl<sub>2</sub>, 8 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.5 mM NADPH, 5 mM DL-Isocitric acid. IDH activity was determined following the reduction of NADP to NADPH at 340 nm.

# 2.2.4. Activity of the electron transport chain

Determination of activity of the electron transport system (ETS) was modified from Lannig et al (2003). Experimental conditions were 0.1 M sodium phosphate (pH 8.5), 0.85 mM NADH, 125 mM NADPH, 2 mM iodonitrotetrazolium chloride (INT) and 0.20 % Triton X-100. ETS activity was determined by reduction of INT, which yields an increase in absorbance at 490 nm.

# 2.2.5. Activity of the phosphate pentoses pathway

Glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PDH) activity was determined according to Carvalho and Fernandes (2008). Experimental conditions were: 80 mM glycerin (pH 7.6), 10 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.39 mM NADPH and 5 mM glucose-6-phosphate. G6PDH activity was determined following the increase in absorbance by the reduction of NADPH at 340 nm.

## 2.3. In vitro Cu exposure

An enzyme representative of each stage of energy metabolism was chosen to evaluate the mechanisms of action of Cu in the general functioning of

metabolism. Thus, Cu effects in the activity of PK, LDH, CS and ETS were tested in vitro. This experiment was conducted by contamination of the reaction medium with four nominal Cu concentrations: 0, 3, 5 and 20  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> (measured concentrations: 0, 1.4, 3.7 and 14.2 µg L<sup>-1</sup>, respectively). The first of them (3 µg  $L^{-1}$ ) is a low and environmentally-realistic concentration. The second (5 µg  $L^{-1}$ ) is the maximum concentration permitted by Brazilian government for marine environments (CONAMA, 2005). The third (20  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup>) is an elevated concentration that is expected to occur in polluted environments (e.g. Jones, 2010). Each fragment from the five different polyps was exposed to four different concentrations of Cu. It is interesting to note that the effect of exposure to such Cu concentrations have already been evaluated in the coral *M. harttii* by our research group and showed to be effective in altering enzymatic activity in vivo (Fonseca et al., 2017; Marangoni et al., 2017; Fonseca et al., 2019ab; Marangoni et al., 2019). The reaction medium was contaminated with a stock solution of CuCl<sub>2</sub> (5 mg L<sup>-1</sup>) before the reaction started in order to obtain the desired nominal concentrations. The stock solution was prepared 24 h prior its use in the enzymatic assays to the complete equilibration of Cu with water. The activity of PK, CS, LDH and ETS were evaluated with a kinetic time of 30 min in order to allow more metal interaction in the reaction medium.

### 2.4. Data presentation and statistical analysis

Data is expressed as mean ± standard error. The *in vitro* effect of Cu exposure was assessed by one-way ANOVA followed by the Fisher test for multiple comparisons. Data normality and homogeneity were tested with the Shapiro-Wilk and Cochran C tests, respectively. When data failed to meet

paramedic assumptions, it was proceeded to log-transformation and data was re-tested.

#### 3. Results

#### 3.1 Water physicochemical parameters of seawater

The levels of dissolved Cu, pH, temperature, salinity and dissolved organic carbon corresponded to  $1.4 \pm 0.3 \ \mu g \ L^{-1}$ ,  $8.29 \pm 0.00$ ,  $25.2 \pm 0.05 \ ^{\circ}C$ ,  $35.5 \pm 0.06 \ ppt$ ,  $3.35 \pm 0.35 \ mg \ L^{-1}$ , respectively.

#### 3.2. Metabolic evaluation of the coral Mussismilia harttii under field conditions

The results of the protein concentration that provided the highest enzyme activity are shown in table S1, in supplementary material. HK, PK and CS showed elevated activity in comparison to all other enzymes evaluated (Fig. 1).

Table S1 – Activity of hexokinase (HK), phosphofructokinase (PFK), pyruvate kinase (PK), lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), citrate synthase (CS), isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH), electron transport system (ETS) and glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PDH) in the coral *Mussismilia harttii* with different protein concentrations in the reaction medium and kinetic times. Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard error. Different lowercase letters represent significant differences among protein concentration for the same time (p<0.05). Different capital letters indicate differences among kinetic times for the same protein concentration (p<0.05). The enzyme activity used in the comparison is marked in bold. The abbreviation "nl" denotes that enzymatic kinetics were not linear.

Enzymatic activity (mean ± SE)

			Time (min)	
Enzime	Protein concentrations mg L <sup>-1</sup>	5	15	30
HK activity (U mg protein <sup>-1</sup> )	0.1	nl	0.34± 0.01	0.56 ± 0.12
	0.3	nl	0.43 ± 0.08	$0.51 \pm 0.11$
	0.6	nl	$0.39 \pm 0.09$	$0.43 \pm 0.11$
	0.9	nl	$0.28 \pm 0.05$	0.33 ± 0.08
	1	nl	0.27 ± 0.07	0.30 ± 0.05
PFK activity (U mg protein⁻¹)	1	nl	0.0212 ± 0.004	$0.014 \pm 0.0009$
	2	nl	0.0215 ± 0.001	$0.014 \pm 0.002$
	3	nl	$0.016 \pm 0.002$	$0.010 \pm 0.002$
	4	nl	$0.015 \pm 0.001$	$0.010 \pm 0.001$
PK activity (U mg protein <sup>-1</sup> )	1	0.44 ± 0.06 <sup>aB</sup>	0.60 ± 0.09 <sup>aA</sup>	0.65 ± 0.05 <sup>aA</sup>
	2	0.38 ± 0.05 <sup>abAB</sup>	0.52 ± 0.07 <sup>abA</sup>	0.35 ± 0.02 <sup>b<sup>B</sup></sup>
	3	0.36 ± 0.05 <b>ab</b> AB	0.44 ± 0.03 <b>bc</b> A	0.22 ± 0.01 bc <sup>B</sup>
	4	0.28 ± 0.04 <sup>bAB</sup>	0.35 ± 0.02 <sup>cA</sup>	0.16 ± 0.01 <sup>cB</sup>
LDH activity (U mg protein <sup>-1</sup> )	1	nl	$0.035 \pm 0.014$	0.0423 ± 0.017
	3	nl	$0.034 \pm 0.012$	0.042 ± 0.025
	5	nl	$0.041 \pm 0.013$	0.045 ± 0.028
	6	nl	0.044 ± 0.009	0.050 ± 0.025
CS activity (U mg protein⁻¹)	1	0.26 ± 0.07 <sup>a</sup>	0.27 ± 0.07 <sup>a</sup>	0.24 ± 0.05 <sup>a</sup>
	3	0.24 ± 0.06 <sup>a</sup>	0.22 ± 0.04 <sup>a</sup>	0.15 ± 0.02 <sup>ab</sup>
	5	0.23 ± 0.06 <sup>a</sup>	0.17 ± 0.02 <sup>a</sup>	0.10 ± 0.02 <sup>ab</sup>
	7	0.21 ± 0.05 <sup>a</sup>	0.14 ± 0.02 <sup>a</sup>	$0.08 \pm 0.01$ <sup>c</sup>
IDH activity (U mg protein <sup>-1</sup> )	1	nl	0.079 ± 0.02	0.115 ± 0.03
	3	nl	$0.066 \pm 0.01$	$0.091 \pm 0.02$
	5	nl	$0.064 \pm 0.01$	$0.08 \pm 0.01$
	6	nl	$0.052 \pm 0.01$	$0.063 \pm 0.01$
ETS activity (U mg protein <sup>-1</sup> )	23	0.0154 ± 0.001 <sup>A</sup>	0.0144 ± 0.0008 Å	0.0118 ± 0.0005 B
	26	0.0151 ± 0.0006	0.0139 ± 0.0006	0.0112 ± 0.0004 <sup>B</sup>
	30	0,0152 ± 0.003	0.0142 ± 0.0008 A	0.0111 ± 0.0004 <sup>B</sup>
	36	0.0141 ± 0.001 A	0.014 ± 0.001 A	0.0104 ± 0.0006
G6PDH activity (U mg protein <sup>-1</sup> )	7	0.027 ± 0.0006 B	0.043 ± 0.006 AB	0.055 ± 0.006 <sup>A</sup>
	10	$0.022 \pm 0.010^{B}$	0.048 ± 0.007 AB	0.060 ± 0.012
	12	$0.028 \pm 0.003$	<b>0.049 ± 0.005</b>	0.058 ± 0.011
	15	$0.032 \pm 0.005$	0.053 ± 0.007	$0.060 \pm 0.014$



**Figure 1:** Activity of the hexokinase (HK), phosphofructokinase (PFK), pyruvate kinase (PK), lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), citrate synthase (CS), isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH), electron transport system (ETS) and glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PDH) in the coral *Mussismilia harttii*. Data are expressed as mean ± standard error.

# 3.3. In vitro effect of Cu exposure

The PK activity was not altered by Cu exposure (Fig. 2). Conversely, the LDH activity was reduced by all Cu concentrations tested (Fig. 3). Despite that, CS activity was unaltered by Cu (Fig. 4). Similarly to LDH, ETS activity was reduced by all Cu concentrations tested (Fig. 5).



**Figure 2:** Pyruvate kinase (PK) activity in the coral *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to different concentrations of copper (Cu) *in vitro*. Data are expressed as mean ± standard error.



**Figure 3:** Lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) activity in the coral *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to different concentrations of copper (Cu) *in vitro*. Data are expressed as mean ± standard error. Different letters represent significant differences among treatments (p<0.05).



**Figure 4:** Citrate synthase (CS) activity in the coral *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to different concentrations of copper (Cu) *in vitro*. Data are expressed as mean ± standard error.



**Figure 5** Electron transport system (ETS) activity in the coral *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to different concentrations of copper (Cu) *in vitro*. Data are expressed as mean ± standard error. Different letters represent significant differences among treatments (p<0.05).

## 4. Discussion

# 4.1. Activity of energy metabolism enzymes under field conditions

The present study shows that enzymes related to the glycolysis pathway (HK and PK) had elevated activities. This result reinforces the hypothesis that glucose is the main energetic fuel used by *M. harttii*. This molecule can be obtained by both heterotrophic (predation) (Porter, 1976; Sebens et al., 1996; Houlbrèque and Ferrier-Pagès, 2009) and autotrophic (photosynthesis) processes (Papina et al., 2003; Colombo-Pallotta et al., 2010) and is used to sustain many aspects of corals metabolism. PFK activity, was expected to be

similar to other enzymes related to the glycolysis pathway, nonetheless, this enzyme activity was 20 to 30 times lower than HK and PK activities, respectively. PFK is considered to be a pacemaker enzyme subjected to complex allosteric modulation, such as inhibition by elevated levels of ATP and citrate (Campbell and Farrell, 2006; Lauer et al., 2012). Therefore, the low PFK activity seen in the present study can be a result of allosteric modulation of ATP and/or citrate, taking into account that the activities of PK and CS were higher in comparison to PFK, respectively. Interestingly, Lauer et al (2012) has also observed lower PFK activity in comparison to other enzymes of energetic metabolism.

It is important to note that in the present study, a greater activity of enzymes involved in aerobic metabolism was observed in comparison to LDH, an enzyme related to anaerobic metabolism. Thuesen and Childress (1994) reached similar conclusions in studies with different species of medusae. Nonetheless, Henry and Torres (2013) showed that in the scleractinian coral *F. impensum*, LDH activity is about three times greater than CS activity. It is important to note that this is an azooxanthellate Antarctic coral that lives in low temperatures and in absence of light (Henry and Torres, 2013), therefore, comparisons with this species has to be taken carefully. This result shows that, under field conditions, *M. harttii* has a low anaerobic competence, nonetheless, LDH may represent an important metabolic pathway to produce energy in periods of oxygen deprivation, such as in bleaching and sedimentation processes. It is important to note that scleractinian corals under hypoxic stress could use the activity of alanopine dehydrogenase (ADH) and strombine dehydrogenase (SDH) to reduce pyruvate and recycle NADH to glycolysis

(Murphy and Richmond, 2016). However, the activities of these enzymes were not evaluated in the present study.

Taking into account the results presented above, elevated activity of CS, IDH and ETS was expected. These results show that *M. harttii* may have a low mitochondrial content, considering that this may be a strategy to reduce metabolic cost, aerobic activity and oxidative stress (Brockington, 2001). Alternatively, it is known that analysis of the maximum activity of mitochondrial enzymes requires mitochondrial isolation (Lauer et al., 2012). However, such analysis would need to be performed shortly after sample collection, which makes such a procedure impossible in the present study. Another important issue to be considered is that the evaluation of electron transport chain activity by the ETS method assesses only the complexes I and III (Doucet-Beaupré et al., 2010). The complexes II and IV could provide better information about oxidative phosphorylation because they are involved in FADH<sub>2</sub> oxidation and oxygen reduction to water, respectively (Campbell and Farrell, 2006).

# 4.2. In vitro effects of Cu exposure

Metals are known to exert their toxicity *via* enzyme inhibition, and the mechanisms of enzyme inhibition are mainly involved in the binding of metal to protein. Cu, for example, inhibits enzymatic activity by many mechanisms, such as binding directly to enzymes (Dias and Coelho, 2007) replacing cofactors (Santore et al., 2002) or interacting with -SH (Viarengo et al., 1996), changing protein active conformation (Jin et al., 2015). On the other hand, by indirect mechanisms Cu can also inhibit enzyme activity. This metal is capable of catalyzing the production of harmful radicals/oxidants, such as the hydroxyl

radical (•OH) that interacts with functional groups of proteins, causing enzymatic inhibition (Goldstein et al., 1993; Wardman and Candeias, 1996). In the case of enzymes from the energetic metabolism, Cu can also replace Mg<sup>2+</sup>, an important enzymatic cofactor, and disrupt enzyme functioning (Lauer et al., 2012). With that in mind, the ability of Cu to inhibit enzyme activity by direct binding was evaluated through *in vitro* exposure using enzymes involved in different stages of energy metabolism.

Metal exposure did not alter PK or CS activity. *In vivo* studies have already demonstrated the ability of Cu to inhibit PK activity (Carvalho and Fernandes, 2008; Lauer et al., 2012; Anni et al., 2019). However, it is noted that the effect is related to the substitution of Mg<sup>2+</sup> in the protein structure. Interestingly, this mechanism occurs in the presence of high concentrations of Cu. Therefore, the lack of this effect in the present study may be related to the low concentrations of Cu used. Similar to our study, Garceau et al (2010) did not observe an effect of *in vitro* exposure to Cu in CS activity. Since CS is not a metalloenzyme, the mechanisms for inhibiting the activity of this enzyme are still unclear, however, it is believed that it may be caused by an oxidative stress mechanism triggered by exposure to metals (Fonseca et al., 2019b). The Cu concentrations tested *in vitro* are likely not sufficient to trigger an inhibition mechanism caused by the direct binding of Cu to the structure of PK and CS in *M. harttii*.

Conversely, LDH activity was inhibited in all concentrations tested. Other studies have shown that Cu is an important inhibitor of LDH activity *in vivo* and *in vitro* (Dobryszycka and Owczarek, 1981; Elumalai et al., 2002; Pamp et al., 2005; Satyaparameshwar et al., 2006; Koiri et al., 2008; Teodorescu et al.,

2012; Zebral et al., 2020). The mechanism of metal toxicity in LDH activity can be facilitated in the presence of NADH. It is likely that the binding of NADH to the enzyme induces a subtle change in the conformation of the active site, causing a slight opening that exposes amino acid residues to which Cu has an affinity to bind, showing that the formation of ROS has a minor importance for the inactivation of this enzyme (Pamp et al., 2005). LDH is composed of four subunits and contains one cysteine residue per subunit. The binding of metals in -SH groups inhibits the enzyme (Holbrook and Gutfreund, 1973). Cu interacts strongly with these regions and can form fewer stable complexes with some amino acid side chains, i.e., His, Asp, Glu, Ser and thr, that are in high amounts in the structure of LDH. In this way, Cu can change the conformation of the protein and cause a non-competitive inhibition (Vallee and Ulmer, 1972; Pamp et al., 2005). This anaerobic enzyme is responsible for the reduction of pyruvate to lactate and consequent cycling of NADH to NAD<sup>+</sup>, that is used in glycolysis pathway (Campbell and Farrell, 2006). The reduction in this enzyme activity may compromise an important source of energy production for *M. harttii*, considering that glycolysis is important when a considerable amount of fast energy is needed. This condition occurs mainly during exposure to chemical stress (Diamantino et al., 2001). Generally, the data presented herein reinforce the evidence that Cu is able to inhibit LDH activity by its interaction at the protein level.

*In vitro* exposure to Cu reduced *M. harttii* ETS activity. Previous studies have shown that mitochondrial enzymes from aquatic invertebrates are sensitive to Cu (Silva-Aciares et al., 2011; Lauer et al., 2012; Jorge et al., 2016). Such sensitivity may be due to Cu ability to accumulate in mitochondria. The

mitochondria membrane has numerous channel proteins for the entry of essential metals that are part of the structure of complex electron transporters. The presence of high concentrations of metals can cause the displacement of essential metals in the membrane channels. This makes electron transport chain complexes the main targets for metal toxicity (Zischka et al., 2011; Lichtmannegger et al., 2016). Many studies have reinforced this discovery in other invertebrates. For example, Mesodesma mactroides exposed to 150 µg L<sup>-1</sup> of Cu reduced ATP concentration in hemolymph (Giacomin et al., 2014). For the same biological model mentioned above, in vitro exposure to Cu reduced the activity of complex II of the electron transport system (Jorge et al., 2016). A similar result has also been obtained by Lauer et al (2012). It was showed in this study that the crab Neohelice granulata exposed to Cu (1.000 µg L<sup>-1</sup>) under different salinities had a reduction in the mitochondrial membrane potential. One may hypothesize that this membrane potential reduction is caused by Cudependent inhibition of electron transport system, leading to diminished proton (H<sup>+</sup>) pumping to intermembrane space, reducing the electromotive force used by ATP synthase. Interestingly, Silva-Aciares et al (2011) showed that in vitro exposure to Cu reduced ATP synthase gene expression in the mollusk Haliotis rufences, corroborating the hypothesis presented above. When taken together with the literature, our results clearly indicate that Cu can interact directly with electron transport chain complexes and disrupt in vivo ATP production in M. harttii.

It is important to mention that Fonseca et al (2019b) has recently reported an inhibition of LDH, CS and ETS activity in *M. harttii* exposed *in vivo* to 5.4 and 8.6  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> of Cu for up to 12 days. The inhibition of enzyme activity

was presumed to be due to a possible oxidative stress condition caused by exposure to the metal. However, the results presented in the present study show that inhibition of LDH and ETS activity can also occur due to the direct interaction of Cu with these enzymes. Despite low ecological relevance, *in vitro* tests are important to identify specific effects and probable mechanisms of action of exposure to chemical stressors. Finally, we would like to stress the fact that this was the first study to describe the energetic metabolism of *M. harttii* under field conditions and revealed possible toxicological mechanisms related to Cu inhibition on the activity of enzymes involved in energy metabolism in this species.

#### 5. Conclusions

In light of the results presented herein, it is concluded that under field conditions, the coral *M. harttii* showed elevated aerobic metabolism and low anaerobic capacity. Also, it is concluded that glucose is a major energetic fuel for this species. For the assessment of *in vitro* effects of Cu exposure, it was demonstrated that LDH and ETS activities were both inhibited by metal exposure. Therefore, it is concluded that Cu may jeopardize energy production by the direct interaction with specific regions of energy metabolism enzymes in the coral *M. harttii*.

## 6. Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Dr. Joseane A. Marques and Dr. Laura Fernandes de Barros Marangoni for their support in field work. The International Development Research Center (IDRC, Ottawa, Canada), Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES – Programa Ciências do Mar, Brasília, DF, Brazil) and Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq – Instituto Nacional de Ciência e Tecnologia de Toxicologia Aquática, Brasília, DF, Brazil). Thanks to the Coral Vivo Project and its sponsors: Petrobras (Programa Petrobras Ambiental) and Arraial d'Ajuda Eco Park. A. Bianchini is a research fellow of the Brazilian CNPq (Proc. # 304430/2009-9) and supported by the IDRC International Research Chair Program.

#### 7. References

Alim, Z., Beydemir, S., 2012. Effects of some anti-neoplastic drugs on sheep liver sorbitol dehydrogenase. Arch. Physiol. Biochem. 118, 244-252.

Alp, P.R., Newsholme, E.A., Zammit, V.A., 1976. Activities of Citrate Synthase and NAD+-Linked and NADP+-Linked Isocitrate Dehydrogenase in Muscle from Vertebrates and Invertebrates. Biochem. J. 154, 689-700.

Anni, I.S.A., Zebral, Y.D., Afonso, S.B., Abril, S.I.M., Lauer, M.M., Bianchini, A., 2019. Life-time exposure to waterborne copper III: effects on the energy metabolism of the killifish *Poecilia vivipara*. Chemosphere 227, 580-588.

Belyaeva, E.A., Korotkov, S.M., Saris, N-E., 2011. In vitro modulation of heavy metal-induced rat liver mitochondria dysfunction: a comparison of copper and mercury with cadmium. J. Trace Elem. Med. Bio. 25, 63-73.

Bielmyer-Fraser, G.K., Patel, P., Capo, T., Grossel, M., 2018. Physiological responses of corals to ocean acidification and copper exposure. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 133, 781–790.

Brockington, S., 2001. The seasonal energetics of the Antarctic bivalve *Laternula elliptica* (King and Broderip) at Rothera Point, Adelaide Island. Polar Biol. 24, 523–530.

Campbell, M.K., Farrell, S.O., 2006. Biochemistry. 5th ed. Thomson Brooks/Cole, Belmont, CA, USA.

Carpenter, K.E., Abrar, M., Aeby, G., Aronson, R.B., Banks, S., Bruckner, A. 2008. One-third of reef-building corals face elevated extinction risk from climate change and local impacts. Sci. 321, 560-563.

Campbell, M.K., Farrell, S.O., 2006. Biochemistry, 5th ed. Thomson Brooks/Cole, Belmont, CA, USA.

Colombo-Pallotta, M.F., Rodríguez-Román, A., Iglesias-Prieto, R., 2010. Calcification in bleached and unbleached *Montastraea faveolata*: evaluating the role of oxygen and glycerol. Coral Reefs 29, 899-907.

CONAMA 2005. Conselho Nacional do Meio Ambiente. Resolução N° 357, de 17 de março de 2005. Brasília, Brazil.

Costanza, R., d'Arge, R., de Groot, R., Farber, S., Grasso, M., Hannon, B., Limburg, K., Naeem, S., O'Neill, R.V., Paruelo, J., Raskin, R.G., Sutoon, P., van den Belt, M., 1997. The value of the world's ecosystem services and natural capital. Nature 387, 253–260.

Davies, P.S., 1989. Short-term growth measurements of corals using an accurate buoyant weighing technique. Mar. Biol. 101, 389–395.

Dias, D.S., Coelho, M.V., 2007. Efeito de íons Cu<sup>2+</sup> e Zn<sup>2+</sup> em atividade caatpásica isolada de larvas de *Pachymerus nucleorum* (fabricius) (coleoptera: chrysomelidae, bruchinae). Neotrop. Entomol. 36, 065-069.

Diamantino, T.C., Almeida, E., Soares, A.M.V.M., Guilhermino, L., 2001. Lactate dehydrogenase activity as an effect criterion in toxicity tests with *Daphnia magna* straus. Chemosphere 45, 553-560.

Dobryszycka, W., Owczarek, H., 1981. Effects of Lead, Copper, and Zinc on the Rat's Lactate Dehydrogenase in vivo and in vitro. Arch. Toxicol. 48, 21-27.

Doucet-Beaupré, H., Dubé, C., Breton, S., Portner, H.O., Blier, P.U., 2010. Thermal sensitivity of metabolic enzymes in subarctic and temperate freshwater mussels (Bivalvia: Unionoida). J. Therm. Biol. 35, 11–20. Ekinci, D., Beydemir, S., 2010. Purification of PON1 from human serum and assessment of enzyme kinetics against metal toxicity. Biol. Trace Elem. Res.135, 112-120.

Elumalai, M., Antunes, C., Guilhermino, L., 2002. Effects of single metals and their mixtures on selected enzymes of *Carcinus maenas*. Water Air Soil Pollut. 141, 273–280

Ercal, N., Gurer-Orhan, H., Aykin-Burns, N., 2001. Toxic metals and oxidative stress. Part I: Mechanisms involved in metal-induced oxidative damage. Curr. Top. Med. Chem. 1, 529-539.

Fabricius, K., 2005. Effects of terrestrial runoff on the ecology of corals and coral reefs: review and synthesis. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 50, 125-146.

Fonseca, J.S., Marangoni, L.F., Marques, J.A., Bianchini, A., 2017. Effects of increasing temperature alone and combined with copper exposure on biochemical and physiological parameters in the zooxanthellate scleractinian coral *Mussismilia harttii*. Aquat. Toxicol. 190, 121-132.

Fonseca, J.S., Marangoni, L.F., Marques, J.A., Bianchini, A., 2019a. Carbonic anhydrase as a potential biomarker for acute exposure to copper in corals. Chemosphere 227, 598-605.

Fonseca, J.S., Marangoni, L.F., Marques, J.A., Bianchini, A., 2019b. Energy metabolism enzymes inhibition by the combined effects of increasing temperature and copper exposure in the coral *Mussismilia harttii*. Chemosphere 236, 124420.

Francini-Filho, R.B., Cordeiro, M.C., Omachi, C.Y., Rocha, A.M., Bahiense, L., Garcia, G.D., Tschoeke, D., Almeida, M.G., Rangel, T.P., Oliveira, B.C.V., Almeida, D.Q.R., Menezes, R., Mazzei, E.F., Joyeux, J-C., Rezende, C.E., Thompson, C.C., Thompson, F.L., 2019. Remote sensing, isotopic composition and metagenomics analyses revealed Doce River ore plume reached the southern Abrolhos Bank Reefs. Sci. Total Environ. 697, 134038.

Garceau, N., Pichaud, N., Couture, P., 2010. Inhibition of goldfish mitochondrial metabolism by in vitro exposure to Cd, Cu and Ni. Aquat. Toxicol. 98, 107–112.

Giacomin, M., Jorge, M.B., Bianchini, A., 2014. Effects of copper exposure on the energy metabolism in juveniles of the marine clam *Mesodesma mactroides*. Aquat. Toxicol. 152, 30–37.

Goldstein, S., Meyerstein, D., Czapski, G., 1993. The Fenton reagents. Free Radical Bio. Med. 15, 435–445.

Hans, C.P., Sialy, R., Bansal, D.D., 2002. Magnesium deficiency and diabetes mellitus. Curr. Sci. 83, 1456-1463.

Hansen, J.I., Mustafa, T., Depledge, M., 1992. Mechanisms of copper toxicity in the shore crab, *Carcinus maenas* II. Effects on key metabolic enzymes, metabolites and energy charge potential. Mar. Biol. 114, 259-264.

Henry, L.V., Torres, J.J., 2013. Metabolism of an Antarctic solitary coral, *Flabellum impensum.* J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 449, 17–21.

Hoegh-Guldberg, O., 1999. Climate Change, coral bleaching and the future of the world's coral reefs. Mar. Freshwater Res. 50, 839-866.

Holbrook, J.J., Gutfreund, H., 1973. Approaches to the study of enzyme mechanisms Lactate dehydrogenase. FEBS Lett. 237, 157-169.

Houlbrèque, F., Ferrier-Page's, C., 2009. Heterotrophy in tropical scleractinian corals. Biol. Rev. 84, 1–17.

Jin, X., Liu, F., Wang, Y., Zhang, L., Li, Z., Wang, Z., Giesy, J.P., Wang, Z., 2015. Probabilistic ecological risk assessment of copper in chinese off shore marine environments from 2005 to 2012. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 94, 96–102.

Jomova, K., Valko, M., 2011. Advances in metal-induced oxidative stress and human disease. Toxicology 283, 65-87.

Jones, R.J., 1997. Zooxanthellae loss as a bioassay for assessing stress in corals. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 149, 163-171.

Jones, R.J., 2010. Environmental contamination associated with a marine landfill ('seafill') beside a coral reef. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 60, 1993-2006.

Jorge, M.B., Lauer, M.M., Martins, C.M.G., Bianchini, A., 2016. Impaired regulation of divalent cations with acute copper exposure in the marine clam *Mesodesma mactroides*. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C 179, 79–86.

Kaniewska, P., Campbell, P.R., Kline, D.I., Rodriguez-Lanetty, M., Miller, D.J., Dove, S., Hoegh-Guldberg, O., 2012. Major Cellular and Physiological Impacts of Ocean Acidification on a Reef Building Coral. Plos One 7, e34659.

Koiri, R.K., Trigun, S.K., Dubey, S.K., Singh, S., Mishra, L., 2008. Metal Cu(II) and Zn(II) bipyridyls as inhibitors of lactate Dehydrogenase. Biometals 21, 117–126.

Laborel, J., 1969. Les Peuplements de Madréporaires des côtes tropicales du Brésil: par [Jacques] Laborel. Université d'Abidjan, Abdijan.

Lallier, F.H., Walsh, P.J., 1991. Metabolic potential in tissues of the blue crab, *Callinectes sapidus*. Bull. Mar. Sci. 48, 665-669.

Lannig, G., Eckerle, L.G., Serendero, I., Sartoris, F.J., Fischer, T., Knust, R., Johansen, T., Portner, H.O., 2003. Temperature adaptation in eurythermal cod

(Gadus morhua): a comparison of mitochondrial enzyme capacities in boreal and Arctic populations. Mar. Biol. 142, 589–599.

Lauer, M.M., Oliveira, C.B., Yano, N.L.I., Bianchini, A., 2012. Copper effects on key metabolic enzymes and mitochondrial membrane potential in gills of the estuarine crab *Neohelice granulata* at different salinities. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C 156, 140–147.

Leão, Z.A.M.N., Kikuchi, R.K.P., 2005. A relic coral fauna threatened by global changes and human activities, Eastern Brazil. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 51, 599- 611.

Lichtmannegger, J., Leitzinger, C., Wimmer, R., Schmitt, S., Schulz, S., Kabiri, Y., Eberhagen, C., Janik, D., DiSpirito, A.A., Bandow, N., Baral, B.S., Flatley, A., Denk, G., Reiter, F.P., Hohenester, S., Eckardt-Schupp, F., Dencher, N.A., Adamski, J., Sauer, V., Niemietz, C., Schmidt, H.H., Merle, U., Gotthardt, D.N., Kroemer, G., Weiss, K.H., Zischka, H., 2016. Methanobactin reverses acute liver failure in a rat model of Wilson disease. J. Clin. Invest. 126, 2721-2735.

Luz, D.C., Zebral, Y,D., Klein, R.D., Marques, J.A., Marangoni, L.F.B., Pereira, C.M., Duarte, G.A.S., Pires, D.O., Castro, C.B., Calderon EM, Bianchini, A., 2018. Oxidative stress in the hydrocoral *Millepora alcicornis* exposed to CO2driven seawater acidification. Coral Reefs 37, 571–579.

Marangoni, L.F.B., Marques, J.A., Duarte, G.A.S., Pereira, C.M., Calderon, E.N., Castro, C.B., Bianchini, A., 2017. Copper effects on biomarkers

associated with photosynthesis, oxidative status and calcification in the Brazilian coral *Mussismilia harttii* (Scleractinia, Mussidae). Mar. Environ. Res. 130, 248-257.

Marangoni, L.F.B., Pinto, M.M.A.N., Marques, J.A., Bianchini, A., 2019. Copper exposure and seawater acidification interaction: Antagonistic effects on biomarkers in the zooxanthellate scleractinian coral *Mussismilia hartti*. Aquat. Toxicol. 206, 123-133.

Masso, E.L., Corredor, L., Antonio, M.T., 2007. Oxidative damage in liver after perinatal intoxication with lead and/or cadmium. J. Trace Elem. Med. Bio. 21, 210-216.

Mazzei, E.F., Bertoncini, A.A., Pinheiro, H.T., Machado, L.F., Vilar, C.C., Guabiroba, H.C., Costa, T.J.F., Bueno, L.S., Santos, L.N., Francini-Filho, R.B., Hostim-Silva, M., Joyeux, J.-C., 2017. Newly discovered reefs in the southern Abrolhos Bank, Brazil: anthropogenic impacts and urgent conservation needs. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 114, 123–133.

Moore, M.N., Depledge, M.H., Readman, J.W., Leonard, D.R.P., 2004. An integrated biomarker-based strategy for ecotoxicological evaluation of risk in environmental management. Mutat. Res. 552, 247–268

Murphy, J.W.A., Richmond, R.H., 2016. Changes to coral health and metabolic activity under oxygen deprivation. PeerJ 4e, 1956.

Nadella, S.R., Fitzpatrick, J.L., Franklin, N., Bucking, C., Smith, S., Wood, C.M., 2009. Toxicity of dissolved Cu, Zn, Ni and Cd to developing embryos of the blue mussel (Mytilus trossolus) and the protective effect of dissolved organic carbon. Comp. Biochem. Physiol., C 149, 340-348.

Nakamura, M., Ohki, S., Suzuki, A., Sakai, K., 2011. Coral Larvae under Ocean Acidification: Survival, Metabolism, and Metamorphosis. PLoS One 6, e14521.

NOAA, National Centers for Environmental Information, State of the Climate: Global Climate Report for Annual 2012, Asheville, NC.

Nystrom, M., Nordemar, I., Tedengren, M., 2001. Simultaneous and Sequential Stress from Increased Temperature and Copper on the Metabolism of the Hermatypic Coral *Porites cylindrical*, vol. 138, pp. 1225–1231.

Pamp, K., Bramey, T., Kirsch, M., De Groot, H., Petrat, F., 2005. NAD(H) enhances the Cu(II)-mediated inactivation of lactate dehydrogenase by increasing the accessibility of sulfhydryl groups. Free Radic. Res. 39, 31–40.

Papina, M., Meziane, T., van Woesik, R., 2003. Symbiotic zooxanthellae provide the host-coral *Montipora digitata* with polyunsaturated fatty acids. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. B 135, 533–537.

Pereira, C.M., Fonseca, J.S., Paiva, E.S., Costa, P.G., Mies, M., Silva, A.G., Calderon, E.M., Bianchini, A., Castro, C.B., 2020. Larvae of the South Atlantic coral *Favia gravida* are tolerant to salinity and nutrient concentrations associated with river discharges. Mar. Environ. Res. 161, 105118.

Porter, J.W., 1976. Autotrophy, heterotrophy, and resource partitioning in Caribbean reef-building corals. Am. Nat. 110, 731–742.

Rivest, E.B., Hofmann, G.E., 2014. Responses of the metabolism of the larvae of *Pocillopora damicornis* to ocean acidification and warming. PLoS One 9, e96172.

Santore, R.C., Mathew, R., Paquin, P.R., Ditoro, D., 2002. Application of the biotic ligand model to predicting zinc toxicity to rainbow trout, fathead minnow, and *daphnia magna*. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C 133, 271–285.

Satyaparameshwar, K., Reddy, T.R., Kumar, N.V., 2006. Study of carbohydrate metabolism in selected tissues of freshwater mussel *Lamellidens marginalis* under copper sulphate toxicity. J. Environ. Biol. 27, 39-41.

Schwarz, J.A., Mitchelmore, C.L., Jones, R., O'dea, A., Seymour, S., 2013. Exposure to copper induces oxidative and stress responses and DNA damage in the coral *Montastraea franksi*. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C 157, 272-279. Sebens, K.P., Vandersall, K.S., Savina, L.A., Graham, K.R., 1996. Zooplankton capture by two scleractinian corals, *Madracis mirabilis* and *Montastrea cavernosa*, in a field enclosure. Mar. Biol. 127, 303–317.

Sheppard, C.R.C., Davy, S.K., Pilling, G.M., Graham, N.A.J., 2018. The Biology of Coral Reefs. Oxford: Oxford University Press. 370pp.

Silva-Aciares, F., Zapata, M., Tournois, J., Moraga, D., Riquelme, C., 2011. Identification of genes expressed in juvenile *Haliotis rufescens* in response to different copper concentrations in the north of Chile under controlled conditions. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 62, 2671–2680.

Spalding, M.D., Ravilious, C., Green, E.P., 2001. World Atlas of Coral Reefs. USA: University of California Press. 436pp.

Stohs, S.J., Bagchi, D., 1995. Oxidative mechanisms in the toxicity of metal ions. Free Radical Bio. Med. 18, 321- 336.

Smith, T.B., Nemeth, R.S., Blondeau, J., Calnan, J.M., Kadison, S., Herzlieb, S., 2008. Assessing coral reef health across onshore to offshore stress gradients in the US Virgin Islands. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 56, 1983-1991.

Teodorescu, D., Munteanu, M.C., Staicu, A.C., Dinischiotu, A., 2012. Changes in lactate dehydrogenase activity in *Carassius Auratus Gibelio* (L. Pysces) kidney, gills and intestine induced by acute exposure to copper. Rom. Biotech. Lett. 17, 7873-7880.

Thuesen, E.V., Childress, J.J., 1994. Oxygen Consumption Rates and Metabolic Enzyme Activities of Oceanic California Medusae in Relation to Body Size and Habitat Depth. Bio. Bull. 187, 84-98.

van Dam, J.W., Negri, A.P., Uthicke, S., Mueller, J.F., 2011. Chemical pollution on coral reefs: exposure and ecological effects. In: Sanchez-Bayo F, van den Brink PJ, Mann RM (Eds.), Ecological Impacts of Toxic Chemicals. Bentham Science Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 187-211.

Vallee, B.L., Ulmer, D.D., 1972. Biochemical effects of mercury, cadmium, and lead. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 41, 91-128.

Viarengo, A., 1994. Heavy metal cytotoxicity in marine organism: effects on Ca<sup>2+</sup> homeostasis and possible alteration of signal transduction pathways. In: Gilles, R. (Ed.), Comp. and Environ. Physiol. Springer, Berlin, pp 85-110.

Viarengo, A., Pertic, M., Mancinelli, G., Burlundo, B., Canesi, J.L., Orunesu, M., 1996. *In vivo* effects of copper on the calcium homeostasis mechanisms of mussel gill cell plasma membranes. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C 11, 421-425.

Vidal-Dupiol, J., Zoccola, D., Tambutté, E., Grunau, C., Cosseau, C., Smith, K.M., Freitag, M., Dheilly, N.M., Allemand, D., Tambutté, S., 2013. Genes

Related to Ion-Transport and Energy Production Are Upregulated in Response to CO2-Driven pH Decrease in Corals: New Insights from Transcriptome Analysis. PloS One 8, e58652.

Wang, Y., Fang, J., Leonard, S.S., Rao, K.M.K., 2004. Cadmium inhibits the electron transfer chain and induces reactive oxygen species. Free Radical Bio. Med. 36, 1434- 1443.

Wardman, P., Cadeias, L.P., 1996. Fenton chemistry: an introduction. Radiat. Res. 145, 523–531.

Zebral, Y.D., Fonseca, J.S., Roza, M., Costa, P.G., Robaldo, R.B., Bianchini, A., 2020. Combining elevated temperature with waterborne copper: Impacts on the energy metabolism of the killifish *Poecilia vivipara*. Chemosphere, 126631.

Zischka, H., Lichtmannegger, J., Schmitt, S., Jagemann, N., Schulz, S., Wartini, D., Larochette, N., Galluzzi, L., Chajes, V., Bandow, N., Gilles, V.S., DiSpirito, A.A., Esposito, I., Goettlicher, M., 2011. Liver mitochondrial membrane crosslinking and destruction in a rat model of Wilson disease. J. Clin. Invest. 121, 1508-1518.

# 5. Capítulo III

Este capítulo é representado pelo artigo "Isolated and combined effects of thermal stress and copper exposure on the trophic behavior and oxidative status of the reef-building coral *Mussismilia harttii*\*" já publicado no periódico *Environmental Pollution* (DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2020.115892). O trabalho pode ser encontrado na página seguinte.

# Isolated and combined effects of thermal stress and copper exposure on the trophic behavior and oxidative status of the reef-building coral *Mussismilia harttii*

Juliana da Silva Fonseca<sup>a</sup>, Miguel Mies<sup>b,e</sup>, Alana Paranhos<sup>c</sup>, Satie Taniguchi<sup>c</sup>, Arthur Z. Güth<sup>b</sup>, Márcia C. Bícego<sup>c</sup>, Joseane Aparecida Marques<sup>d,e</sup>, Laura Fernandes de Barros Marangoni<sup>d,e</sup>, Adalto Bianchini<sup>d,e,f</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Fisiológicas. Instituto de Ciências Biológicas, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande. Av. Itália, km 8, Rio Grande, RS, Brazil, 96203-900.

<sup>b</sup> Departamento de Oceanografia Biológica, Instituto Oceanográfico, Universidade de São Paulo. Praça do Oceanográfico, 191 – 05508-120 São Paulo, SP, Brasil.

<sup>c</sup> Departamento de Oceanografia Física, Química e Geológica, Instituto Oceanográfico, Universidade de São Paulo. Praça do Oceanográfico, 191 – 05508-120 São Paulo, SP, Brasil.

<sup>d</sup> Programa de Pós-Graduação em Oceanografia Biológica, Instituto de Oceanografia, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande, Av. Itália, km 8, Rio Grande, RS, Brazil, 96203-900.

<sup>e</sup> Instituto Coral Vivo, Rua dos Coqueiros, Parque Yaya, Santa Cruz Cabrália, BA, Brazil, 45807-000.

<sup>f</sup> Instituto de Ciências Biológicas, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande. Av. Itália, km 8, Rio Grande, RS, Brazil, 96203-900.

\* Corresponding author: Adalto Bianchini Universidade Federal do Rio Grande – FURG Instituto de Ciências Biológicas – ICB Av. Itália km 8, Campus Carreiros
96.203-900 – Rio Grande – RS – Brazil Phone: +55 53 32935193 e-mail: <u>adaltobianchini@furg.br</u>

# Abstract

Global warming and local disturbances such as pollution cause several impacts on coral reefs. Among them is the breakdown of the symbiosis between host corals and photosynthetic symbionts, which is often a consequence of oxidative stress. Therefore, we investigated if the combined effects of thermal stress and copper (Cu) exposure change the trophic behavior and oxidative status of the reef-building coral Mussismilia harttii. Coral fragments were exposed in a mesocosm system to three temperatures (25.0, 26.6 and 27.3°C) and three Cu concentrations (2.9, 5.4 and 8.6  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup>). Samples were collected after 4 and 12 days of exposure. We then (i) performed fatty acid analysis by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry to quantify changes in stearidonic acid and docosapentaenoic acid (autotrophy markers) and cis-gondoic acid (heterotrophy marker), and (ii) assessed the oxidative status of both host and symbiont through analyses of lipid peroxidation (LPO) and total antioxidant capacity (TAC). Our findings show that trophic behavior was predominantly autotrophic and remained unchanged under individual and combined stressors for both 4and 12-day experiments; for the latter, however, there was an increase in the heterotrophy marker. Results also show that 4 days was not enough to trigger changes in LPO or TAC for both coral and symbiont. However, the 12-day experiment showed a reduction in symbiont LPO associated with thermal stress alone, and the combination of stressors increased their TAC. For the coral, the isolated effects of increase in Cu and temperature led to an increase in LPO. The effects of combined stressors on trophic behavior and oxidative status were not much different than those from the isolated effects of each stressor. These findings highlight that host and symbionts respond differently to stress and are

relevant as they show the physiological response of individual holobiont compartments to both global and local stressors.

**Keywords:** Climate change; Heterotrophy; Lipid peroxidation; Pollution; Total antioxidant capacity

# Main findings:

Coral and symbiont respond differently to 12 days of exposure to Cu and thermal stress. Stressors do not induce changes in trophic behavior.

# 1. Introduction

Global warming is an immediate threat to the biodiversity of marine ecosystems (Belkin, 2009; Doney et al., 2012; Frölicher et al., 2018). Coral reefs rank among the most sensitive marine environments because of their physico-chemical stability and short interval between thermal optimum and stress threshold (Glynn, 1993; 1996; Hughes et al., 2018). In recent decades, increase in surface seawater temperature has triggered mass coral bleaching and mortality (Eakin et al., 2010; De'ath et al., 2012; Hughes et al., 2018). The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) predictions show that ocean temperature will increase between 2.6 and 4.8 °C by the end of the century and promote further ecological and structural changes on marine environments (IPCC, 2014).

Besides global-scale impacts, coral reefs are also affected by several regional-scale stressors (Carpenter et al., 2008; Knowlton and Jackson, 2008; van Dam et al., 2011). Among them is metal pollution, which is often associated with coastal run-off, mining and sewage (Dubinsky and Stambler, 1996; Jones, 1997). Copper (Cu) is a metal that is an essential micronutrient for cellular functions (Belyaeva et al., 2011), but exposure to high concentrations, often associated with pollution, can cause physiological damage to corals and their symbionts (Bielmyer et al., 2010; Schwarz et al., 2013; Fonseca et al., 2019a).

Both thermal stress and exposure to pollutants are known to disrupt the coral-dinoflagellate symbiosis (Hughes et al., 2003; van Dam et al., 2011). It has been shown that the combination of thermal stress and Cu exposure produce a dramatic reduction in the photosynthetic capacity of the symbiont (Fonseca et al., 2017). The effects of these stressors may be synergistic or not. It has been

shown that they are not in the case of the primary production performed by symbionts associated with *Porites cylindrica* (Nyström et al., 2001). However, they do act synergistically in altering the host coral metabolism (Fonseca et al., 2019b).

Under these stressful conditions, the symbiont photosynthetic machinery produces excessive reactive oxygen species (ROS), causing cellular damage for both host and symbiont (Lesser, 2006; Weis, 2008; Yakovleva et al., 2009). The host responds by expelling symbionts from its tissues, leaving its white skeleton visible under the soft tissue and thus becoming "bleached" (Glynn, 1993; Downs et al., 2005; Howells et al., 2016). Because the symbiotic relationship is obligatory for the host in most cases, bleaching is often accompanied by mortality episodes (Glynn, 1993, 1996; Hoegh-Guldberg, 1999). Therefore, oxidative stress is a critical factor during the bleaching process (Lesser, 1997; Downs et al., 2005; Perez and Weis, 2006; Weis, 2008; Nielsen et al., 2018).

Biochemical parameters associated to oxidative status can be used to evaluate reef ecosystem health (Downs et al., 2005; Prazeres et al., 2012; Marangoni et al., 2019a). Total antioxidant capacity (TAC) and lipid peroxidation (LPO) are relevant tools for predicting bleaching and mortality in coral reef organisms (Prazeres et al. 2012; Marangoni et al. 2019a). LPO indicates the reduction in the integrity of biological membranes (Lesser et al., 2006), while TAC provides an assessment of overall oxyradical scavenging capacity (Huang et al., 2005). The fact that these markers are present in both host and symbiont makes them particularly useful to investigate the stress response at a

biochemical level in different compartments of the holobiont (Gardner et al., 2017).

From an ecophysiological perspective, corals often respond to stress by shifting their predominant trophic behavior from autotrophic to heterotrophic (Hughes and Grottoli et al., 2013; Mies et al., 2018; Marangoni et al. 2019b). Fatty acids are considered robust markers to investigate changes in trophic behavior in corals (Treignier et al., 2008; Mies et al., 2018). That is largely because they are a record of dietary habit and cannot be synthesized de novo by most animals (Dalsgaard et al., 2003; Ruess et al., 2005; Budge et al., 2006). For instance, stearidonic acid (SDA, 18:4 $\omega$ 3) and docosapentaenoic acid (DPA, 22:5ω3) are photosynthates translocated from the symbiotic dinoflagellates to the host (Papina et al., 2003; Mies et al., 2017); while cisgondoic acid (CGA, 20:1 $\omega$ 9) is a fatty acid widely present in crustacean zooplankton captured by corals (Dalsgaard et al., 2003; Mies et al., 2018). Based on the variation in the content of these fatty acids in the coral tissue, it is possible to calculate shifts of predominance between autotrophic and heterotrophic behavior (Mies et al., 2018).

However, the effects of thermal stress and Cu exposure on the trophic behavior of reef-building have not yet been assessed, either individually or combined. In addition, the combined effects of these stressors on the oxidative status has not been assessed at different holobiont compartments. Therefore, we investigated if the isolated and combined effects of thermal stress and Cu exposure promote a shift in trophic behavior and in the oxidative status for the scleractinian coral *Mussismilia harttii*, endemic to the South Atlantic province. Coral reefs in that region have been increasingly exposed to Cu contamination

associated with sewage and dam breaks (Francini-Filho et al., 2019; Marques et al., 2019). Therefore, we evaluated variations in the concentrations of autotrophy- and heterotrophy-specific fatty acids and in the levels of LPO and TAC for both coral and symbiotic algae. In the current scenario, investigations on the combined effects of thermal stress and pollution are warranted in order to predict physiological responses to local stressors in a climate change context (see Nyström et al., 2001; Sokolova and Lannig, 2008; Negri and Hoogenboom, 2011; Banc-Prandi and Fine, 2019).

## 2. Materials and Methods

#### 2.1 Collection of coral samples

In July 2012, fragments of the coral *Mussismilia hartii* were collected from six different colonies at the Recife de Fora Municipal Park (Porto Seguro, Bahia State, Brazil; (16°24′31″S; 038°58′39″W). Collection was performed with the proper authorization of the Brazilian Environmental Agency (permit #85926584; IBAMA/SISBIO). Collected fragments were fixed on ceramic plates and acclimated in a mesocosm system for 20 days.

# 2.2 Experimental and mesocosm setup

Twenty-seven experimental 10-L tanks were used to test three temperatures (mean local temperature of 25.0, and 1.5 and 2.5 °C above the mean, *i. e.* 25.0, 26.5 and 27.5°C) that are similar to future climate scenarios issued by the IPCC (IPCC, 2014) and three levels of Cu contamination (0, 3 and 5  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> above the mean natural concentration, *i. e.*, 2.9, 6.0 and 8.0  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup>) in a fully crossed experimental design. The concentrations of Cu used in the experiment are

below or close the limits allowed by the international and Brazilian legislations for the protection of aquatic environments (CONAMA 2005; EPA 2005). Each of the nine treatments was replicated in three tanks and two *M. harttii* fragments were placed on each tank for sampling after 4 and 12 days of exposure to Cu and thermal stress.

We used a semi-open system in which seawater was collected from the adjacent reef through an underwater pipeline and conditioned in 5000-L underground sumps before being pumped into the 27 experimental flow-through aquariums. Afterwards, before returning to the ocean, water was filtered and sterilized in an additional underground sump where ultraviolet filters and activated carbon cartridges were installed. Due to its direct connection to the reef environment, this system maintained seawater conditions (e. g. temperature, turbidity, salinity, pH, zooplankton availability) very similar to those in the natural environment. An automatic temperature control system containing two 15-kW submersible heaters maintained the temperature required for each treatment during both day and night. Simultaneously, seawater captured from the reef environment was held in four pairs of 1000-L underground sumps to receive stock solutions for the application of Cu exposure treatments. The different Cu treatments were prepared daily and 24 hours before its use from a standard solution of CuCl<sub>2</sub> (1 g  $L^{-1}$ ) and added to the underground secondary treatment sumps to obtain the desired concentrations. The seawater that received the Cu treatments was mixed with seawater coming from the primary treatment sumps using peristaltic pumps (flow rate of 0.17 L min<sup>-1</sup>) before reaching the 10-L tanks. The secondary system seawater (Cu contamination) accounted for 10% of the total seawater flow reaching the 10-L aguariums,

while heated water flow accounted for 90%. A more detailed description of the mesocosm system used in this experiment can be found at Duarte et al. (2015).

# 2.3. Seawater collection and analyses

Water samples were collected from the tanks after every three days during the experimental period to determine dissolved Cu concentrations and other physicochemical parameters. The concentrations of dissolved Cu were evaluated in filtered (0.45-µm mesh filter) water samples acidified with nitric acid (HNO<sub>3</sub>, 1% final concentration; SupraPur, Merck®, Germany). After this, water samples were desalted using the method proposed by Nadella et al. (2009) and the concentrations were determined through Atomic Absorption Spectrophotometry with Graphite Furnace (Perkin-Elmer®, Waltham, USA). Dissolved organic carbon (DOC) concentration was assessed in a Total Organic Carbon analyzer (Shimadzu®, Japan). Data on pH (pH meter HI 9124, Hanna Instruments®, USA) and salinity (optical refractometer ITREF 10, Instrutemp®, São Paulo, Brazil) were evaluated twice a day during the experimental period. Pluviometry was recorded through monitoring by the local weather station, Veracel Celulose, Brazil. Temperature also was monitored (every 30 minutes) using loggers (HOBO Water Temp Pro, Onset, USA) which were placed inside the tanks and also at the reef.

# 2.4. Fatty acids extraction and gas chromatography

Fatty acid extraction and gas chromatographic analysis were performed in similar fashion to Vidal et al. (1979), with minor modifications. The soft tissue was separated from the skeleton with tweezers and weighed, before being

placed in a glass tube containing 1 mL of n-hexane and dichloromethane (1:1, v:v). Tubes were then agitated for 1 minute before the addition of 10 µg of the internal standard (tricosanoic acid, C23:0). Esterification was performed with 5 mL of 2% of sulfuric acid in methanol. Afterwards, 1 mL of hexane (100%) was added and agitated. Condensers were then attached to the tubes, which were then kept under a 50°C bath for 30 minutes. Tubes were rested until reaching room temperature and phases separated with a 5-mL saturated solution of NaCl. The bottom phase was discarded and the top phase (approximately 1 mL) was taken for gas chromatographic analysis.

The fatty acids were evaluated in similar fashion to Mies et al. (2017; 2018), with minor modifications. Fatty acids were assessed in a 7890 gas chromatograph couple to mass spectrometer 7010B from Agilent Technologies. Separation was performed in an Agilent J & W ultra-inert column of 30 m in length, 0.25 mm in internal diameter and thickness of 0.25 µm with a 5% phenylmethylsiloxane film. Approximately 1 µL of the sample was introduced in splitless mode and analyzed in mass scan mode. Oven ramp temperature began at 50°C and was maintained for 2 minutes, before an increase of 9°C per minute until reaching 300°C and maintained for 10 minutes. Three different polyunsaturated fatty acids were investigated: SDA, DPA (autotrophy markers) and CGA (heterotrophy marker). Each marker was identified by comparison of their retention times against those in reference material 47033 PUFA No. 1 Marine Source (Sigma-Aldrich, Co®), and their respective mass spectra.

## 2.5. Sample preparation for oxidative status analyses

Sample preparation was performed according to Hopkinson et al. (2015). The coral samples were cut and homogenized on ice with a buffer for each analysis (1:1 w/v) and with the aid of a sonicator (20 kHz, Sonaer Ultrasonics®, New York, USA). After homogenization, samples were centrifuged (2530 g, 5 min, 4°C), to separate coral (supernatant) and symbiont (pellet) homogenates. Afterwards, 150  $\mu$ L of buffer was added to the pellet, sonicated (30 kHz) and used for analysis of the symbiotic microalgae. All results were normalized considering the protein concentration of the homogenates.

# 2.5.1. Lipid peroxidation (LPO)

LPO was determined using the fluorimetric method described in Federici et al. (2007). Coral samples were homogenized in a buffer containing 1.15% potassium chloride (KCI) and 35  $\mu$ M butylated hydroxytoluene (BHT) diluted in ethanol (95%). This method assesses levels of oxidized lipids by the formation of the tetramethoxypropane chromogen (TMP), which is a product resulting from reaction between malondialdehyde (MDA) and thiobarbituric acid (TBA). The assay was performed using 20  $\mu$ L of homogenate added in a 96-well microtitre plate (in duplicate), containing 10  $\mu$ L of BHT (1 M) and 160  $\mu$ L of phosphate buffered saline (1 mM, pH 7.4). Trichloroacetic acid (TCA) (50%) and 1.3% (w/v) thiobarbituric acid (TBA) (dissolved in 0.3% (w/v) NaOH) were then added and the plate incubated at 60°C for 60 min. The substances react with TBA at a high temperature and produce detectable fluorescence. Quantification (excitation and emission at 520 and 580 nm) was performed using a fluorimeter (Victor 2, Perkin Elmer, 944 Waltham, MA, USA). The results were expressed in  $\mu$ M MDA mg<sup>-1</sup> of protein.

# 2.5.2. Total antioxidant capacity (TAC)

TAC was evaluated using the commercial colorimetric kit OxiSelect Total Antioxidant Capacity Assay kit (Cell Biolabs Inc®, San Diego, USA), which detects all classes of low molecular weight antioxidants. The method measures the presence of reduced Cu (Cu<sup>1+</sup>) by antioxidants present in the sample. The presence of Cu<sup>1+</sup> is determined by binding to a chromogenic reagent, when coupled it produces a color detected at 490 nm. The absorbance values of the samples are compared to the absorbance of known concentrations of uric acid. The results were expressed in  $\mu$ M of copper reducing equivalents (CRE) mg<sup>-1</sup> of protein.

# 2.6. Data and statistical analyses

Effects of thermal stress and Cu exposure in the content of SDA, DPA, CGA, LPO and TAC (the latter two for both coral and symbionts) were assessed by a 2-way factorial analysis of variance (ANOVA). For each experimental time (4-day and 12-day), we performed one ANOVA [fixed factors 'temperature' (three levels, 25.0, 26.6 and 27.3°C), and 'Cu' (three levels, 2.9, 5.4 and 8.6  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup>)]. To fulfill ANOVA assumptions, the normal distribution and homogeneity of variances were tested and log-transformed whenever necessary.

To investigate whether the combined effects of thermal stress and Cu exposure induce a shift in trophic behavior in *M. harttii*, we used the Predominant Trophic Mode Index (PTMI, Eq. 1), with minor modifications (see Mies et al. 2018). The PTMI balances differences in autotrophic and

heterotrophic markers, yielding positive values in the case of predominant autotrophy and negative values whenever heterotrophy prevails.

(1) 
$$PTMI = [(\frac{autFATM(treatment)}{autFATM(control)}) - 1] - [(\frac{hetFATM(treatment)}{hetFATM(control)}) - 1]$$

where autFATM stands for  $\mu$ g of (SDA + DPA) g<sup>-1</sup> of soft tissue, and hetFATM for  $\mu$ g of CGA g<sup>-1</sup> of coral soft tissue. Control = experimental control (no thermal stress and no Cu exposure), and treatment = manipulative pair at each combination of temperature and Cu. Therefore, seven PTMI calculations were performed for each of the 4-day and 12-day sets of experiments.

## 3. Results

#### 3.1. Experimental seawater

Throughout the experiment, dissolved Cu concentrations were  $2.9 \pm 0.7$ ,  $5.4 \pm 0.9$ ,  $8.6 \pm 0.3 \ \mu g \ L^{-1}$ , corresponding to the treatments of 0 (control), 3 and 5  $\ \mu g \ L^{-1}$ , respectively above the mean natural concentration of 2.9  $\ \mu g \ L^{-1}$ . Recorded temperatures were  $25.0 \pm 0.1$  for control,  $26.6 \pm 0.1$  and  $27.3 \pm 0.1^{\circ}$ C, corresponding to the treatments of 1.5 and 2.5°C above ambient seawater temperature. The results of the other physicochemical parameters of experiment are in Table S1 in supplementary material.

Table S1: Results physicochemical parameters of experimental seawater during the exposure of the coral *Mussismilia harttii* to three different temperatures and three different copper (Cu) concentrations for 4 and 12 days.

Physicochemical parameters	4 days	12 days
Dissolved organic carbon (mg L⁻¹)	3.35 ± 0.35	1.36 ± 0.46
Salinity (ppt)	35.5 ± 0.06	36.9 ± 0.08
рН	8.29 ± 0.00	8.29 ± 0.00
Pluviometry (mm)	$0.23 \pm 0.05$	0.01 ± 0.00
Temperature (°C)	25.2 ± 0.05	25.5 ± 0.03

# 3.2. Trophic behavior

Table 1: Results for the 2-way crossed analysis of variance (ANOVA) performed on SDA, DPA (autotrophy markers), CGA (heterotrophy marker), predominant trophic mode index (PTMI), lipid peroxidation (LPO) and total antioxidant capacity (TAC) investigated for *Mussismilia harttii* exposed to thermal stress and Cu contamination for 4 and 12 days. Significant values (p < 0.05) are in bold.

	_	4-days experiment		_	12-days experiment				
Variable	Treatment	df	F	р	Fisher	df	F	р	Fisher
DAS	Cu	2	3.90	0.02	8.6 > 2.9, 5.4	2	2.47	0.09	
	Temperature	2	0.14	0.86		2	6.93	<0.01	27.3 > 26.6
	Cu x Temperature	4	0.75	0.56		4	3.31	0.01	26.6 (8.6 < 2.9)
DPA	Cu	2	0.24	0.78		2	0.52	0.59	
	Temperature	2	2.78	0.07		2	3.81	0.03	27.3 > 26.6
	Cu x Temperature	4	1.81	0.14		4	0.37	0.82	
CGA	Cu	2	0.44	0.64		2	2.42	0.10	
	Temperature	2	1.76	0.18		2	4.70	0.01	27.3 > 26.6
	Cu x Temperature	4	0.42	0.78		4	0.48	0.75	
PTMI	Cu	2	2.39	0.10		2	1.01	1.01	
	Temperature	2	1.1	0.34		2	2.76	2.76	
	Cu x Temperature	4	0.59	0.67		4	1.10	1.10	
LPO coral	Cu	2	1.93	0.17		2	4.23	0.03	5.4, 8.6 > 2.9
	Temperature	2	2.63	0.09		2	7.02	<0.01	27.3 > 25.0
	Cu x Temperature	4	1.48	0.24		4	1.32	0.29	
LPO symbiont	Cu	2	1.35	0.28		2	3.29	0.06	
	Temperature	2	3.55	0.05		2	7.81	<0.01	26.6 < 25.0
	Cu x Temperature	4	0.61	0.65		4	2.01	0.13	
TAC coral	Cu	2	2.88	0.08		2	0.49	0.61	
	Temperature	2	0.61	0.55		2	0.10	0.90	
	Cu x Temperature	4	0.36	0.82		4	0.80	0.53	
TAC symbiont	Cu	2	0.40	0.67		2	2.64	0.09	
	Temperature	2	3.19	0.06		2	3.48	0.05	
	Cu x Temperature	4	2.53	0.07		4	3.05	0.04	25.0 (5.4, 8.6 > 2.9)
									26.6 (8.6 > 2.9)
									27.3 (5.4 < 2.9)

After 4 days of exposure, the concentrations of the autotrophy-related markers SDA and DPA in the tissue of *M. harttii* were not affected by temperature (Table 1). Cu concentration, specifically in the treatment of 8.6  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup>, induced a significantly higher production of SDA regardless of temperature (Fig.1). The concentration of the heterotrophy marker CGA was not influenced by either temperature or Cu exposure (Fig. 2). After 12 days of exposure, higher temperature was an influencing factor for all three markers (Fig. 1, 2). An

observed trend is that 26.6°C had a significant effect in decreasing the concentration of all markers, while 27.3°C significantly increased all of them; but none differed from the control temperature. The interaction between Cu exposure and temperature was only significant for SDA (Fig. 1).



Figure 1: Content of autotrophy fatty acid trophic markers stearidonic acid (SDA) and docosapentaenoic acid (DPA) in the coral Mussismilia harttii exposed to three different temperatures and three different copper (Cu) concentrations for 4 and 12 days. BDL: below detection limit.



No significant shifts between trophic modes were detected for either the 4- or the 12-day experiment (Table 1). Neither thermal stress nor exposure to Cu produce impacts on the predominant trophic behavior. The PTMI shows an overall predominance of autotrophy for all treatment combinations. There is an increase in heterotrophy under 27.3°C for 12 days (Fig. 2), but not enough to promote a shift in the PTMI (Fig. 3).



### 3.3. Oxidative status

The levels of LPO in the corals were not changed after 4 days (Table 1). However, a significant increase was observed after 12-day exposure to temperature and Cu (Fig. 4, Table 1). Results show that corals exposed at 27.3°C presented higher LPO levels than corals maintained at 25.0°C. LPO levels for corals at 26.6°C did not differ from those for corals maintained at 25.0 and 27.3°C. Corals exposed to concentrations of 8.6 and 5.4  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> Cu showed higher LPO levels than corals maintained at 2.9  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> Cu.



No effects were observed in the symbiont LPO levels after 4 days of exposure (Table 1). However, effects of temperature were observed in symbionts after 12 days (Table 1, Fig. 5). Exposure to 26.6°C (no Cu addition) reduced LPO levels in symbionts compared to control conditions (25.0°C).



No effects were observed in TAC for corals in exposure to isolated or combined stressors after 4 or 12 days (Table 1, Fig. 6). Similarly, no significant effects were observed in TAC of symbionts after 4 days of exposure. However, after 12 days of exposure significant effects in symbiont TAC were observed for the combination of stressors (Fig. 7). Specifically, results indicate a significant increase after exposure to Cu alone (5.4 and 8.6  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup>) compared to control (2.9  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup>). An increase was also observed under 26.6°C and 8.6  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> compared to 2.9  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> at the same temperature. Exposure to 27.3°C and 5.4  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> reduced TAC levels in symbionts compared to those maintained at 2.9  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> at the same temperature.





## 4. Discussion

South Atlantic reef-building corals have been described as predominantly autotrophic, with exceptions in cases of climate and anthropogenic disturbances, when heterotrophy becomes predominant (Mies et al., 2018; Marangoni et al., 2019b). Similar trends have also been observed for corals from other locations (Palardy et al., 2005; Roder et al., 2010; Teece et al., 2011). To assess whether the isolated and combined effects of thermal stress and Cu exposure induce a shift in the trophic behavior of M. harttii, we evaluated the concentration of fatty trophic markers and calculated the PTMI. Our results show that 4 and 12 days of either isolated or combined exposures to Cu and thermal stress were not sufficient to provoke a shift to heterotrophic predominance. Responses were more intense after 4 days of exposure, in which the concentrations of SDA, a more abundant and definitive marker (see Mies et al., 2018), increased and resulted in a more autotrophic behavior. This was associated with higher Cu contamination and not temperature. It is also possible that this more intense response in the 4-day experiment is associated with an adaptation mechanism, because Cu effects may be more acute than chronic and physiological responses may normalize after that period (Fonseca et al., 2017).

For the 12-day experiment, an effect caused by the combination of thermal stress and Cu maintained an autotrophic predominance although an increase in heterotrophy was observed in this period. It is likely that 12 days is not enough time for 2.5°C above the mean temperature to trigger a shift in trophic behavior. These shifts have never been detected within the *Mussismilia* genus in an interval shorter than 15 days (Mies et al., 2018; Marangoni et al., 2019b). In

addition, Marangoni et al. (2019b) reported shifts in *M. harttii* trophic behavior only after intense thermal stress (4°C-weeks; see Kayanne, 2017) over more than 30 days. As for Cu contamination, its effects on trophic mode were more pronounced at the highest concentration tested (8.6  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup>) in the 4-day experiment. A previous study showed that M. harttii under Cu exposure combined with temperature increase displays unbalanced enzymatic activity in the first 8 days before recovering (Fonseca et al., 2017). Therefore, it is possible that the recovery of enzymatic activity reduced the need for increased autotrophy in the 12-d experiment. In addition, autotrophic behavior was less pronounced for the 12-day experiment; this may have been a response in order to reduce oxidative stress (see Fonseca et al., 2017). It has also been reported that prolonged Cu exposure and thermal stress (12 days) produce severe deleterious effects on enzymes involved in the energy metabolism of *M. harttii* (Fonseca et al., 2019b). It is likely that for longer exposure, M. harttii may further increase predation and CGA levels in its tissues (see Marangoni et al., 2019b). An important point to be highlighted is that the increasing temperature was the factor that most influenced the three trophic markers after 12 days. This response is expected considering that this stressor is the one that most affects the coral and zooxanthella association (Lesser 1997; 2006). In addition, exposure to Cu can trigger the increase in detoxification systems, which reduce the effects of combined exposure to thermal stress (Fonseca et al., 2017).

Our findings show that a short-term exposure (4 days) to thermal stress and Cu did not induce changes in the levels of LPO and TAC for both coral and symbiotic algae. This is consistent with results reported for other cnidarians; Main et al. (2010) show that exposure to concentrations of 15 and 50  $\mu$ g L<sup>-1</sup> of

Cu induced oxidative stress in the sea anemone Exaiptasia pallida only after seven days of exposure. It has also been reported that the combined exposure of thermal stress and Cu did not alter superoxide dismutase activity in the coral Stylophora pistillata after an acute exposure of three days (Banc-Prandi and Fine, 2019). This is also in agreement with previous reports that show that few harmful effects associated with calcification, photosynthesis, oxidative stress and energy metabolism occur in the short-term exposure of M. harttii to Cu and temperature (Fonseca et al., 2017; 2019b). However, the longer exposure of 12 days increased LPO for *M. harttii* at 27.3°C and 5.4 and 8.6 µg L<sup>-1</sup> of Cu. This response was intensified with increases in both isolated Cu and temperature and is a clear indication of oxidative stress in *M. harttii*, likely preceding bleaching. This can happen because (i) higher temperature stimulates metabolic processes and consequently increases ROS production (Lesser, 1997; 2006; Higuchi et al., 2009), and (ii) Cu also induces ROS production through Fenton reactions (Cu+H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>  $\rightarrow$  Cu<sup>2+</sup>+OH<sup>-</sup>+ •OH; see Wardman and Cadeias, 1996).

It is known that oxidative stress is a major trigger for coral bleaching, a process in which the coral host is challenged by the ROS produced by the symbionts (Lesser et al., 1997; Downs et al., 2002; Lesser et al., 2006). Symbiotic algae are a relevant source of ROS for corals, therefore a faster response of the antioxidant system in the symbionts could be expected. Although our experiments show that TAC remained unchanged for corals, its levels increased significantly after 12 days of exposure to combined stressors for symbionts. This suggests that symbionts respond differently and also that they are indeed likely more tolerant to ROS. Furthermore, prolonged exposure

to isolated temperature reduced the LPO in the symbionts. Such response may be related to (i) activation of mechanisms for the remodeling of membrane lipids which has been suggested as an adaptive response in microalgae in order to reduce damage to biological membranes (Légeret et al., 2016); and (ii) reduction in production of ROS due to an inhibition of photosynthesis. The results also reveal that, for the symbionts, LPO decrease and TAC increase were not always associated. This may have been caused by the action of other more specific antioxidant defenses, such as enzymatic activity associated with superoxide dismutase and catalase, which are not accounted for in the TAC assay (Geracitano et al., 2002; Company et al., 2004; Monferrán et al., 2009).

Prolonged exposure to multiple stressors, either isolated or combined, always exacerbates negative impacts for *M. harttii*. For instance, the prolonged combination of thermal stress and Cu further reduces photosynthetic efficiency, inhibits metabolic enzymatic activity and alters the functioning of calcification enzymes (Fonseca et al., 2017; 2019b). Prolonged exposure to Cu combined with ocean acidification also further reduces photosynthetic rates (Marangoni et al., 2019c). Within that context, our findings show that prolonged exposure also enhances deleterious effects. A 4-day exposure to thermal stress and Cu (isolated or combined effects) was not enough to change the oxidative status, but 12-day exposure to both thermal stress and Cu was not enough to trigger a change in the predominant trophic behavior because of the previously mentioned reasons. Therefore, time of exposure needs to be carefully considered when planning experimentations, especially in the case of tolerant species such as *M. harttii* (see Marangoni et al., 2019b). In fact, further

experiments assessing extremely chronic scenarios (30 days of exposure or more) are welcome.

These results show that, for both the trophic behavior and the oxidative status, the combination of thermal stress and Cu exposure produced little effects in addition to those produced by each stressor individually. It was expected that both heat and Cu stress would trigger the production of ROS. which would significantly alter the oxidative status and impair the photosynthetic efficiency (Lesser, 2006). As a consequence, the coral host would engage in increased heterotrophic feeding in order to compensate for low photosynthate translocation by the symbionts (see Houlbrèque and Ferrier-Pagès, 2009; Mies et al., 2018). However, the holobiont was apparently not stressed to that point. The sole case in which there was an effect by the combination of stressors was in symbiont TAC, suggesting that synergistic effects may not take place in this case. This is similar to reports that the combined effects of thermal stress and pollutant contamination do not produce a synergistic effect on the symbiont primary production (Nyström et al., 2001). However, Fonseca et al. (2019b), reports that there is a synergistic effect on the host coral metabolism. Therefore, the occurrence of synergistic effects may be factor-specific. In addition, these effects may vary according to intensity and our temperature values and Cu concentrations may not have been intense enough to trigger a synergistic effect.

Our findings are relevant in the context of coral reef tolerance to metal pollution. This is particularly important in the case of South Atlantic reefs, which have been recently exposed to tremendous quantities of metals after the break of large mining dams (Francini-Filho et al., 2019). In addition, this work solidifies

*M. harttii* as an important and tolerant model organism for coral reef investigations. Although currently an endangered species (Leão et al., 2016; IUCN, 2019), *M. harttii* shows tolerance to climate change through heterotrophic plasticity, actively removes solid pollutants from its surface and is particularly tolerant to ocean acidification and metal pollution (Marangoni et al., 2019bc; Santos et al., 2020).

Finally, the results of this study highlight the combined effects of thermal stress and Cu exposure (i) in trophic behavior in a scleractinian coral, and (ii) into the individual responses of the host and symbionts of an important coral specie from South Atlantic reefs.

# 5. Conclusion

Twelve days of combined exposure to Cu and thermal stress cause different responses in *M. harttii* and its symbionts and the coral oxidative status is significantly altered. However, 12 days is not enough to trigger a shift of predominance from autotrophy to heterotrophy. These results are relevant as they depict the holobiont physiological response to the combination of global and local stressors.

#### 6. Acknowledgments

We thank "Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior" (CAPES; Programa Ciências do Mar, Brazil), "Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico" (CNPq; Instituto Nacional de Ciência e Tecnologia de Toxicologia Aquática, Brazil) and "International Development Research Center" (IDRC; Ottawa, Canada). "Fundação de Amparo à Pesquisa

do Estado de São Paulo" (FAPESP; 2016/18348-1) is acknowledged for the use of the gas chromatograph with triple quadrupole mass spectrometer. We also thank "Coral Vivo Project" and its sponsors Petrobras (Programa Petrobras Ambiental) and "Arraial d'Ajuda Eco Parque". Adalto Bianchini is research fellow of CNPq (Proc. # 307647/2016-1).

### 7. References

Banc-Prandi G, Fine M 2019 Copper enrichment reduces thermal tolerance of the highly resistant Red Sea coral *Stylophora pistillata*. Coral Reefs https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00338-019-01774-z.

Belkin IM 2009 Rapid warming of Large Marine Ecosystems. Progress in Oceanography 81: 207-213.

Belyaeva EA, Korotkov SM, Saris N-E 2011 In vitro modulation of heavy metalinduced rat liver mitochondria dysfunction: a comparison of copper and mercury with cadmium. Journal of Trace Elements in Medicine and Biology 25: 63-73.

Bielmyer GK, Grosell M, Bhagooli R, Baker AC, Langdon C, Gillette P, Capo TR 2010 Differential effects of copper on three species of scleractinian corals and their algal symbionts (*Symbiodinium spp.*). Aquatic Toxicology 97: 125–133.

Budge SM, Iverson SJ, Koopman HN 2006 Studying trophic ecology in marine ecosystems using fatty acids: a primer on analysis and interpretation. Marine Mammal Science 22: 759–801.

Carpenter KE, Abrar M, Aeby G, Aronson RB, Banks S, Bruckner A 2008 Onethird of reef-building corals face elevated extinction risk from climate change and local impacts. Science 321: 560-563.

Company R, Serafim A, Bebianno MJ, Cosson R, Shillito B, Fiala-Médioni A 2004 Effect of cadmium, copper and mercury on antioxidant enzyme activities and lipid peroxidation in the gills of the hydrothermal vent mussel *Bathymodiolus azoricus*. Marine Environmental Research 58: 377–381.

CONAMA, 2005. Conselho Nacional do Meio Ambiente. Resolução N° 357, de 17 de março de 2005. Brasília, Brazil. Available in. <u>http://www.mma.gov.br/port/</u> conama/res/res05/res35705.pdf. (Accessed September 2020).

Dalsgaard J, St John M, Kattner G, Müller-Navarra D, Hagen W 2003 Fatty acid trophic markers in the pelagic marine environment. Advances in Marine Biology 46: 225–340.

De'ath G, Fabricius KE, Sweatman H, Puotinen M 2012 The 27-year decline of coral cover on the Great Barrier Reef and its causes. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science of the USA 109: 17995–17999.

Doney SC, Ruckelshaus M, Duffy JE, Barry JP, Chan F, English CA, Galindo HM, Grebmeier JM, Hollowed AB, Knowlton N, Polovina J, Rabalais NN,

Sydeman WJ, Talley LD 2012 Climate Change Impacts on Marine Ecosystems. Annual Review of Marine Science 4: 11-37.

Downs CA, Fouth JE, Halas JC, Dustan P, Bemiss J, Woodley CM 2002 Oxidative stress and seasonal coral bleaching. Free Radical Biology and Medicine 33: 533–543.

Downs CA, Fouth JE, Robinson CE, Curry R, Lanzendorf B, Halas J, Woodley CM 2005 Cellular diagnostics and coral health: declining coral health in the Florida Keys. Marine Pollution Bulletin 51: 58–569.

Duarte G, Calderon EN, Pereira CM, Marangoni LFB, Santos HF, Peixoto RS, Bianchini A, Castro CB 2015 A novel marine mesocosm facility to study global warming, water quality, and ocean acidification. Ecology and Evolution 5: 4555– 4566.

Dubinsky ZVY, Stambler N 1996 Marine pollution and coral reefs. Global Change Biology 2: 511-526.

Eakin CM, Morgan JA, Heron SF, Smith TB, Liu G, Alvarez-Filip L, et al 2010 Caribbean corals in crisis: Record thermal stress, bleaching, and mortality in 2005. PLoS ONE 5: e13969.

EPA, 2005. United States environmental protection agency. Handbook for developing watershed plans to restore and protect our waters. EPA 841-B-05-

005: Washington. Available in. <u>http://www.epa.gov/owow/nps/watershed</u> handbook/pdf/handbook.pdf. (Accessed September 2020).

Federici G, Shaw BJ, Handy RD 2007 Toxicity of titanium dioxide nanoparticles to rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*): Gill injury, oxidative stress, and other physiological effects. Aquatic Toxicology 84: 415–430.

Fonseca JS, Marangoni LF, Marques JA, Bianchini A 2017 Effects of increasing temperature alone and combined with copper exposure on biochemical and physiological parameters in the zooxanthellate scleractinian coral *Mussismilia harttii*. Aquatic Toxicology 190: 121-132.

Fonseca JS, Marangoni LFB, Marques JA, Bianchini A 2019a Carbonic anhydrase as a potential biomarker for acute exposure to copper in corals. Chemosphere 227: 598-605.

Fonseca JS, Marangoni LFB, Marques JA, Bianchini A 2019b Energy metabolism enzymes inhibition by the combined effects of increasing temperature and copper exposure in the coral *Mussismilia harttii*. Chemosphere 236: 124420.

Francini-Filho RB, Cordeiro MC, Omachi CY, Rocha AM, Bahiense L, Garcia GD, Tschoeke D, Almeida MG, Rangel TP, Oliveira BCV, Almeida DQR, Menezes R, Mazzei EF, Joyeux J-C, Rezende CE, Thompson CC, Thompson FL 2019 Remote sensing, isotopic composition and metagenomics analyses

revealed Doce River ore plume reached the southern Abrolhos Bank Reefs. Science of The Total Environment 697: 134038.

Frölicher TL, Fischer EM, Gruber N 2018 Marine heatwaves under global warming. Nature 560: 360-364.

Gardner SG, Raina J-B, Nitschke MR, Nielsen DA, Stat M, Motti CA, Ralph PJ, Petrou K 2017 A multi-trait systems approach reveals a response cascade to bleaching in corals. BCM Biology 15: 117.

Geracitano L, Monserrat JM, Bianchini A 2002 Physiological and antioxidant enzyme responses to acute and chronic exposure of *Laeonereis acuta* (Polychaeta, Nereididae) to copper. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 277: 145–156.

Glynn PW 1993 Coral reef bleaching: ecological perspectives. Coral Reefs 12:1-17.

Glynn PW 1996 Coral reef bleaching: facts, hypotheses and implications. Global Change Biology 2: 495–509.

Higuchi T, Fujimura H, Arakaki T, Oomori T 2009 The synergistic effects of hydrogen peroxide and elevated seawater temperature on the metabolic activity of the coral *Galaxea fascicularis*. Marine Biology 156: 589–596.

Hoegh-Guldberg O 1999 Climate change, coral bleaching and the future of the world's coral reefs. Marine Freshwater Research 50: 839–866.

Hopkinson BM, Tansik AL, Fitt WK 2015 Internal carbonic anhydrase activity in the tissue of scleractinian corals is sufficient to support proposed roles in photosynthesis and calcification. Journal of Experimental Biology 218: 2039– 2048.

Houlbrèque F, Ferrier-Pagès C 2009 Heterotrophy in tropical scleractinian corals. Biological Reviews 84: 1–17.

Howells EJ, Abrego D, Meyer E, Kirk NL, Burt JA 2016 Host adaptation and unexpected symbiont partners enable reef-building corals to tolerate extreme temperatures. Global Change Biology 22: 2702–2714.

Huang D, Ou B, Prior RL 2005 The chemistry behind antioxidant capacity assays. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 53: 1841–1856.

Hughes AD, Grottoli AG 2013 Heterotrophic compensation: a possible mechanism for resilience of coral reefs to global warming or a sign of prolonged stress? PLoS ONE 8: e81172.

Hughes TP, Baird AH, Bellwood DR, Card M, Connolly SR, Folke C, Grosberg O, Hoegh-Guldberg O, Jackson JBC, Kleypas J, Lough JM, Marshall P,

Nystrom M, Palumbi SR, Rosen B, Roughgarden J 2003 Climate change, human impacts, and the resilience of coral reefs. Science 301: 929-933.

Hughes TP, Kerry JT, Baird AH, Connolly SR, Dietzel A, Eakin CM, Heron SF, Hoey AS, Hoogenboom MO, Liu G, McWilliam MJ, Pears R, Pratchett MS, Skirving WJ, Stella JS, Torda G 2018 Global warming transforms coral reef assemblages. Nature 556: 492-496.

IPCC 2014 The Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.

IUCN 2019 The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species Version 2019–2. www.iucnredlist.org

Jones RJ 1997 Zooxanthellae loss as a bioassay for assessing stress in corals. Marine Ecology Progress Series 149: 163-171.

Kayanne H 2017 Validation of degree heating weeks as a coral bleaching index in the northwestern Pacific. Coral Reefs 36: 63–70.

Knowlton N, Jackson JBC 2008 Shifting Baselines, Local Impacts, and Global Change on Coral Reefs. PLoS Biology 6:e54.

Leão ZMAN, Kikuchi RKP, Ferreira BP, Neves EG, Sovierzoski HH, Oliveira MDM, Maida M, Correia MD, Johnsson R 2016 Brazilian coral reefs in a period of global change: a synthesis. Brazilian Journal of Oceanography 64: 97-116.

Légeret B, Schulz-Raffelt M, Nguyen HM, Auroy P, Beisson F, Peltier G, Blanc G, Li-Beisson Y 2016 Lipidomic and transcriptomic analyses of *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii* under heat stress unveil a direct route for the conversion of membrane lipids into storage lipids. Plant, Cell and Environment 39: 834–847.

Lesser MP 1997 Oxidative stress causes coral bleaching during exposure to elevated temperatures. Coral Reefs 16: 187–192.

Lesser MP 2006 Oxidative stress in marine environments: biochemistry and physiological ecology. Annual review of physiology 68: 253–278.

Main WPL, Ross C, Bielmyer GK 2010 Copper accumulation and oxidative stress in the sea anemone, *Aiptasia pallida*, after waterborne copper exposure. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology C 151: 216–221.

Marangoni LFB, Dalmolin C, Marques JA, Klein RD, Abrantes D, Pereira CM, Calderon EM, Castro CB, Bianchini A 2019a Oxidative stress biomarkers as potential tools in reef degradation monitoring: a study case in a South Atlantic reef under influence of the 2015-2016 El Niño/Southern Oscillation (ENSO). Ecological Indicators 106: 105533.

Marangoni LFB, Mies M, Guth AZ, Banha TNS, Inague A, Fonseca JS, Dalmolin C, Faria SC, Ferrier-Pagès C, Bianchini A 2019b Peroxynitrite generation and increased heterotrophic capacity are linked to the disruption of the coral– Dinoflagellate symbiosis in a scleractinian and hydrocoral species. Microorganisms 7: 426.

Marangoni LFB, Pinto MMAN, Marques JA, Bianchini A 2019c Copper exposure and seawater acidification interaction: antagonistic effects on biomarkers in the zooxanthellate scleractinian coral *Mussismilia harttii*. Aquatic Toxicology 206:123-133.

Marques JA, Costa PG, Marangoni LF, Pereira CM, Abrantes DP, Calderon EN, Castro CB, Bianchini A. Environmental health in southwestern Atlantic coral reefs: Geochemical, water quality and ecological indicators. Science of The Total Environment 651:261-70.

Mies M, Chaves-Filho AB, Miyamoto S, Güth AZ, Tenório AA, Castro CB, Pires DO, Calderon EN, Sumida PYG 2017 Production of three symbiosis-related fatty acids by *Symbiodinium* types in clades A-F associated with marine invertebrate larvae. Coral Reefs 36: 1319-1328.

Mies M, Güth AZ, Tenório AA, Banha TNS, Waters LG, Polito PS, Taniguchi S, Bícego MC, Sumida PYG 2018 In situ shifts of predominance between

autotrophic and heterotrophic feeding in the reef-building coral *Mussismilia hispida*: an approach using fatty acid trophic markers. Coral Reefs 37: 677-689.

Monferrán MV, Agudo JAS, Pignata ML, Wunderlin DA 2009 Copper-induced response of physiological parameters and antioxidant enzymes in the aquatic macrophyte *Potamogeton pusillus*. Environmental Pollution 157: 2570–2576.

Nadella SD, Fitzpatrick JL, Franklin N, Bucking C, Smith S, Wood CM 2009 Toxicity of dissolved Cu, Zn, Ni and Cd to developing embryos of the blue mussel (*Mytilus trossolus*) and the protective effect of dissolved organic carbon. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology C 149: 340-348.

Negri AP, Hoogenboom MO 2011 Water contamination reduces the tolerance of coral larvae to thermal stress. PLoS One 6: e19703.

Nielsen DA, Petrou K, Gates RD 2018 Coral bleaching from a single cell pespective. ISME journal 12: 1558–1567.

Nystrom M, Nordemar I, Tedengren M 2001 Simultaneous and sequential stress from increased temperature and copper on the metabolism of the hermatypic coral *Porites cylindrical*. Marine Biology 138: 1225–1231.

Palardy JE, Grottoli AG, Matthews KA 2005 Effects of upwelling, depth, morphology and polyp size on feeding in three species of Panamanian corals. Marine Ecology Progress Series 300: 79-89.

Papina M, Meziane T, van Woesik R 2003 Symbiotic zooxanthellae provide the host-coral *Montipora digitata* with polyunsaturated fatty acids. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology B 135: 533–537.

Perez S, Weis VM 2006 Nitric oxide and cnidarians bleaching: an eviction notice meadiates breakdown of a symbiosis. Journal of experimental biology 209: 2804–2810.

Prazeres MF, Martins SE, Bianchini A 2012 Assessment of water quality in coral communities from Fernando de Noronha, Brazil: biomarkers analysis in *Amphistegina lessonii*. Journal of Foraminifera Research 42: 56–65.

Roder C, Fillinger L, Jantzen C, Schmidt GM, Khokiattiwong S, Richter C 2010 Trophic response of corals to large amplitude internal waves. Marine Ecology Progress Series 412: 113-128.

Ruess L, Tiunov A, Haubert D, Richnow HH, Häggblom MM, Scheu S 2005 Carbon stable isotope fractionation and trophic transfer of fatty acids in fungal based soil food chains. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 37: 945–953.

Santos HF, Santos LFA, Jesus HE, Lacerda CHF, Mies M 2020 The South Atlantic coral *Mussismilia harttii* actively and quickly removes heavy crude oil from its surface. Bulletin of Marine Science 96:2.
Schwarz JA, Mitchelmore CL, Jones R, O'dea A, Seymour S 2013 Exposure to copper induces oxidative and stress responses and DNA damage in the coral *Montastraea franksi*. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology C 157: 272-279.

Sokolova IM, Lannig G 2008 Interactive effects of metal pollution end temperature on metabolism in aquatic ectotherms: implications of global climate change. Climate Research 37: 181-201.

Teece MA, Estes B, Gelsleichter E, Lirman D 2011 Heterotrophic and autotrophic assimilation of fatty acids by two scleractinian corals, *Montastraea faveolata* and *Porites astreoides*. Limnology and Oceanography 56: 1285-1296.

Treignier C, Grover R, Ferrier-Pagès C, Tolosa I 2008 Effect of light and feeding on the fatty acid and sterol composition of zooxanthellae and host tissue isolated from the scleractinian coral *Turbinaria reniformis*. Limonology and Oceanography 53: 2702-2710.

van Dam JW, Negri AP, Uthicke S, Mueller JF 2011 Chemical pollution on coral reefs: exposure and ecological effects. Ecological impacts of toxic chemicals 9: 187-211.

Vidal PA, Ricciard AJ, Ferreira JF 1979. Determinação da adição de óleo de soja a outros óleos vegetais comestíveis por cromatografia em fase gasosa. Revista do Instituto Adolfo Lutz 39: 67-77.

Wardman P, Cadeias LP 1996 Fenton chemistry: an introduction. Radiation Research 145: 523–531.

Weis VM 2008 Cellular mechanisms of Cnidarian bleaching: stress causes the collapse of symbiosis. Journal of experimental biology 211: 59–66.

Yakovleva IM, Baird AH, Yamamoto HH, Bhagooli R, Nonaka M, Hidaka M 2009 Algal symbionts increase oxidative damage and death in coral larvae at high temperatures. Marine Ecology Progress Series 378: 105–112.

## 6. Discussão geral

Para avaliar os efeitos combinados do aumento da temperatura e da exposição ao Cu em parâmetros fisiológicos e bioquímicos no *Mussismilia harttii*, nós testamos o efeito de três diferentes temperaturas (temperatura média do local de 25.0, e 1.5 e 2.5 °C acima da média, que são níveis semelhantes aos cenários climáticos futuros emitidos pelo IPCC (IPCC, 2014)) combinadas a três níveis de contaminação por Cu (0, 3 e 5 µg/L acima da concentração média natural) por até 12 dias de exposição em um mesocosmo marinho. Diante dos efeitos fisiológicos e bioquímicos já conhecidos do Cu em organismos aquáticos a hipótese era de que a exposição combinada ao aumento da temperatura poderia ser mais prejudicial ao coral comparado à exposição isolada desses estressores.

A nossa primeira linha de pesquisa foi à avaliação dos efeitos isolados e combinados do Cu e estresse térmico no metabolismo energético do coral. Nós avaliamos a atividade de sete enzimas envolvidas em diferentes etapas do metabolismo energético: glicólise (hexoquinase, piruvato quinase e lactato desidrogenase), ciclo de Krebs (citrato sintase, isocitrato desidrogenase), cadeia transportadora de elétrons (ETS) e via das pentoses-fosfato (glicose-6-fosfato desidrogenase). De fato, nós mostramos que a exposição prolongada aos estressores combinados inibe sinergicamente a atividade dessas enzimas no coral, comprometendo a produção de energia. A partir desse momento, ficou claro que a exposição combinada aos estressores é muito prejudicial para enzimas do metabolismo energético do coral. A próxima etapa seria o entendimento do mecanismo de ação responsável por esse resultado.

A nossa segunda linha de pesquisa objetivou o entendimento do funcionamento do metabolismo energético em condições de campo e em desvendar um possível mecanismo de ação do Cu na inibição da atividade de enzimas do metabolismo energético do coral. Para isso, nós avaliamos a atividade de oito enzimas envolvidas na glicólise (hexoquinase, fosfofrutoquinase, piruvato quinase e lactato desidrogenase), ciclo de Krebs (citrato sintase, isocitrato desidrogenase), cadeia transportadora de elétrons (ETS) e na via das pentoses-fosfato (glicose-6-fosfato desidrogenase) em corais coletados em campo. Além disso, realizamos os testes de exposição ao Cu in vitro. Nesse conjunto de análises, nós demonstramos a capacidade deste metal em inibir a atividade da LDH e ETS pela interação direta com essas enzimas.

Ainda em busca de um possível mecanismo fisiológico e devido ao conhecido papel do aumento da temperatura e da exposição ao Cu no desequilibro do estado redox dos organismos, a nossa terceira linha de estudo focou na avaliação do efeito dos dois fatores (estresse térmico e exposição ao Cu) no comportamento trófico e no estado oxidativo do coral. O comportamento trófico foi investigado através da determinação dos níveis de ácidos graxos específicos da autotrofia (SDA 18:  $4\omega$ 3; DPA 22:  $5\omega$ 3) e da heterotrofia (CGA 20:  $1\omega$ 9) e o estado oxidativo através da análise de LPO e TAC nos corais hospedeiros e algas simbiontes. Curiosamente, nesse caso, os resultados mostraram que a exposição aos estressores combinados não foi suficiente para causar alteração nos parâmetros avaliados. A análise desse conjunto de dados mostra que os resultados deste capítulo têm pouca relação com os resultados

encontrados no capítulo I, considerando a busca do mecanismo inibitório observado nas enzimas metabólicas.

A partir do observado até o momento, está claro que a exposição combinada do Cu ao estresse térmico afeta mais severamente alguns marcadores avaliados do que outros. Neste caso, enzimas do metabolismo energético estão entre os parâmetros mais sensíveis, enquanto alterações no comportamento trófico e no estado oxidativo não são observadas. Outro ponto importante de ser destacado é que o efeito desses estressores na predominância trófica e no estado oxidativo podem variar de acordo com a intensidade e nossos valores de temperatura e concentrações de Cu podem não ter sido intensos o suficiente para desencadear um efeito sinérgico.

Em geral, de acordo com os resultados observados nesta tese ainda não é possível explicar os mecanismos inibitórios do aumento da temperatura e da exposição ao Cu na atividade de enzimas do metabolismo energético relacionando a um desequilíbrio do estado redox do coral. Importante ressaltar que nós mostramos que algumas enzimas especificas do metabolismo energético são inibidas pela interação direta do metal com a proteína, conforme observado do capítulo II. Entretanto, dentro dos parâmetros de estado oxidativo analisados (LPO e TAC) não é possível observar uma alteração do estado redox desencadeada pela exposição combinada aos dois fatores. Um ponto que pode ser considerado é o fato da inibição das enzimas do metabolismo energético causada pela exposição combinada dos estressores ter contribuído para a redução na produção de ERO. Importante destacar que a cadeia transportadora de elétrons é a principal fonte de ERO (Sokova e Lannig, 2008), além disso, um efeito inibitório após a exposição combinada à

temperatura e cobre foi observado na atividade do ETS em *M. harttii* (resultado observado no capítulo I). Essa resposta fisiológica pode ter favorecido a manutenção dos níveis basais dos marcadores tróficos e oxidativos observados no capítulo III. Na conjuntura de resultados apresentados pela tese, essa seria a hipótese mais bem aceita.

Outro aspecto importante de ser considerado é a avaliação de danos em biomoléculas diferentes da atualmente analisada (LPO) e a avaliação da atividade de enzimas especificas envolvidas no sistema de defesa antioxidante. Esses resultados podem contribuir para uma resposta mais robusta do estado oxidativo do coral e auxiliar no entendimento dos efeitos fisiológicos do aumento da temperatura e da exposição ao Cu observados no capítulo I. Todos esses questionamentos serão desvendados em um futuro breve. Um resumo dos resultados e a hipótese apresentada por esta tese pode ser encontrada no esquema apresentado na figura 9.



Figura 9: Modelo esquemático sobre os efeitos fisiológicos e bioquímicos da exposição ao aumento de temperatura e cobre (Cu) e mecanismos de recuperação no coral Mussismilia harttii após a exposição prolongada (12 dias). A exposição ao aumento da temperatura e Cu inibiu enzimas envolvidas em diferentes etapas do metabolismo energético do coral M. harttii. A partir desse momento, os demais capítulos da tese foram focados em entender o mecanismo de ação que conduziu a esta resposta. A exposição ao Cu in vitro mostrou a capacidade deste metal em inibir a atividade da LDH e ETS por interação direta. Portanto, a inibição de enzimas do metabolismo energético observada in vivo pode estar envolvida com a capacidade do metal em interagir diretamente com a estrutura da proteína. O próximo passo foi entender se a exposição ao aumento de temperatura e Cu causou uma alteração do estado oxidativo de M. harttii para então relacionar a inibição de enzimas do metabolismo energético a uma condição de estresse oxidativo. Curiosamente, a exposição combinada aos estressores não alterou os marcadores tróficos e oxidativos analisados. Dentro do conjunto de dados apresentados, a hipótese mais bem aceita é que a inibição de enzimas do metabolismo energético pode estar relacionada a uma resposta fisiológica de M. harttii para reduzir danos oxidativos, o que explicaria os níveis basais dos marcadores tróficos e oxidativos observados.

## 6.1. Informações relevantes para os próximos estudos com *M. harttii*

Recentes estudos têm mostrado que a exposição prolongada a diferentes estressores impacta negativamente a fisiologia de *M. harttii*. Por exemplo, a exposição prolongada do estresse térmico ao cobre reduz a eficiência fotossintética e altera a atividade de enzimas envolvidas no processo de calcificação (Fonseca et al., 2017). Ainda, a exposição prolongada do cobre combinada a acidificação também reduz a eficiência fotossintética (Marangoni et al., 2019a). Porém, dentro dos resultados apresentados na tese, nós mostramos que muitos efeitos deletérios podem ser recuperados após a exposição combinada do cobre ao estresse térmico. Um ponto importante a ser considerado é que o tempo de exposição deve ser cuidadosamente planejado em experimentos, principalmente envolvendo uma espécie tolerante como *M. harttii* (ver em Marangoni et al., 2019b). Demais outros experimentos envolvendo cenários crônicos (30 dias ou mais de exposição) são bem-vindos.

É importante notar também que o experimento de exposição à temperatura e cobre do qual originou os capítulos I e III apresentados por esta tese foi realizado durante a estação do inverno e testou temperaturas variando de 25.0 a 27.3°C. Além disso, as concentrações de cobre testadas estão próximas aos limites estabelecidos pela legislação brasileira (CONAMA, 2005) e já foram detectadas concentrações semelhantes às testadas no Recife de Fora (Marques et al., 2019). Ainda, o valor máximo de temperatura foi de 29.3°C no local de coleta dos corais durante o verão de 2012 e 2013 (<u>http://www.pmel.noaa.gov</u>). Portanto, tais cenários testados de exposição combinada são passíveis de serem encontrados por essa espécie de coral no ambiente e as respostas apresentadas aqui podem ser ainda mais preocupantes em episódios de El Niño.

Apesar disso, as condições experimentadas foram suficientes para mostrarmos mecanismos de defesa em *M. harttii* através de ajustes no metabolismo energético e oxidativo após o estresse causado pela exposição combinada do aumento da temperatura ao cobre. Importante ressaltar aqui que durante o experimento não foram observadas manisfestações visuais de branqueamento nos corais. Essa observação ressalta o poder predito dos marcadores bioquímicos e fisiológicos testados para avaliação do efeito da combinação de estressores ambientais. Os resultados encontrados por esta tese foram importantes para elucidar as bases fisiológicas que justificam aspectos da tolerância de *M. harttii* já observados em outros estudos (Marangoni et al., 2019b; Santos et al., 2020).

## 7. Conclusão geral

O conjunto de resultados desta tese mostrou que o aumento de temperatura combinado com a exposição ao Cu inibe a atividade de enzimas do metabolismo energético do coral M. harttii. Além disso, demonstramos a capacidade do Cu em interagir diretamente com enzimas especificas envolvidas no metabolismo energético e contribuir para esta inibição. Ainda, mostramos que a combinação desses dois fatores (estresse térmico e cobre) afeta mais severamente alguns marcadores do que outros. Neste caso, enzimas do metabolismo energético estão entre os parâmetros mais sensíveis, enquanto alterações no comportamento trófico e no estado oxidativo não são observadas. Dentro dos parâmetros de estresse oxidativo avaliados (LPO e TAC) foi descartado a hipótese de que a combinação do estresse térmico à exposição ao Cu causa desequilíbrio do estado redox e consequentemente inibição da atividade enzimática. Porém a partir do conjunto de dados apresentados é possível que a inibição da atividade de enzimas do metabolismo energético possa contribuir para redução na produção de ERO e consequentemente para a manutenção dos níveis basais dos marcadores tróficos e oxidativos. Os resultados observados nesta tese demonstram que Mussismilia harttii pode ativar mecanismos fisiológicos baseados na diminuição do metabolismo energético para reduzir o estresse causado pela exposição combinada aos estressores.

## 8. Referências bibliográficas

Anni, I.S.A., Zebral, Y. D., Afonso, S.B., Abril, S.I.M., Lauer, M. M., Bianchini, A. 2019.
 Life-time exposure to waterborne copper III: effects on the energy metabolism of the killifish *Poecilia vivipara*. Chemosphere, 227: 580-588.

- Baker, A.C., Glynn, P.W., Riegl, B. 2008. Climate change and coral reef bleaching: An ecological assessment of long-term impacts, recovery trends and future outlook. Estuar. Coast. Shelf. Sci. 80(4): 435-471.
- Barbosa, K. B. F., Costa, N. M. B., Alfenas, R. D. C. G., De Paula, S. O., Minim, V. P.
  R., Bressan, J. 2010. Estresse oxidativo: conceito, implicações e fatores modulatórios. Rev. Nutr. 23: 629-643.
- Barceloux, D.G. 2010. Copper. Clin. Toxicol. 37(2): 217–230.
- Berg, J.M., Tymoczko, J.L., Stryer, L. 2002. Biochemistry. 5th ed. W. H. Freeman and company. New York, NY, 1050pp.
- Brown, B. E. 1997. Coral bleaching: causes and consequences. Coral reefs, 16(1): 129-138.
- Burke, L., Reytar, K., Spalding, M., & Perry, A. 2011. Reefs at risk revisited: technical notes on modeling threats to the world's coral reefs. Washington, DC: World Resources Institute.
- Campbell, M.K., Farrell, S.O. 2006. Biochemistry. 5th ed. Thomson Brooks/Cole, Belmont, CA, 847pp.
- Castro, C. B., Pires, D. O. 2001. Brazilian coral reefs: what we already know and what is still missing. Bull. Mar. Sci. 69:357-371.
- Castro, C.B., Zilberberg, C. 2016. Recifes brasileiros, sua importância e conservação.
  In: Zilberberg, C., Abrantes, D.P., Marques, J.A., Feitosa, L.F., Marangoni,
  L.F.B. (Eds.) Conhecendo os Recifes Brasileiros: Rede de Pesquisas Coral
  Vivo. Museu Nacional, UFRJ, Rio de Janeiro. p 15-24.

- CONAMA, 2005. Conselho Nacional do Meio Ambiente. Resolução N° 357, de 17 de março de 2005. Brasília, Brasil. Available in. <u>http://www.mma.gov.br/port/</u>conama/res/res05/res35705.pdf.
- Dalsgaard, J., St John, M., Kattner, G., Müller-Navarra, D., Hagen,W. 2003. Fatty acid trophic markers in the pelagic marine environment. Adv. Mar. Biol. 46: 225-340.
- Dash, S. C. 1989. Copper sulphate poisoning and acute renal failure. The International Journal of Artificial Organs, 610p.
- Davy, S. K., Allemand, D. Weis, V. M. 2012. Cell biology of cnidarian-dinoflagellate symbiosis. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 76: 229-261.
- Dias, S.C., Lima, L.A. 2016. Produtos naturais provenientes de recifes de coral. In:
  Zilberberg, C., Abrantes, D.P., Marques, J.A., Feitosa, L.F., Marangoni, L.F.B.
  (Eds.) Conhecendo os Recifes Brasileiros: Rede de Pesquisas Coral Vivo.
  Museu Nacional, UFRJ, Rio de Janeiro. p 55.
- Doney, S. C., Ruckelshaus, M., Emmett Duffy, J., Barry, J. P., Chan, F., English, C. A.,
  Galindo, H.M., Grebmeier, J.M., Hollowed, A.B., Knowlton, N., Polovina, J.,
  Rabalais, N.N., Sydeman, W.J., Talley, L. D. 2012. Climate change impacts on
  marine ecosystems. Annu. Rev. Mar. Sci. 4:11-37.
- Downs, C.A., Fouth, J.E., Halas, J.C., Dustan, P., Bemiss, J., Woodley, C.M. 2002. Oxidative stress and seasonal coral bleaching. Free Radic. Biol. Med. 33: 533-543.
- Duda, A.M. 1993. Addressing nonpoint sources of water pollution must become an international priority. Water Sci. Technol. 28:1-11.
- Fonseca, J.S., Marangoni, L.F., Marques, J.A., Bianchini, A. 2017. Effects of increasing temperature alone and combined with copper exposure on

biochemical and physiological parameters in the zooxanthellate scleractinian coral *Mussismilia harttii*. Aquat. Toxicol. 190: 121-132.

Francini-Filho, R.B., Cordeiro, M.C., Omachi, C.Y., Rocha, A.M., Bahiense, L., Garcia, G.D., Tschoeke, D., Almeida, M.G., Rangel, T.P., Oliveira, B.C.V., Almeida, D.Q.R., Menezes, R., Mazzei, E.F., Joyeux, J.-C., Rezende, C.E., Thompson, C.C., Thompson, F.L. 2019. Remote sensing, isotopic composition and metagenomics analyses revealed Doce River ore plume reached the southern Abrolhos Bank Reefs. Sci. Total Environ. 697:134038.

Glynn, P.W. 1993. Coral reef bleaching: ecological perspectives. Coral Reefs 12: 1-17.

- Goldberg, W. M. 2013. The biology of reefs and reef organisms. University of Chicago Press.
- Guaratini, T., Medeiros, M. H., & Colepicolo, P. 2007. Antioxidantes na manutenção do equilíbrio redox cutâneo: uso e avaliação de sua eficácia. Quím. Nov. 30: 206-213.
- Hawkins, T. D., Davy, S. K. 2013. Nitric oxide and coral bleaching: is peroxynitrite generation required for symbiosis collapse? J. Exp. Biol. 216(17): 3185-3188.
- Helmuth, B., Harley, C.D.G., Halpin, P.M., O'Donnell, M., Hofmann, G.E., Blanchette,C.A. 2002. Climate change and latitudinal patterns of intertidal thermal stress.Science, 298:1015-1017.
- Hermes-Lima, M. 2004. Oxygen in biology and biochemistry: Role of free radicals. In:Storey, K.B. (ed.) Functional Metabolism: Regulation and Adaptation.Hobocken, New Jersey, pp.319- 368.
- Hochachka, P.W., Somero, G.N. 2002. Biochemical Adaptation: Mechanism and Process in Physiological Evolution. Oxford University Press, Oxford.

- Hoegh-Guldberg, O. 1999. Climate change, coral bleaching and the future of the world coral reefs. Mar. Freshwater Res. 50: 839-866.
- Hughes, A.D., Grottoli, A.G. 2013. Heterotrophic compensation: a possible mechanism for resilience of coral reefs to global warming or a sign of prolonged stress? PloS One 8, e81172.
- Hughes, T.P., Kerry, J.T., Baird, A.H., Connolly, S.R., Dietzel, A., Eakin, C.M., Heron,
  S.F., Hoey, A.S., Hoogenboom, M.O., Liu, G., McWilliam, M.J., Pears, R.,
  Pratchett, M.S., Skirving, W.J., Stella, J.S., Torda, G. 2018. Global warming
  transforms coral reef assemblages. Nature, 556:492-496.
- IPCC, 2014. The Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- IUCN, 2019. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species, Version 2019-2. www. iucnredlist.org.
- Jones, D.P. 2006. Redefining oxidative stress. Antioxid. Redox Signal. 8: 1865–1879.
- Jones, R. 2010. Environmental contamination associated with a marine landfill ('seafill') beside a coral reef. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 60: 1993-2006.
- Kalyanaraman, B. 2013. Teaching the basics of redox biology to medical and graduate students: oxidants, antioxidants and disease mechanisms. Red. biol. 1(1): 244-257.
- Knowlton, N., Brainard, R. E., Fisher, R., Moews, M., Plaisance, L., Caley, M. J. 2010. Coral reef biodiversity. Life in the world's oceans: diversity distribution and abundance, 65-74.
- Leão, Z. M. A. N. 1994. The coral reefs of Southern Bahia. Corals of Southern Bahia.
- Leão, Z.M.A.N., Kikuchi, R.K.P., Ferreira, B.P., Neves, E.G., Sovierzoski, H.H., Oliveira, M.D.M., Maida, M., Correia, M.D., Johnsson, R. 2016. Brazilian coral

reefs in a period of global change: a synthesis. Braz. J. Oceanogr. 64: 97-116.

- Lesser, M.P. 1997. Oxidative stress causes coral bleaching during exposure to elevated temperatures. Coral Reefs 16: 187-192.
- Lesser, M.P., 2006. Oxidative stress in marine environments: biochemistry and physiological ecology. Annu. Rev. Physiol. 68: 253-278.
- Marangoni, L.F.B., Marques, J.A., Bianchini, A. 2016. Fisiologia de corais: a simbiose coral-zooxantela, o fenômeno de branqueamento e o processo de calcificação.
  In: Zilberberg, C., Abrantes, D.P., Marques, J.A., Feitosa, L.F., Marangoni, L.F.B. (Eds.) Conhecendo os Recifes Brasileiros: Rede de Pesquisas Coral Vivo. Museu Nacional, UFRJ, Rio de Janeiro. p 55
- Marangoni, L.F.B., Dalmolin, C., Marques, J.A., Klein, R.D., Abrantes, D., Pereira, C.M., Calderon, E.M., Castro, C.B., Bianchini, A., 2019a. Oxidative stress biomarkers as potential tools in reef degradation monitoring: a study case in a South Atlantic reef under influence of the 2015-2016 El Niño/Southern Oscillation (ENSO). Ecol. Indicat. 106, 105533.
- Marangoni, L.F.B., Mies, M., Guth, A.Z., Banha, T.N.S., Inague, A., Fonseca, J.S., Dalmolin, C., Faria, S.C., Ferrier-Pagès, C., Bianchini, A. 2019b. Peroxynitrite generation and increased heterotrophic capacity are linked to the disruption of the coral Dinoflagellate symbiosis in a scleractinian and hydrocoral species. Microorganisms 7, 426.
- Marques, J.A., Costa, P.G., Marangoni, L.F., Pereira, C.M., Abrantes, D.P., Calderon,
  E.N., Castro, C.B., Bianchini, A. 2019. Environmental health in southwestern
  Atlantic coral reefs: geochemical, water quality and ecological indicators. Sci.
  Total Environ. 651: 261-270.

- Mazzuco, K.M.T. 2008. Uso da *Canavalia ensiformis* como fitorremediador de solos contaminados por chumbo. Tese de doutorado, Florianópolis, 187p.
- Mies, M., Chaves-Filho, A.B., Miyamoto, S., Güth, A.Z., Tenório, A.A., Castro, C.B., Pires, D.O., Calderon, E.N., Sumida, P.Y.G. 2017. Production of three symbiosis related fatty acids by Symbiodinium types in clades A-F associated with marine invertebrate larvae. Coral Reefs, 36: 1319-1328.
- Mies, M., Francini-filho, R.B., Zilberberg, C., Garrido, A.G., Longo, G.O., Laurentino,
  E., Guth, A.Z., Sumida, P.Y., Banha, T.N. 2020. South Atlantic coral reefs are
  major global warming refugia and less susceptible to bleaching. Front. Mar. Sci.
  7:514.
- Mies, M., Güth, A.Z., Tenório, A.A., Banha, T.N.S., Waters, L.G., Polito, P.S., Taniguchi, S., Bícego, M.C., Sumida, P.Y.G. 2018. In situ shifts of predominance between autotrophic and heterotrophic feeding in the reefbuilding coral *Mussismilia hispida*: an approach using fatty acid trophic markers. Coral Reefs, 37: 677-689.
- Moberg, F., Folke, C. 1999. Ecological goods and services of coral reef ecosystems. Ecological economics, 29(2): 215-233.
- Muller, K., Bach, M., Hartmann, H., Spiteller, M., Frede, H.G. 2002. Point- and onpointsource pesticide contamination in the zwester ohm catchment, Germany. J. Environ. Qual. 31: 309-318.
- Navarro, A., Boveris, A. 2007. The mitochondrial energy transduction system and the aging process. American Journal of Physiology-Cell Physiology, 292(2): C670-C686.
- Nelson, D.L., Cox, M.M. 2008. Lehninger: Principles of biochemistry. 5th ed. W. H. Freeman and company. New York, NY, 1274pp.

- Nielsen, D.A., Petrou, K., Gates, R.D. 2018. Coral bleaching from a single cell perspective. ISME J. 12: 1558-1567.
- Nystrom, M., Nordemar, I., Tedengren, M. 2001. Simultaneous and sequential stress from increased temperature and copper on the metabolism of the hermatypic coral *Porites cylindrical*. Mar. Biol. 138: 1225-1231.
- Occhipinti-Ambrogi, A. 2007. Global change and marine communities: alien species and climate change. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 55(7-9): 342-352.
- Pamplona, R., Costantini, D. 2011. Molecular and structural antioxidant defenses against oxidative stress in animals. Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol. 301(4): 843-863.
- Papina, M., Meziane, T., van Woesik, R. 2003. Symbiotic zooxanthellae provide the host-coral *Montipora digitata* with polyunsaturated fatty acids. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. B 135: 533-537.
- Perez, S., Weis, V. 2006. Nitric oxide and cnidarian bleaching: an eviction notice mediates breakdown of a symbiosis. J. Exp. Biol. 209(14): 2804-2810.
- Reid, P.C., Planque, B., Edwards, M. 1988. Is observed variability in the long-term results of the continuous plankton recorder survey a response to climate change? Fish. Oceanogr. 7:282- 288.
- Santore, R. C., Mathew, R., Paquin, P. R., & DiToro, D. 2002. Application of the biotic ligand model to predicting zinc toxicity to rainbow trout, fathead minnow, and *Daphnia magna*. Comp. Biochem. Phys. C 133(1-2): 271-285.
- Santos, H.F., Santos, L.F.A., Jesus, H.E., Lacerda, C.H.F., Mies, M., 2020. The South Atlantic coral *Mussismilia harttii* actively and quickly removes heavy crude oil from its surface. Bull. Mar. Sci. 96, 2.

Sheppard, C.R.C., Davy, S.K., Pilling, G.M., and Graham, N.A.J. 2018. The Biology of Coral Reefs. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Sies, H. 1993. Strategies of antioxidant defense. Eur. J. Biochem. 215: 213-219.

- Sokova, I.M., Lannig, G. 2008. Interactive effects of metal pollution end temperature on metabolism in aquatic ectotherms: implications of global climate change. Clim. Res. 37: 181- 201.
- Spalding, M., Spalding, M. D., Ravilious, C., Green, E. P. 2001. World atlas of coral reefs. University of California Press.
- Suzuki, A., Gagan M.K., Kan, H., Edward, A., Siringan, F.P., Yoneda, M., Kawahata, H. 2007. Coral records of the 1990s in the tropical Northwest Pacific: ENSO, mass coral bleaching, and global warming. Oceanogr. Ser. 37: 211-238.
- Treignier, C., Grover, R., Ferrier-Pag\_es, C., Tolosa, I. 2008. Effect of light and feeding on the fatty acid and sterol composition of zooxanthellae and host tissue isolated from the scleractinian coral *Turbinaria reniformis*. Limnol. Oceanogr. 53: 2702-2710.
- Veron, J. E. N. 2000. Corals of the World. Australian Institute of Marine Science.
- Verrill, A.E. 1868. Notes on Radiata in the Museum of Yale College, with description of new genera and species. No.4. Notice of the corals and echinoderms collected by Prof. C.F. Hartt at the Abrolhos Reefs, Province of Bahia, Brazil, 1867. Trans. Conn. Acad. Arts. Sci. 1: 351-371.
- Vieira, L. R., Gravato, C., Soares, A. M. V. M., Morgado, F., Guilhermino, L. 2009. Acute effects of copper and mercury on the estuarine fish *Pomatoschistus microps*: linking biomarkers to behaviour. Chemosphere, 76(10): 1416-1427.
- Weis, V. M. 2008. Cellular mechanisms of Cnidarian bleaching: stress causes the collapse of symbiosis. J. Exp. Biol. 211(19): 3059-3066.

- Welch, K.D., Davis, T.Z., Eden, M.E.V., Aust, S.D. 2002. Deleterious iron-mediated oxidation of biomolecules. Free Radic. Biol. Med. 32(7): 577-83.
- Yakovleva, I.M., Baird, A.H., Yamamoto, H.H., Bhagooli, R., Nonaka, M., Hidaka, M. 2009. Algal symbionts increase oxidative damage and death in coral larvae at high temperatures. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 378, 105-112.
- Zebral, Y.D., Fonseca, J.S., Roza, M., Costa, P.G., Robaldo, R.B., Bianchini, A. 2020. Combining elevated temperature with waterborne copper: impacts on the energy metabolism of the killifish *Poecilia vivipara*. Chemosphere, 126631.